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DRUG ABUSE AND DRUG TRAFFICKING ALONG 
-. THE SOUTHWEST BORDER (TUCSON) 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 14, 1986 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL, 

Tucson, AZ 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9 a.m., Main Ball­

room, Holiday Inn, Tucson, AZ, Hon. Charles B. Rangel (chairman 
of the committee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Scheuer, Collins, Guarini, Shaw, and 
Kolbe. 

Staff present: John Cusack, chief of staff; and Elliott Brown, mi­
nority staff director. 

The CHAIRMAN. Good morning. The House Select Committee on 
Drug Abuse and Control will come to order. 

I want to thank all of you here, but more particularly we want to 
thank Congressman Jim Kolbe for having us here this morning, as 
well as, Mo Udall, to take a look at the fact of drug trafficking in 
the community of Arizona. 

We also want to thank the congressional border patrol caucus. 
We recognize that we have a very sensitive relationship with the 
Government of Mexico. 

We also know that 39 percent of the heroin coming into the 
United States originates in Mexico. We also know that an increas­
ing amount of the cocaine coming into the United States is being 
transshipped through Mexico. 

We have a variety of agreements with the Government of Mexico 
providing economic and other types of assistance, and as most of 
you know, recently the President of the United States has met with 
the President of Mexico in order to improve some of these agree­
ments to extend the cooperation and to get more effective control 
over this growing problem. 

We have started our hearings in El Paso. 
We are here in Tucson; we leave this afternoon for San Diego, 

and we ultimately will end up in Mexico City. We will be meeting 
with the public officials in Mexico, as well as the President, hoping 
we can improve upon the relationship. 

This is an 8-day mission covering the border, going into Mexico, 
and we do hope that at the end of these hearings we would be able 
to recommend to the Congress more effective controls on this sub­
stance. Yesterday we heard, and today we probably will hear, fur­
ther that we should expect that there will be more cocaine and 

(1) 
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heroin available on the streets, as well as marijuana, than last 
year. 

This is notwithstanding the fact that the administration believes 
that we are having more cooperation with the heads of the drug­
producing countries. Today we want to look into what we can do as 
a Congress and the select committee to be of assistance to the 
people in Arizona. 

The border caucus has advised us that we have to be aware of 
the very extensive relationships that exist between the people of 
Mexico and the people of the United States as it relates to the 
friendship, the cultural, the commercial ties. And we want to make 
certain that we don't come into Arizona or into this part of the 
country believing that we have the answers of closing the borders 
or restricting tourist travel. 

We are here to help, we are here to learn and, again, Jim Kolbe, 
we thank you for your hospitality and inviting us to the communi­
ty. I yield to you for whatever statement you have. 

[The statement of Mr. Rangel appears on p. 78.] 

TESTIMONY OF HON. JIM KOLBE, REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ARIZONA 

Mr. KOLBE. Thank you very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee. I 

want to welcome the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and 
Control to Tucson. 

Ideally, I wish, as I think every member of this committee and 
everybody in this room wishes, that there was no need to hold a 
hearing here in Tucson or anywhere in the United States on the 
problem of drug abuse and control. 

But we do know that we have a serious problem, and it is par­
ticularly serious along the border with Mexico where we have an 
avenue for drugs coming in from Latin America and Mexico into 
the United States. We are-those of us living in the border commu­
nities, those communities that you have been holding your hear­
ings in yesterday, today, and tomorrow, are especially aware of this 
problem. 

I find over and over again as I go around my district which bor­
ders hundreds of miles on the Mexican border, that there is literal­
ly no one in my community that is not touched in some way by the 
drug-abuse problem, either a member of their family that has had 
a problem or somebody that they know very well or a problem in 
their schools that they are intimately involved with, or a law en-
forcement problem. • 

All of us are affected in a financial, and a physical way with the 
tax dollars that we pay to try to cope with the problem that seems 
to be increasingly serious, and which we seem to have increasingly 
little ability to deal with. So, I appreciate very much the focus of 
this committee on this problem along the Mexican border, because 
I think attention needs to be given to this problem by our Federal, 
as well as by our local law enforcement officials and agencies. 

Today we are going to hear from those people, Federal agencies, 
State and local law enforcement officials about the magnitude of 
the problem. We will have a chance to meet with officials in 
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Mexico to understand from them some of their problems about the 
sources and the magnitude of the problem as it exists in their coun­
try. 

We are going to hear from young people and parents who are on 
the front lines of dealing with this problem. And we are going to be 
talking to people who are involved in the treatment programs. 

Ultimately, the hope for this committee, I know, is to find solu-
tions to the problem. 

Is it better law enforcement? 
Do we need better treatment programs? 
Do we need, in the long run, better prevention programs; better 

education programs for our communities, and particularly for our 
youth? 

I would hope that today we might begin with those hearings that 
you are holding to find some glimmer of the solutions to these 
problems. None of us would be so foolish as to suggest that we are 
going to go find all the answers here today. 

But I am deeply appreciative of the fact that this committee has 
given the attention to this problem, that I believe that it needs 
here in Tucson, and elsewhere, along our border. 

I want to welcome you to Tucson. I am sorry we don't have sun­
nier weather for you and your committee today. 

I should tell you it is the first day of clouds we have had since 
Congress recessed on December 20. And unfortunately it came on 
the day you are here. But we are still pleased to have you with us 
Mr. Chairman. 

Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Those of us that are from Chicago, New Jersey, 

and New York will tell you right now, Jim, you have no reason to 
apologize for anything. 

We thank you for having us again. 
Congressman Mo Udall represents one of the most forceful voices 

for drug control in the U.S. Congress. 
It was at his personal invitation as well as that of the border 

caucus that we looked into this problem as relates to Arizona. He 
had expected to be with us today. He assisted us in putting togeth­
er the witness list, as well as his staff, and Jim's staff. And if it 
was not for a personal family problem he would have been with us 
today. 

And we thank him for his contribution. 
Our panel includes Congressman Clay Shaw from Florida; Con­

gressman Jim Scheuer from New York, will be joining us later­
Jim Scheuer is now with us from New York; Congresswoman Car­
diss Collins from Chicago; Congressman Frank Guarini from New 
Jersey. 

Our witnesses this morning will include Col. Ralph Milstead, di­
rector of the Arizona Department of Public Safety, Chief Peter 
Ronstadt, Tucson Police Department. 

They will be on the first panel that we will have this morning. 
They will be followed by representatives of the Drug Enforcement 
Administration, the U.S. Customs Service, Immigration and Natu­
ralization. 
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And we will have very knowledgeable, experienced people, and 
committed professional individuals that are involved with drug 
treatment and rehabilitation. 

One of my colleagues from the Bronx, I understand is now here, 
and will share with us the problems he is trying to overcome here. 

We also will have on our prevention panel, representatives from 
the State board of education, the public school system, the National 
Federation of Parents for a Drug Free Youth. We also will have 
some high school witnesses. 

A gentleman asked me this morning whether or not we could 
find time to have him to testify, and I told him that the schedule 
will be drawn up, but I will be glad to speak with him personally. 
And he evidenced confidence in me and in the Congress, and said, 
"baloney" but I would want him to know, the gentleman in the 
back, that I will be seeing you before I leave, sir, OK, you with the 
beard. 

You didn't ask to see me? 
Didn't you say you had something to say? 
A VoICE. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Didn't I say I will see you this morning? 
A VoICE. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. And didn't you say, "baloney"? 
A VoICE. Yes. 
You didn't know what the noble experiment was this country 

went through in the twenties. 
The CHAIRMAN. I will find out before I leave Tucson, thanks to 

you. You make a lot of sense. 
We will now have our first panel. 
Col. Ralph Milstead, director for Arizona Department of Public 

Safety and Peter Ronstadt, chief of police of Tucson. 
Gentlemen, we welcome you to this hearing. We have your state­

ments. We have read the statements. 
Without objection of the committee your full statements at this 

point will appear in the record. If you want to highlight, summa­
rize these statements and make yourself available for questioning 
that is permissible, but you may proceed, Colonel, as you feel most 
comfortable. 

TESTIMONY OF COL. RALPH MILSTEAD, DIRECTOR, ARIZONA DE­
PARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY; AND PETER RONSTADT, CHIEF 
OF POLICE, TUCSON, AZ 

Mr. MILSTEAD. Congressman, thank you. 
First I would like to say I am honored to be chosen to appear 

here before you and to share some of my thoughts. 
I would apologize in advance, however, if a lot of frustration 

shows through in some of the things I am about to say to you with 
the situation of illegal narcotics and drugs throughout the State of 
Arizona, and throughout, of course, our country. 

I began my career in 1960 with the Phoenix Police Department 
and by 1966 I was a supervisor on the narcotics detail. Since that 
time I have worked narcotics enforcement off and on at a variety 
of levels, in both the Phoenix Police Department, and then, of 
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course, with the Arizona Department of Public Safety, which is the 
State narcotics enforcement agency since 1980. 

Simply put, the best efforts of law enforcement-we have given it 
a really good effort-both at the local level, working with the local 
police departments, with our State, with our Federal people, and 
really haven't reduced the availability of illegal drugs in Arizona, 
to my knowledge, and what I understand, or in this country. 

It is not a matter of a few holes in the dike that can be plugged 
by additional manpower, by additional resources. The dike is gone. 

We are awash in narcotics. And I share this with you from the 
perspective of 1965 when I was first a narcotics officer through 
1975 and 1985, and some 20 years later I see more narcotics on the 
street, more availability, more users, greater supply than we had 
20 years ago. 

We have appropriated a lot of money into law enforcement, too. 
In my very brief paper I talked about marijuana and the deluge of 
marijuana coming across the border particularly right now. 

I don't know of a time in Arizona that marijuana was not readily 
available to anybody that had the price and the price has never 
been very high. 

Cocaine, and forgive the pun, we are up to our noses in it. We 
have got cocaine coming across the border practically unchecked. 

Just an example, a uniformed highway patrolman a couple 
weeks ago stopped a lady driving a car with an expired license 
plate, simple highway patrol stop, and in her back seat she has got 
packages wrapped up with duct tape. 

The highway patrolman says: "What is that?" 
She says: "I don't know, I never saw it before." 
He takes 41 pounds of cocaine; a highway patrolman. This isn't a 

narc. 
An undercover-buy-and-search warrant, and he can pick up 41 

pounds of cocaine between Nogales and Tucson. Weekly, hundreds 
of pounds of marijuana are taken off by highway patrolmen. 

That is how prevalent it is. We recently found backpacks with 85 
pounds of marijuana in each of them, laying along our border 
where they had been abandoned by some traffickers, some mules 
hauling them across. 

They backpack it into Arizona. They truck it into Arizona, 
mules, horses, helicopters, airplanes. 

When the-there is a truck gate at the port of entry in Nogales, 
and they let them through at certain hours of the day. There will 
be 150 trucks loaded with produce coming across the border practi­
cally unchecked and there just doesn't seem to be any way to stop 
this flood. 

Heroin is the same thing. We have-we are not making the big 
seizures like we did and the price is pretty high right now but 
there is a lot of heroin out there. 

I guess the point I want to make and really the only point, it 
seems like that we need to really focus our efforts on the demand 
side of the problem rather than the supply side. 

I do not see how law enforcement staffed at anywhere near our 
present levels can stop the supply of drugs into this State or into 
our country. I don't mean just a few more people. 
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If you want to give me 5,000 narcs for Arizona, sure. But there is 
no way we can afford that. We have got to work on the demand 
side and we will hear people say, well, the problem is Mexico; the 
problem is Bolivia; the problem is Afghanistan; it is Colombia. 

The problem is in the hearts and minds of our citizens who 
desire this flight from reality, this escape. 

If we are going to put our resources some place, I honestly and 
sincerely believe our resources have to go to prevention and educa­
tion. Now, not that that is a new solution, and not that we haven't 
tried it but, golly, I just read recently that we spent $140 million in 
Mexico in the last decade to stamp out marijuana, in a marijuana 
eradication program. 

There are no visible signs that that in anyway has occurred in 
this State that there is any lessening of the amount of marijuana 
available in this State because of any programs that went on in 
Mexico. 

Do we make good cases, do we have good intelligence? 
Absolutely. 
Do we seize a lot of marijuana? 
Yes. 
Do we arrest a lot of people? 
Certainly. 
So you can say law enforcement is out there doing their job but 

it just doesn't seem like it has any effect on supply because there is 
so much money to be made there is simply new growers and new 
suppliers thought up all the time. 

On the bright side, I want to mention this because I know you 
play such a role in their budget, but we have had tremendous coop­
eration from Federal law enforcement in the State of Arizona. The 
DEA, Drug Enforcement Administration, the cooperation could not 
be better from my standpoint. 

I share that with you from the historical perspective of being a 
narcotics sergeant in the city of Phoenix in 1966, dealing. with the 
various predecessors to DEA, FBN, and BNDD, and so on, right up 
until today, with our special agent in charge in Phoenix, our people 
in Tucson. We have very good cooperation and we work closely to­
gether. 

I can say the same thing about customs. We have little problems 
every now and then, but on the whole, we get along very, very well 
with the Federal people. 

We count on them for support. They do support us. 
We are in task forces together here in the city of Tucson. We are 

in task forces together in the city of Phoenix. 
We make good cases. We make strong cases. We do good conspir­

acy cases, and so on. 
At the same time I comment about our relationship, and I am 

sure Chief Ronstadt will tell you the same thing, with the local 
people I think is very good. 

We have the metropolitan task forces in Tucson made up of 
Tucson and Pima County, are housed in the DPS, and provides for 
i:;ourl :;..,mmunication, and good cooperation. 

Mr. Chairman, with that I will shut up. 
[The statement of Mr. Milstead appears on p. 82.] 
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The CHAIRMAN. Colonel, your position is rather unique for a law 
enforcement officer, and your candor is certainly refreshing. You 
almost reach a point you were saying that we should decriminalize, 
or legalize, and concentrate on education and prevention, and 
really not concentrate on the law enforcement aspect of it; but you 
didn't get there. 

Mr. MILSTEAD. Mr. Chairman, I wouldn't want that to be inter­
preted as part of my remarks. I think we need a strong law en­
forcement effort. 

We need to keep the supply down as much as we can, keep the 
price as high as we can, and put everybody in jail we can get our 
hands on, but you know if you were to tell me what would 
happen-I have 60 State narcotics officers. 

If you were to say if I give you another 60, and you were the 
Governor asking me could I decrease the supply of narcotics in Ari­
zona, I would tell you, no. Let's start talking thousands, if you 
want to do it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Then you concentrated on the millions of dollars 
that we have invested in programs in Mexico and pointed out that 
that has only caused an increase in the availability of drugs on the 
streets, but you never suggested that we should stop those pro­
grams. 

Mr. MILSTEAD. I wouldn't want to suggest that, because I tell you 
what. I am not that close to our effort in Mexico, but I have a feel­
ing that we would do better-we would be better off if we used our 
$140 million-if we want to help Mexico then we need to trade 
with Mexico, and we have got a lot of economic policies we need to 
work on to help their economy. 

I don't want to come off as an isolationist, but let me talk about 
my own narcotics officers first. I am probably better off using the 
words of my narcotics captain who is here today, is turn them into 
evangelists to go around to the schools and the parents, and say, 
these are the things that drugs do to you. 

That is what drugs do to our country and you are making a 
bunch of Colombians and maybe even the Russians in Afghanistan, 
you are making them rich. 

The CHAIRMAN. You are the top law enforcement officer in the 
State of Arizona, and if I get your drift, as we say in the city of 
New York, you are saying that no matter how well intended, the 
programs have been ineffective in Mexico. 

Mr. MILSTEAD. Exactly. 
The CHAIRMAN. If we did increase the resources in law enforce­

ment in Arizona you have no reason to believe as a professional 
that it would decrease the availability of cocaine, marijuana, and 
heroin in the State of Arizona. 

Having said that, would you share with me what you have advo­
cated or what you have been successful in getting in the area of 
education and prevention in the State of Arizona, because it seems 
to me that the average citizen will be forced to rely upon that in 
your fair State. 

Mr. MILSTEAD. We have had what I would describe as an enthusi­
astic but somewhat weak effort on education. It seems like when 
we ask for dollars from the State legislature, and I talk about 
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asking for narcotics or even enforcement people, we get a lot of in­
terest in that. Yes, let's go put somebody in jail. 

I would say that from the local level also. When you talk about 
getting officers, getting educational dollars, getting medical dollars 
for prevention and treatment, those programs have never been 
looked on as importantly as the first line law enforcement pro­
grams. 

Now, I am delighted to also have more officers, and so on. 
The CHAIRMAN. I am not talking about it that way colonel. I am 

also concerned that the chief of police in New York City, as well as 
the Administrator of the Drug Enforcement Administration are 
heavily involved in educational programs. 

I am a former prosecutor, and I really followed the school of in­
vestigation, arrest, and convictions but it is a new day so we are in 
the educational business. But when the Governor asked you about 
what are we doing about drugs and you shared with him the inef­
fectiveness of our foreign policy in overseas operations, you share 
with him, notwithstanding the fact you need more money, you 
don't expect that is going to be effective. 

Don't you tell him what you are telling us about the prevention 
and education programs which are necessary, and that is where 
the priority should be given? 

If you do; how has the Governor responded? 
Mr. MILSTEAD. Mr. Chairman, of course, I do. We have some pro­

grams in place, but I have never felt like--
The CHAIRMAN. You said they were weak. 
Mr. MILSTEAD. I think they are weak compared to what they 

could be. Let me give you an aside. 
I have seen what has happened in the last couple of years of 

drinking and driving. We are making some progress on that prob­
lem. 

The number of alcohol-related accidents in this State are going 
down. We have groups, citizens groups, MADD, SADD. We have 
educational programs going on. 

We have strong law enforcement efforts and we have-you can't 
hardly turn on our television today and not see an antidrinking 
driving, or drinking and driving kind of a program. Those kinds of 
efforts nationally, local, State, have to be done. 

We have to really change the values and the attitudes of the 
American people and this is not a short-term solution. We have to 
be in for the long haul and have to be committed to it. 

The CHAIRMAN. You have not been persuasive in the State of Ar­
izona as the top law enforcement official in getting them to give 
priority to education as opposed to law enforcement. 

Mr. Mn..sTEAD. Not really, Mr. Chairman, but I also need to per­
haps confess that it has only been recently perhaps that I have 
really taken this turn and I started off by saying this frustration 
that I share with a lot of my colleagues, that this frustration has 
finally turned to saying why are we even bothering in Mexico and 
Colombia. 

Let's bring our peoRle back and let's go ahead and work on the 
probkin here and let s work on the demand side rather than keep 
pouring dollars on the supply side. I liken it to killing a snake tail 
first. 

• 
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We ought to start at the head and the head, of course, is the 
demand. 

The CHAIRMAN. You should know this committee has just con­
cluded a 17-day trip to drug-producing countries, cocaine and mari­
juana and what you are saying every President and head of state 
has said, "Don't bother us, take care of your demand." 

Certainly the closer we get to the Mexican border the more we 
hea,r public officials sharing that type of concern. Are there any 
members of the panel that would like to inquire of the Colonel 
before we hear from the chief of police from Tucson? 

Jim. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Mr. Chairman, I don't have any questions to ask 

the Colonel. 
You are accompanying what many of us have been thinking. 
Our profound sense of discouragement and disillusionment is a 

mirror image of yours, but normally we don't get these enlightened 
thoughtful views from a law enforcement professional. And I 
simply want to congratulate you on your testimony. 

It is very courageous of you as a law enforcement guy to say that 
law enforcement isn't really doing the job and we have got to look 
to another kind of mix. 

You have said it very eloquently, very thoughtfully, very coura­
geously. I am sure there are people around this State who take a 
much more simplistic view of things who can make problems, and I 
want to express my deep thanks for your honesty and your candor, 
and the forthright way in which you have given us your very intel­
ligent and thoughtful views. 

Mr. Mn.STEAD. Thank you. 
Mr. GUARINI. Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. I might add the reflected views of Congressman 

Scheuer. 
Mr. GUARINI. As the top law enforcement officer of the State, 

Colonel, many people speak in terms of surveillance on the border 
and, of course, now there are starting to become discussions about 
surveillance of people in the working place. 

We have heard recently of the Capital Cities Broadcasting Co. 
wanting to make tests of employees to see that they are drug free. 

Now how do you feel professionally concerning the employer 
going into the working place and testing the employees? 

We are talking about productivity, we are talking about cleaning 
up within our society at no cost to the Government, an opportunity 
to surveil people themselves. 

Mr. MILSTEAD. Mr. Chairman, Congressman, I would approach it 
really carefully. I saw that discussion recently over at Kerr-McGee 
Atomic Plant, nuclear plant and it seems like if people are in the 
kind of profession that all of our lives are at stake, aerial pilots, 
people that run nuclear reactors, and so on, then I can see myself 
leaning toward testing, but to go into other businesses or into law 
enforcement-especially if you were to suggest what do you think 
about testing your law enforcement people, I think perhaps that 
goes just a little bit too far. 

Mr. GUARINI. Would you go into automobile plants and test 
there, because lives would be at risk if someone is on the assembly 
line who is subject to drug abuse or airplane factories or anyplace 



where consumers' goods are involved, where our health and safety 
are involved? 

Mr. Mn..sTEAD. Mr. Chairman, Congressman, I probably could 
draw some scenarios where I would support that, but I don't really 
feel qualified to discuss that in detail. Honestly, I haven't given 
that a lot of thought. 

I know I really love the individual freedoms and it seems like 
that may go a little too far in a lot of cases. 

Mr. GUARINI. Is there any testing that is going on in Arizona, to 
your knowledge, of employers and their employees in the work­
place? 

Mr. Mn..sTEAD. Not that I know of. 
Mr. GUARINI. Thank you, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Congressman Kolbe. 
Mr. KOLBE. If I might, Mr. Chairman, I also want to congratulate 

Ralph on his testimony. This is kind of deja vu. 
A number of times you have appeared before my judiciary com­

mittee when I chaired it in the State Senate, but I appreciate what 
I have heard today. It does represent something of a shift, as I 
recall testimony that you and I have shared before, and our conver­
sations on the subject, but would be that I have also come to the 
same conclusion. 

We have got to deal with the demand side. I look at the amount 
of resources that we are putting into drug enforcement and in the 
best measurement you can have is the price of drugs on the street. 

Clearly with the price of drugs dropping that is an indication the 
supply is greater than it ever has been, so we are not getting at the 
problem with all that we are doing. I think we have to look for 
something-different solutions. 

I want to ask you a question about the problem of law enforce­
ment, the kinds of things that we do in law enforcement. 

I think back to what we had in this State is what now many of 
us would agree is something of a failed experiment for whatever 
reasons, the narcotics strike force, that you will recall, became a 
tremendous polit ical football in this State. 

That was an effort to try to involve at the State level a good deal 
of intelligence operation, but we found a tremendous amount of 
lack of confidence in that among certain of the law enforcement 
agencies in the State, and it represented something of a conflict be­
tween your department, and, as you know, a county sheriffs of­
fices. 

What is the problem we face with regard to law enforcement 
agencies working together? 

Is it a political problem that those are elected officials and they 
have their own political turfs to defend? 

Is it a professional problem? 
Why should our law enforcement agencies that are supposed to 

be dealing with this problem have the kinds of conflicts and prob­
lems that we have in coordinating our resources and our law en­
forcement efforts? 

Mr. Mn..sTEAD. Mr. Chairman, Congressman Kolbe, I think you 
touched on part of it. Some of it deals with personality. 



11 

Some of it deals with the fact that there are elected officials in­
volved in law enforcement along with appointed officials, and 
sometimes we have different agendas. 

The other part, of course, is a lot of overlapping jurisdictions. But 
I tell you, at the present time in Arizona I think we do well in our 
cooperative efforts. 

It is such a large problem it seems like that nobody really wants 
to claim ownership of it and say that is all mine and butt out. 

Now, there are some areas, of course, where maybe the problem 
is not as big, and they said, we would rather you didn't get in­
volved in that. 

• But the thing that really works was not so much the intelligence 
thing, and we are going to share it, but is sitting down in the same 
office, with all the officers involved, and working in this task force 
concept. 

That is why I spoke highly of our DEA task force here in Tucson 
and our operation in Phoenix, where we can bring in the officers 
from the other agencies and all of us share the floor, if there is 
any, and the States, if that becomes important, particularly, your 
reelection or reappointment, and we get along better when we 
work in these task force operations. 

Mr. KOLBE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. We don't usually do this, but the Colonel's 

unique views caused us to split the testimony. 
So, Chief, we are pleased that you have made yourself available 

and we are anxious to hear from you this morning. 

TESTIMONY OF PETER RONSTADT 

Chief RONSTADT. It is my pleasure. 
I would also like to express my appreciation to you and the 

entire committee for giving us a chance to be heard. I think it is 
important that the problem of narcotics abuse as it relates to the 
United States be dealt with in terms of the growing problem in the 
Southwest. You heard the director talk to that point. I think prob­
ably previous testimony you have heard also emphasizes through­
out the Southwest the problem is increasing, probably at a dispro­
portionate rate to the rest of the country. 

With regard to my own particular viewpoint, I have indicated 
that I intend to focus primarily on the narcotics problem as it re­
lates to the Tucson area; but if you will bear with me, I am going 
to feel free to express my opinion as it relates to the national prob­
lem as well. 

First of all, with regard to the Tucson area, I think that the nar­
cotics problem as it relates to substance abuse and local trafficking 
is probably typical of what you would find in any growing Sun Belt 
area. We have got casual abusers. We have hardcore abusers. We 
have heroin addicts, a rather consistent hardcore population of 
heroin addicts. We have a growing population, as do other growing 
Sun Belt cities, of very affluent substance abusers, primarily co­
caine users. They started out, I think, abusing cocaine because it 
was fun and now they cannot stop. This is becoming, I think, 
throughout the country one of the most underreported but one of 
the most potentially gravest problems this country faces today, and 
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that is the affluent person who is capable of a great deal of mobili­
ty and a great deal of activity but is doing so with a skewed mental 
attitude because of substance abuse. That to me is a great potential 
problem that is going to come and haunt us within a few years if 
we do not do something about it right away. 

Another factor that makes Tucson perhaps somewhat unique is 
its proximity to the Mexican border and the fact we have an inter­
national airlines terminal. I think this is one of the things that 
causes this area a problem that is somewhat disproportionate to 
the community itself. We, in other words, not only have a problem 
with substance abusers that live within the population, but we 
have a disproportionate problem caused by the fact that the Tucson 
area is somewhat of a transfer point for narcotics trafficking else­
where in the country. 

An example of this was during the sixties and seventies. The 
1960's and 1970's, when we had such intense competition among 
narcotics traffickers in this area, that for a time on any given 
month in Pima County the homicide rate was in excess of the 
homicide rate you would find 100 years ago when the Tucson area 
was the Wild West. We were finding bodies in the desert as a com­
monplace occurrence. All of that affected this community even 
though a lot of the narcotics that passed through here were not 
destined for Tucson. I think at that time it was recognized pretty 
universally by enforcement people, by substance abuse specialists 
and others that were involved in the problem that the only way 
that any effective reduction of this problem could be brought about 
would be through a concerted effort of not just local and State but 
national and international efforts; that the problem obviously had 
grown way too big for traditional local enforcement or interdiction 
methods or, for that matter, even rehabilitation or education ef­
forts. 

The problem had extended beyond anybody's, any local or State 
authorities' capacity to deal with it. As a result of that thinking, 
there was concerted effort brought about throughout the Southwest 
in the area of narcotics interdiction across the border in the area of 
hitting major narcotics traffickers as well as a reduction of day to 
day in community substance abusers. 

You are obviously familiar with the fact that widespread opium 
and marijuana spraying took place in Mexico. There was a concert­
ed effort on the part of Federal law enforcement officials working 
at least in parallel, if not in total cooperation, with State and local 
authorities here and in point of fact the problem did get reduced. It 
became apparent that if you are able to concentrate your re­
sources, that you can have some effect as long as you maintain 
that effort on the importation and the trafficking of narcotics. 

What happened, unfortunately, is that the emphasis began to 
shift to other parts of the country. It became easier to import nar­
cotics via the gulf coast. Everybody is familiar with what happened 
there. The complexion of narcotics trafficking changed. The vio­
lence level obviously escalated, again things that people are famil­
iar with, but as Federal pressure and international pressure then 
started to focus on the gulf coast, the problem, in our opinion at 
least, seems to now be on the increase in the Southwest. 

• 
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Again, it is a question of where the pressure is applied and the 
problem crops up somewhere else. We think that this was begin­
ning to happen in the Southwest. All indications are that the 
Southwest can very easily become a primary focus again of narcot­
ics importation and narcotics trafficking, with all the subsidiary 
problems that that brings about in a rapidly growing area. 

I think it is important to recognize if you are in an area where 
already the population is expanding beyond the capacity of the 
State and local governments to provide routine service is somewhat 
a given, that they are not going to be able to deal very effectively 
by themselves with this disproportionate type of criminal activity 
that is brought in by perhaps the focus of the Southwest in terms 
of narcotics, international narcotics traffic. 

I think, again, as I am saying, most or much of the narcotics traf­
fic that we know in the Tucson area is destined for other parts of 
the country. There is no question that local use and local traffick­
ing have increased considerably as well. For example, in 1980, the 
Tucson Police Department and the Metropolitan Area Narcotics 
Squad arrested a total of 287 juveniles and 644 adults on narcotics 
violations. In 1985 we just about doubled that rate: 519 juvenile ar­
rests, 1,353 adult arrests. In other words, to echo Director Mil­
stead's words, in spite of the best efforts at the local and State level 
and in spite of recent, very promising successes by the use of com­
bined Federal, local, and State task forces, our problem is getting 
worse instead of better. We know that. 

I think that the action that needs to be taken to combat this is 
not necessarily going to be innovative. It is not something new and 
startling. I think the previous experience has shown that if you do 
have sufficient resources and proper management of those re­
sources, you can have an effect on the importation, on the traffick­
ing and on the abuse of illegal drugs. I think experience has shown 
this-if you have a focused effort, if you have managed that effort 
properly and if you have sufficient resources, because anyone who 
thinks this is a short-term effort or that it does not require a mas­
sive effort then is being unrealistic. 

I think one thing I would like to point out, there has been some 
criticism, I think recently, which certainly has surfaced in local 
news with regard to the management of some Federal resources, 
very sophisticated resources by certain Federal agencies, and some 
indication that perhaps the programs, the funding that allow those 
resources to exist is going to be cut. 

I would from my perspective implore the Federal authorities not 
to, if I can use a t rite phrase, throw the baby out with the bath 
water. I think that a successful effort is going to take every re­
source that State, local, and Federal authorities can muster; and if 
you do not have the resources to begin with, you cannot very well 
work on the proper employment of them . 

I think a lot of the problems that have occurred in the past, some 
of the demonstrated ineffectiveness of enforcement and interdiction 
efforts, have been not so much a fault of the concept but the fact 
that we have not had a whole lot of experience at this total coop­
erat ion between State, local, and Federal authorities until very re­
cently. 
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I point out along those lines that the philosophy that the present 
administration seems to espouse with regard to cooperative task 
force efforts where you have the combined resources of Federal, 
State, and local law enforcement, I think is a good approach and I 
think it should be expanded. I do believe it is an effective approach. 

The recent efforts we have had in this State, as Director Mil­
stead has pointed out, we think are effective and we think they 
have got a great- deal of potential for increased effectiveness. I 
think more creative ways for State, local, and Federal authorities 
to pool their resources and combine their efforts can and need to be 
developed. I also think that existing task forces need to be further 
enlarged, additional task forces created in critical areas of the 
Southwest where they do not now operate. I think local and State 
drug enforcement units which perform enforcement duties apart 
from task forces, for example, in smaller agencies, I think these 
people also have legitimate financial needs beyond the capacity of 
their local government to address and, therefore, subject to Federal 
assistance and I think new ways could be created for the Federal 
Government to provide additional financial assistance, especially to 
these small agencies for such things as overtime expenditures, 
funds for narcotics buys and informant payments and for special­
ized training, even though these smaller agencies may not be able 
to cooperate in multiagency task force efforts. 

I think also there is a critical need for additional financial assist­
ance for specialized training to larger State and local agencies. The 
problem is getting more sophisticated, not less sophisticated. We 
have to keep pace with this. I stress again that this is a problem 
that is beyond conventional State and local resources. Therefore, it 
requires the assistance of the Federal Government. 

I think that more attention in this training area for State and 
local authorities needs to be focused on asset identification and 
tracking. This is a very successful means of combating narcotics 
traffickers. The RICO projects that have been done in this State 
and at the Federal level, I think, are starting to pay off, where you 
get the narcotics traffickers in the pocketbook where it hurts. 

I would also recommend a well and realistically equipped pool of 
aircraft, vehicles, surveillance equipment, and radios be created in 
several regions throughout the Southwest along with technical as­
sistance for them so those can be used not only by the multiagency 
task forces but also by State and local agencies. 

I think it is imperative that the Federal Government significant­
ly increase its prosecution capability in the Southwest part of this 
country. The caseload in this part of the country at the Federal 
level has all too often resulted in cases that are actually interna­
tional, if not at least international, in scope having to be tossed to 
the county prosecutor and into the county court system simply be­
cause there is not room for them at the Federal level. The result in 
many cases is something that everybody is not in favor of. It over­
loads the local court system. Again, I think it is an example of the 
fact that this is not just a State and local problem. 

Finally, I would like to mention very briefly one other major 
area, and this is probably echoing what you have heard before 
where Federal assistance is absolutely imperative. I think we have 
had some promising effect in the area of education so far. I think 

• 
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much more needs to be done to educate today's youth on the haz­
ards of substance abuse and to encourage youths to reject this kind 
of activity and this may be one of the key things. 

We have talked a lot in the past about drug education and drug 
awareness, and certainly that is the first step; but from my per­
spective it is not enough to teach somebody about drugs and what 
they do. I think the case could be made in some instances where 
that is almost an attraction. If you tell somebody what certain 
types of narcotics are going to do to your head and leave the deci­
sion up to the child, without any guidance, you may, in fact, be cre­
ating an attraction there. I think more emphasis in the education 

• programs needs to be placed on devising means of encouraging 
youth to resist drug abuse. It is not enough just to know about it. 
You have got to learn how to resist it. 

As a matter of fact, there is no question in my mind that we 
should maintain a strong enforcement, interdiction effort which I 
believe is absolutely imperative to combat the problem and com­
bine that with a very comprehensive education plan that starts at 
a very early age with children during their formative years. It is 
not enough to wait until they are in high school. You have got to 
start when they are in elementary school. It has got to be on a na­
tional effort; it has got to be massive and it has got to be ongoing 
to teach youth, while they are still forming their opinions on not 
only what drugs can do but how to resist them. 

If we were able to do that for one generation-we were able to do 
that for one generation-that problem would go away. I echo the 
sentiments of Director Milstead that all the enforcement in the 
world is not going to solve the problem if it is not backed up with 
and if it is not equally supplemented by a massive education and 
drug resistance campaign that starts at a very early age with the 
youth of society. 

Without that combined, two-pronged effort we are not going to 
have any hope of successfully addressing the problem. That is basi­
cally my information. 

Thank you very much. 
[The statement of Peter Ronstadt appears on p. 84.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Chief, while it is clear that this committee does 

not speak with one voice, I as a Member of Congress welcome your 
statement and perhaps because it reflects my views, I don't know. 

As you pointed out, when we have had some degree of sucess it 
was with a sound foreign policy that dealt with eradication. It was 
with strong local, State and Federal law enforcement and it was 
with a good sound education and rehabilitation program. You need 
that entire ball of wax if you intend to have any impact. 

Of course, today it appears there is a growing belief we should 
leave as much to local and State governments as we can. This ap­
pears to cut back to local level what is a national and international 
problem. I sponsored H.R. 526, which 100 Members of Congress 
have supported. We will have hearings early this year. I hope I can 
get the support which will make available $750 million to tackle all 
of these areas not dealing with the foreign policy aspect of it. 

One of the problems that I am having is that many more local 
law enforcement officials and State law enforcement officials and 
Federal U.S. attorneys as we have hearings are emphasizing more 



16 

and more the education and prevention aspects of this problem, 
and I have just been trained in the old school that I expect to hear 
most of this type of testimony coming from the educators and the 
community people rather than from the law enforcement people. 

In New York, in Boston, in Chicago, in the District of Columbia 
U.S. attorneys are talking about what we should be doing in the 
classrooms and at home. But when I ask the question, Well, how 
persuasive have you been in installing or locking into place these 
types of programs, especially in my State of New York? I hear that 
we have an enthusiastic but weak educational program. So as a cit­
izen and not as a politician, I say if I go to my cops and they send 
me to my schools and, of course, the closer you get to the Mexican 
border and you leave the foreign governments alone because they 
are developing countries, they have got their own problems, there 
is not much of an answer to this growing problem. 

Chief RONSTADT. Mr. Chairman, if I might respond to that very 
briefly, I think you have touched on perhaps one of the most effec­
tive methods. There is no question that when police start talking to 
youth about drug abuse the fact that they are police is somewhat of 
an attention getter. I think it is possible for law enforcement and 
the schools or law enforcement and the community to develop cur­
ricula that can be used in the school as part of the regular educa­
tional curricula. 

The CHAIRMAN. I could not agree with you more, Chief, but they 
are not doing it. 

Chief RONSTADT. I think some efforts have been made and I will 
cite Tucson as an example. We have some programs in place here 
through the school resource officer unit that we have. The Benevo­
lent and Protective Order of Elks helped us create a drug aware­
ness program, and I think it serves as a model. As a matter of fact, 
it has been introduced in schools here. That is the type of thing I 
would like to see increased. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yesterday one of the public officials in El Paso 
was lauding the great efforts that were made by the Reverend 
Jesse Jackson-it was the Governor of New Mexico-the great pro­
gram that Jesse Jackson had brought into a high school where he 
has got 75 to 80 percent of the students to at least admit they were 
drug abusers, and they came forward and testified and then said 
that even though sitting in the audience many of them just did not 
have the courage to step forward and a member of the congression­
al panel said, Well, after they came forward what type of assist­
ance did you offer the kids? He says, "We are working on that." 

Who is seeking recognition to inquire? 
Congressman Scheuer. -= 
Mr. SCHEUER. Yes. 
Mr. Chairman, I would make the same accolades with regard to 

Chief Ronstadt I made in regard to the former witness. This is re­
markably thoughtful testimony from a law enforcement official. 
Normally, law enforcement officials say we need more law enforce­
ment. Both of you are saying you have achieved a concensus we 
need law enforcement, of course, but we need something else too 
very, very urgently. I think that is commendable. 

Can I ask both of you at what age do you think some kind of 
drug education programs ought to commence in the school? I take 
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it you are agreed it should come before high school. Should it come 
when the kids are 7, 9, 10, what age? 

Chief RONSTADT. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Congressman, if I may 
answer first, we have had some experience in this city with when 
may be the most effective age to start instilling attitudes and so 
forth. I think educators will also agree with this and that is the 
earlier the better. By the time, from my perspective, at least, by 
the time a child is through with junior high you are probably not 
going to do too much to change their attitude. At that point I think 
a lot of their attitudes are formed, so the earlier the better. 

I would start at age 5 possibly, just as soon as they are old 
enough to understand reasoning. I think it again has to be a two­
pronged type of thing. One is to teach them the stuff is out there 
and the other is to teach them and encourage them in ways of re­
sisting that. 

Mr. SCHEUER. To say no. 
Chief RONSTADT. Yes, sir. 
Mr. MILSTEAD. Mr. Chairman, Congressman, I would like to re­

spond to that. 
I think the earlier the better. Just something to think about 

when you think about the decisions our children make. We make 
most of them for them. This is your allowance. This is when you 
can drive. This is the shirt you are going to wear and the shoes you 
are going to wear. These things are insignificant to that decision of 
whether or not to use drugs, and we make most of the decisions for 
our kids. But when they make probably the single most important 
decision of their lives as to whether or not to get involved in drugs, 
we are not going to be there. That kind of scares me. That person 
that is going to offer them drugs is not going to be Colombian, not 
somebody from the Mafia; it is going to be one of their buddies 
right there in that school. That is why I have to go back to what 
Chief Ronstadt said. We need to teach people values and drug re­
sistance the earlier the better. I heard the other day half of our 
values and attitudes are formed before we ever get to school. 

Mr. SHAW. Yield at this point? 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Shaw. 
Mr. SHAW. I think here is a good point. I think when we start 

talking about peer pressure and the decisions that are going to be 
made when we are not there, they are getting all the help they 
need to make the decision the wrong way just from the music they 
listen to, from the stars that they idealize as to what is going on. 
The words "cocaine" and "marijuana" and all these things that are 
in the music that they listen to, the peer pressure is tremendous. 

Colonel, you mentioned a while ago the question of the effective­
ness MADD has had on drunk driving. I agree with you. They are 
to be given a tremendous amount of credit for that, but a lot of 
that pressure has been brought upon law enforcement to have 
them crack down on drunk driving and a lot of people who are so­
called upstanding citizens who were driving after a few drinks 
have quit because they are scared of being caught up in this big 
dragnet. 

So, I think there is a tremendous cooperation that has to come 
both ways, but there has to be a lot of community pressure, I 
think, brought upon the glamour that is put upon the use of drugs. 
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Our kids are just bombarded by that at their most impressionable 
age. The young kids that are 5 you are talking about, Chief, they 
have the peer pressure of looking at the kids 13, 14 years old and 
they are listening to this trash and they start listening to it. I do 
not know how parents, particularly working parents, can be able to 
cope and be able to try to filter what their youngsters are listening 
to and the peer pressure they are coming against not by the people 
in school but the people they are looking up to and their idols. .. 
Maybe someone would like to comment on that and what can be 
done about that. 

Mr. SCHEUER. Mr. Chairman, I asked the two witnesses to answer 
my questions as to when in their best estimate these education pro­
grams ought to start in the school. We got an answer from Chief 
Ronstadt. 

I would be interested in hearing from the Colonel as to your esti­
mate, Colonel, of when we ought to start trying to influence the 
kids, to give them the facts and then to say no. 

Mr. Mn.STEAD. Mr. Chairman, Congressmen, I have no trouble 
with when school starts, but I really think that this is why part of 
the education process has to include the parents because these are 
attitudes and values that are built before they get to school. The 
idea if you do not feel bad-if you feel bad, you take a pill, you 
have got a little sniffle, take a pill, you have got a headache, take a 
pill, and let's have a drink tonight, parents have to know what 
kind of influence they have over these very young children and 
what the consequences of their own actions can be before they ever 
get to school. 

I think that has to be an important part of training parents to 
care for their children as changing diapers and whatever else we 
teach parents to do. 

The CHAIRMAN. Who is seeking recognition? 
Mr. SHAW. I do have a question I would like to ask both of these 

gentlemen. 
I guess the Chief has already reflected on his own program. 
Colonel, do you have any particular ideas as to what the Federal 

role might be and the training and what the role of-in other 
words, how do you develop these educational programs that would 
impact on the demand side? 

Mr. Mn.srEAn. I think DEA and the Federal people do have a 
role. I am intrigued by the program DEA is working on where they 
are working with high school coaches, at least, and maybe educa­
tors in creating peer pressure within the high schools. Like Chief 
Ronstadt, I think when a law enforcement officer shows up at a 
school or a parent group, people listen simply because he repre­
sents law enforcement. I think DEA and Customs could have a lot 
of impact there, particularly when they talk about the consequence 
of drugs. I do not think DEA or anybody in the Federal law en­
forcement have been sharing that role with us of educating people. 

Mr. SHAw. That would be the Federal role. Then you are not 
talking about more funds and things of this nature. Obviously you 
are not turning away from that, but you are looking at using exist­
ing resources and turning it toward education. 

Mr. MILSTEAD. Yes, sir. I think that should be part of the Federal 
role. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Are you really saying what he suggested; that 
you are not talking about any additional Federal assistance but 
you are talking about redirecting the existing moneys, especially as 
it relates to law enforcement and overseas operation and concen­
trate on education? You said "Yes" to that question. Is that what 
you think? 

Mr. Mu.STEAD. I earlier talked about the $140 million that we 
wasted. 

The CHAIRMAN. You are saying we ought to redirect some of the 
resources we have to the Mexican Government and to your depart­
ment and concentrate more on education? 

Mr. MILSTEAD. I agree; yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Chief. 
Chief RONSTADT. For whatever it is worth, I would like to take 

exception because I do not believe you can substitute one for the 
other. I believe if you do drugs you ought to go to jail. I believe a 
stronger enforcement effort, more so than is being promoted right 
now, is essential. I think, in addition to that, there has to be an 
increase in the education in drug resistance. We are probably 
saying the same thing, but I would like to emphasize--

The CHAIRMAN. You are sure saying it in a different way. I want 
to say if you take this posture the Federal Government ought to 
stay out of it. We have a $300 billion education budget and only $3 
million is directed toward drugs, and that does not even go to the 
States. That goes for those teachers who may want to come to 
Washington to learn whatever knowledge we have, if we have any 
at all. But I am certain that we will work that out. 

Let me thank both of you. Obviously you have impressed this 
panel and we look forward to working with you. 

The next panel is the law enforcement panel. 
As you know, we have had the opportunity to read your testimo­

ny. It would help us if you could summarize and highlight so you 
could give the congressional panel an opportunity to inquire. 

Mr. Johnson, I also want to thank you for your long years of 
service to your government and to the Drug Enforcement Adminis­
tration that has taken you all over the country, including the great 
jurisdiction of New York, and the State of Arizona is indeed fortu­
nate to have your expertise here. 

TESTIMONY OF DICK JOHNSON, SPECIAL AGENT IN CHARGE, 
DEA, PHOENIX, AZ; JERRY D. JONDALL, CHIEF PATROL AGENT, 
INS BORDER PATROL; DENNIS SNYDER, REGIONAL COl\OllS­
SIONER, U.S. CUSTOMS SERVICE; JOSEPH MAXWELL, CHIEF, 
AIR WEST; DON TURNBAUGH, ASSISTANT REGIONAL COMMIS­
SIONER (ENFORCEMENT), U.S. CUSTOMS SERVICE; DONALD 
COUGH, ASSISTANT REGIONAL COMMISSIONER (INSPECTION), 
U.S. CUSTOMS SERVICE . 

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you very much, members of the committee. 
As you mentioned, you do have my testimony, and I won't repeat 
too many parts of it. I think one thing that is important to recog­
nize as it relates to Arizona, and Director Milstead and Chief Ron­
stadt talked about it briefly, is the shift in drug trafficking pat­
terns. 
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As pressure has been increased in other parts of the country, pri­
marily in the southeastern part of the United States, drug traffick­
ers are seeking new ways and methods for getting drugs into the 
country. 

They have allied themselves especially in the cocaine area with 
the old line Mexican heroin and marijuana trafficking organiza­
tions which were temporarily put out of business in the late seven­
ties because of the opium ban and other activities. 

They have taken over the cocaine trafficking in that part of the 
world. There is a tremendous amount of cocaine which does come 
up out of South America through Mexico, through Arizona, and on 
to other parts of the United States. 

In the area of heroin and marijuana, we have noted a tremen­
dous increase just over the last several months in the number of 
referrals from the Border Patrol and from the U.S. Customs Serv­
ice in seizures and arrests of traffickers bringing these drugs in. 

As an example, between the period of October 1, 1985 and De­
cember 31, 1985, the last quarter of the calendar year, there were 
69 referrals to our Nogales and Tucson offices alone, and a couple 
in Yuma that resulted in 91 arrests of individuals bringing in 
mostly marijuana. 

A total of over 10,000 pounds of marijuana was seized in those 3 
months. These are in small quantities of 50 to 200 or 300 pounds 
each. 

As I mentioned before, though, the cocaine problem seems to be 
the major problem in Arizona. It is readily available throughout 
the State, and we have noticed this trend of tremendous amounts 
of cocaine coming through Mexico. 

In August 1984, the sheriffs office in Gila County, AZ, which is 
in the northeastern part of the State seized over 1,688 pounds of 
cocaine which had been brought in by an aircraft from Mexico and 
was offloaded there. 

The arrest was made more by luck than anything else, it was a 
combined State, county, and Federal investigation, which followed 
up on that particular seizure which resulted in the indictment of 
21 people in Phoenix, including a number of the top members of 
the so-called Guadalajara Cocaine Cartel. 

This was the organization, the group that was responsible for 
kidnaping, torturing, and murdering Special Agent Enrique Ca­
marena in Guadalajara in February 1985. 

The investigation in Arizona focused on a local Phoenix resident 
who was serving as an offload crew organizer for this group. He 
has since been indicted. He had already been indicted and was out 
on appeal pending a Federal conviction for trafficking in cocaine. 

Information developed in that followup investigation revealed 
that the load that was seized was one of nine loads of similar or 
larger sizes that had been flown into that particular clandestine 
strip in Gila County, AZ. 

We also know that the organization was utilizing up to 10 other 
air strips in Arizona, in addition to air strips they were using in 
California and other parts of the United States. 

In the area of dangerous drugs, while there are sizable quantities 
of dangerous drugs available, one of the problems we see in Arizo­
na is the ready availability of precursor chemicals. 

;; 
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These are the chemicals that are needed to manufacture the 
drugs. California and Nevada, our neighboring States, have passed 
legislation locally which have put controls on these precursor 
chemicals. 

Arizona has no such law, and we have noticed a considerable 
number of dangerous drugs and clandestine laboratory operators 
from California and from Nevada, coming into Arizona to purchase 
their chemicals. 

The Drug Enforcement Administration, along with the Arizona 
Department of Public Safety, is sponsoring legislation which we 
hope will be introduced in the Arizona State Legislature in this ses­
sion which opened yesterday in Phoenix. We hope that the legisla­
tion will be introduced and passed in this session which will put 
controls on precursor chemicals in Arizona. 

State and local task forces have been discussed at some length 
here by the previous witnesses, and I would only like to add that 
the Drug Enforcement Administration and its predecessor agencies 
has long recognized the absolute need for close coordination with 
State and local agencies. 

As the previous witnesses mentioned, we do have formalized 
State and local task forces in Phoenix and in Tucson. Both of them 
have members from the DPS, Arizona Department of Public Safety, 
and the one in Tucson also includes members of Chief Ronstadt's 
department-the Tucson Police Department, as well as the Pima 
County Sheriffs Office. 

An example of the type of investigation that these task forces 
can accomplish was the October 1985 indictment of over 84 people 
from the Scottsdale area. 

Of these 84 people, about 50 of them were from the town of 
Scottsdale, and a number of them were associated with a particular 
high school in that city. That case received nationwide publicity, 
and serves as an example of the type of case that a task force ap­
proach can have. 

It had a tremendous effect on the local community, and it broke 
up a rather well-established and well-organized local cocaine distri­
bution ring. 

In the area of education and prevention, Congressman Scheuer 
said he thought there were some remarkably thoughtful comments 
made by law enforcement. 

I will also try to be remarkably thoughtful and go along with 
that thought. I have been in Federal law enforcement for 21 years. 
I have worked in several places in the United States as well as 
overseas in Europe, and it is discouraging, because the amount of 
drugs that are available now are certainly more than were avail­
able when I came on this job in 1964. 

I think that law enforcement does and can play a role in the edu­
cation and prevention area. I don't advocate that DEA resources be 
diverted to go out and teach young people, but DEA resources and 
other law enforcement resources can assist the professionals in get­
ting education, training, and prevention programs in our schools at 
all levels. 

One last comment I would like to make before I turn the micro­
phone over to the other witnesses on this panel is the area of inter­
national cooperation. 
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Colonel Milstead did state in his opening testimony that periodi­
cally we have disagreements, and I do have to disagree with the 
Colonel. 

While he may not be pleased with the effects of the $140-some 
million that was spent in Mexico and feels it could serve better 
purposes being spent somewhere else, I don't think we can even 
think about decreasing our overseas efforts, because without effec­
tive enforcement action in the source countries, in the major pro­
ducing countries, in the major transit countries, we are going to 
have a very serious problem of stopping the drugs coming into the 
United States. 

I will be glad to answer any questions you may have later. 
[The statement of Mr. Johnson appears on p. 88.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Jondall, chief patrol agent. 

TESTIMONY OF JERRY D. JONDALL 

Mr. JoNDALL. I want to thank you for the opportunity to testify 
here today. The U.S. Border Patrol itself is relatively new to this 
problem. 

We went from 1984, we seized about 5,000 pounds. In the last 3 
months of this fiscal year, October, November and December, we 
seized over 45,000 pounds. 

Even that-though it is not our main function out there, we are 
out there to enforce immigration laws, prevent the entry of illegal 
aliens, and apprehend those that do enter, we are placed in a posi­
tion on that border where we do come in contact with drugs con­
stantly. 

We find that most of them are taken off of I-19 and Interstate 
10, those two highways primarily. We have almost 280 miles of 
border and about 158 agents, so therefore we are spread pretty 
thin. 

As far as resources, we have some innovative techniques and 
equipment that we are bringing to service this year. One is an en­
hancement vehicle that has an ANT AS 6 IR scope on a 30-foot 
mast, which allows the operator to see up to 3½ miles at night. 

That will be beneficial . We are in the process now of installing 
low-light level TV at both Douglas and Nogales. We also have in 
the mill a FLIR system, which is forward looking, infrared, and 
that will be mounted in a helicopter which will enable the pilots to 
see portions of that border we know are used exclusively for drug 
trafficking at night. 

As far as anything else in the drug problem, like I say, we are 
relatively new, within the last year, and if there is anything I can 
enlighten you on, or just our operations, I will be glad to do so. 

[The statement of Mr. Jondall appears on p. 99.] 
The CBAmMAN. Thank you so much. 
Mr. Snyder. 

TESTIMONY OF DENNIS SNYDER 

Mr. SNYDER. Mr. Chairman, as you know I testified at some 
length before the committee yesterday in El Paso about the Cus­
toms operational resources devoted to the interdiction of narcotics 
along the Southwest border. 
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I have with me today Mr. Joseph Maxwell who is the director of 
our Air Operation Center West, and Mr. Maxwell, with the chair­
man's indulgence, would be the primary witness for the Customs 
Service to describe to the committee some of our air interdiction 
resources that the Customs Service uses to combat this problem in 
this part of the country. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Maxwell. 

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH MAXWELL 

Mr. MAXWELL. Thank you, sir. I submitted my testimony, and I 
would just summarize that testimony. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, the testimony of all of the 
witnesses will be entered into the record at this time, in its com­
plete form. 

Mr. MAXWELL. The Commissioner of Customs has made the 
interdiction of illegal narcotics the primary enforcement mission of 
the U.S. Customs Service. 

In the last few years, even the most stubborn skeptics have come 
to realize the availability of potent, highly addictive drugs poses an 
unacceptable risk and threat to the survival of our Nation. 

In discussing the effort to stem the flow of illegal narcotics over 
the Southwest border, we cannot overemphasize the importance of 
better cooperation between United States and Mexican authorities. 

At the United States-Mexico Law Enforcement Conference held 
in December, the Government of Mexico delegation agreed to study 
the proposed concept of a joint Mexican-United States crewing of 
overflights of our common border. 

The successful implementation of this joint overflight agreement 
is a keystone of a successful air program in the Southwest. 

The United States and Mexico must pursue a range of coopera­
tive programs to enhance our air detection capabilities. The Cus­
toms Service initiated Operation Ace III, which has proven very ef­
fective in both countries. 

Ace ill was designed to provide training in radar intercept and 
air interdiction techniques to selected Mexican customs officers. 

Recently, the Ace III operational concept was modified and pre­
sented to the United States Embassy in Mexico City and to Mexi­
can authorities for their review under the name "Tequila Fly." If 
approved by Mexico, "Tequila Fly" will provide Unites States Cus­
toms with access to selected air traffic control facilities in Mexico 
for the purpose of conducting aerial surveillance of suspect aircraft. 

Yesterday, Regional Commissioner Snyder described the multifa­
ceted ways in which contraband is smuggled into the United 
States. Today I would like to address our air interdiction program 
in more detail. 

Smuggling attempts by private aircraft pose a particular chal­
lenge to Customs. 

A critical element of a successful interdiction program is detec­
tion. Without a detection capability the interception, tracking and 
apprehension phases of our air strategy cannot be set into motion. 

We have been working to improve the coordination of detection 
capabilities between the Department of Defense, the Department of 
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Transportation and the Customs Service. Customs works closely 
with the Department of Defense in this area. 

Currently, the Defense Department's detection capability is pro­
vided by a number of different airborne platforms, including the 
use of sophisticated equipment such as the Air Force E3A AW ACS, 
and the Navy's E2C, which supplements the current platforms ex­
isting within the Customs Service. 

Other initiatives to increase detection capabilities include the use 
of tethered aerostats as radar platforms to cover areas that are 
commonly used by smugglers. The aerostats in the Southeast have 
proven to be a useful tool in drug interdiction efforts. 

In response to a congressional initiative, steps are currently 
being taken to test an aerostat in the Southwest. We anticipate 
that the aerostat will be located at Fort Huachuca, AZ. 

While the Southwest aerostat may meet some of our coverage re­
quirements, uncovered areas remain. Customs is also exploring the 
use of a gap-filler radar system that could be deployed in uncov­
ered mountain and valley areas. 

The integrated use of United States aircraft conducting Mexican 
overflights, the aerostat and gap-filler radar could provide an en­
hanced detection capability on the Southwest border. 

Customs has also been working with the Federal Aviation Ad­
ministration to develop procedures which will enable us to better 
detect suspected smugglers. 

The interception, tracking, and apprehension phases of the air 
interdiction mission have also been enhanced. The first of eight 
Customs high endurance tracker aircraft is due to be accepted by 
Customs in March 1986. 

Each of these aircraft will be equipped with an F-16 radar and a 
mini-FLIR for infrared detection. Once delivered, a total of five of 
these aircraft will be assigned to locations in the Southwest. 

The Black Hawk helicopters have been an important addition to 
our apprehension capability. There are currently three deployed in 
this arena, and we have recently taken delivery of a fourth Black 
Hawk for the Southwest. 

The training of Customs pilots to operate these aircraft has been 
delayed due to the grounding of all Black Hawk helicopters be­
cause of safety problems. As a result, the ability to fully utilize 
these helicopters at some locations has been temporarily impeded. 

Customs has worked out an agreement with the Defense Depart­
ment to train one of our pilots who will then serve as an in-house 
instructor for Black Hawk recurrency training. 

However, initial ground training of our pilots to fly the Black 
Hawks must still be provided by the Army. 

As Customs aircraft resources increase so must the personnel 
level which is dedicated to the program. Over the past 16 months, 
the number of approved positions devoted to this program has been 
increased from 250 to 385. Approximately 50 percent, 192, of our 
air program field personnel are allocated to the Southwest. 

Additionally, the committee is aware of our efforts to integrate 
our investigative and interdiction components into one cohesive en­
forcement structure. As part of this effort, 62, 32 in the Southwest, 
fully dedicated investigative positions have been allocated to sup-
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port and enhance the effectiveness of the aviation enforcement pro­
gram. 

This is in addition to the 385 positions dedicated to the operation 
and management of the air program assets. Staff increases to the 
air program were due to specific actions the Commissioner of Cus­
toms took to reallocate resources within Customs. 

In order to better manage and control our interdiction assets, 
Customs expects to establish two C31, command, control, communi­
cations and intelligence centers, one in south Florida and one in 
southern California. 

These centers will manage Customs interdiction assets in an in­
tegrated fashion. This will optimize our command, control, commu­
nications and intelligence efforts. 

This concludes my statement. I will be glad to answer any ques-
tions the members may have. Thank you. 

[The statement of Mr. Maxwell appears on p. 104.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. We thank this great panel. 
Let me ask this, Commissioner Snyder: Based on hearings we 

had yesterday in El Paso, and the information that we received 
this morning, I get the impression that as relates to interdiction, 
that is the amount of drugs that we are able to seize before it 
enters the mainstream that we are interdicting about 10 to 15 per­
cent, a guesstimate of what really comes into the country; is that 
correct? 

Mr. SNYDER. Mr. Chairman, that is a figure that is often used, 
and I think it is within the realm of credibility. No one can say 
with full specificity, of course. 

The CHAIRMAN. I also got the impression that it was testified yes­
terday that even if more resources were available or the effective­
ness was increased, that it was the general impression by Customs 
that the supply would increase so that the availability would not 
decrease; that is even if you were able to interdict 25, 30 percent 
that that would not have any appreciable effect on the amount of 
cocaine, marijuana, and heroin that would remain available. 

Mr. SNYDER. I think Colonel Milstead captured it extremely well 
earlier this morning. Give me more interdictory resources for the 
Customs Service down here, and I will seize more cocaine, and I 
would like to think we will do it more effectively, but if you ask 
me, will that reduce the amount of cocaine on the American 
market, the answer in my opinion is no. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Why not? 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Johnson, do you dispute that statement at 

all? 
Mr. JOHNSON. No, I do not. The Customs Interdiction Program is 

certainly one of the facets that needs to be emphasized as part of 
the overall law enforcement effort. DEA needs more resources; 
Customs needs more resources; certainly, the State and local au­
thorities need more resources. 

We have to increase our efforts overseas, and that combined with 
what we spoke of before, the education and training program, I 
think we have an opportunity to do something about it. 

The CHAIRMAN. So, I will repeat for the purpose of emphasis, this 
Federal panel is saying that if we were to increase the resources, if 
you were able to seize more contraband, that it is your professional 
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opinion and that of the Department that you represent that that 
would have no significant impact on the supply of drugs that would 
be available. 

Is that basically what you are saying, Mr. Johnson? 
Mr. JOHNSON. It is a question of amount certainly, Mr. Chair­

man, but it would have an impact. Whether it is a significant 
impact, I can't say. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Snyder is saying it would have no impact, 
because I think your testimony is the supply will increase to com­
pensate for whatever would not be available, is that correct? 

Mr. SNYDER. Yes, sir; that is my observation as a professional 
law enforcement officer. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Maxwell, you agree? 
Mr. MAXWELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. As relates to immigration, what impact do you 

think your agency is having as relates to illegal aliens? 
How many, roughly, would you believe-and believe me, I am 

talking about guesstimates, are coming into the country, and what 
percentage of that amount do you think you are preventing from 
coming into the country? 

Mr. JoNDALL. We apprehended over 55,000 last year here in the 
Tucson sector. That is 280 miles of border from the Yuma County 
line to New Mexico. There is various estimates. If we got one in 
three, one in four, it is really hard to determine. 

The CHAIRMAN. But is it safe to say that there is a connection 
between the open-door policy in terms of illegal immigrants and 
drug trafficking across the border, that they are related? 

Mr. JoNDALL. Definitely. I think the stats show about 75 percent 
of the seizures we make for narcotics are illegal aliens. 

The CHAIRMAN. To reframe the question, and as long as we have 
the political posture that we do in connection with open borders, 
that even if we increase the resources available to your Depart­
ment, what impact would that have on the illegal immigrant prob­
lem? 

Mr. JoNDALL. I don't think it would be that significant. I think 
that we need is reform, immigration reform. 

Mr. ScHEUER. Would you elaborate on that? 
Mr. JoNDALL. Basically--
The CHAIRMAN. I yield to the gentleman from New York because 

that ends my questions. 
Mr. SCHEUER. I would simply ask you to elaborate on that conclu­

sion. 
Mr. JoNDALL. Yes, sir. 
I feel, as far as immigration reform, probably the portion of that ~ 

bill that had the most impact would be employer sanctions, to take 
away the incentive for them to be here in the first place. 

I think I saw some stats that, in 1990, the population in Mexico, 
51 percent of it is going to be under 21 years of age. So it is not .. 
going to improve. 

Mr. SCHEUER. Let me ask you, we heard yesterday an estimate 
from an Immigration and Naturalization official that he felt ap­
proximately 2 million illegal immigrants were coming into our 
country every year. 

Does that seem like a reasonable estimate to you? 
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Mr. JoNDALL. Judging from the fact that we arrested over 1.3 
million last year, I would say yes, it is. 

Mr. SCHEUER. The former Immigration and Naturalization Serv­
ice Commissioner, Lionel Castillo, testified before the Congress 5 or 
6 years ago that he thought we could reduce illegal immigration by 
80 or 85 or perhaps even 90 percent by hardening the border, by 
what he thought would be acceptable means, more surveillance, 
more technology, more sensors, and some kind of structure, a fence, 
the like. 

He felt it would take $800 or $900 million to do it. Do you have 
the feeling that this approach would work? By more add-ons of sur­
veillance personnel along the border, additional high-technology as­
sistance for detecting illegals in cars, trucks, and so forth, and 
some kind of additional barriers to protect our borders, we could 
have a significant reduction in the current level of illegal immigra­
tion? 

Mr. JoNDALL. I think that would help, but I think also that it has 
to be in conjunction with some sort of legislation. 

Mr. ScHEUER. It would have to be legislation given that kind of 
funding, and I think we all agree with you-I think we all agree 
with you that some kind of employer sanctions is an absolutely in­
dispensable component of a total package. 

Do you think along with an effectively lay on of employer sanc­
tions that we can take significant means to harden the border and 
reduce the flow in? 

Mr. JoNDALL. I feel that way, yes. 
Mr. ScHEUER. What are some of the specific things you would ad­

vocate we do? If we gave you $100 million to spend on hardening 
your border, what would you be thinking about as the various al­
ternatives, various options you have? 

Mr. JoNDALL. Probably one of the first things would be to en­
hance or update the sensor system we have now. In most places, 
most sectors, that is outdated. Here in Tucson, we are in the proc­
ess of installing a new one, but this is one of the few. 

More sophisticated equipment, as far as infrared scopes. People 
placed along the border more strategically at areas that are what 
we consider hot areas, El Paso, San Diego. 

Mr. ScHEUER. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman, I have just one more question to Mr. Maxwell. 

Mr. Maxwell, we heard yesterday from several witnesses on the 
matter of interdiction and the flow of drugs through aircraft, that 
they couldn't spot aircraft flying under 10,000 or under 5,000 feet. 
They used those two figures more or less interchangeably. 

Now, we get the definite feeling that an AWACS capability 
would remedy that problem. AW ACS can see down to zero feet. 
They can see aircraft moving on a runway. We understand that 
you have had some experience with the 707 AW ACS and also with 
the E2C antisubmarine with an AW ACS capability. 

Can you tell us what your preliminary experience has been up to 
now about those two types of AW ACS capabilities, and what you 
would like to see in the way of an AW ACS capability supplied to 
you along the entire 1933-mile border between the United States 
and Mexico, and in fact indeed around our whole Southern border 
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really, and what effect you think that kind of AW ACS capability 
would have in reducing the drugs flown in by aircraft? 

Mr. MAXWELL. We first began to use AWACS capability down in 
the Southeast when we were faced with the tremendous problem 
down there in the early eighties. At that time, posse comitatus was 
modified so we could use the Air Force and Navy assets. 

We have had great success with E2C's and E3B's. Last year, for 
instance, they flew 558 missions in support of us, approximately 
2,000 hours of flighttime, and they were responsible for, off the top 
of my head, roughly 28 cases. 

Mr. SCHEUER. Why do we keep hearing testimony that we have 
no way of spotting aircraft coming in under 5,000 feet up? 

Mr. MAXWELL. With fixed base radar, primarily FAA and 
NORMAD, that is correct. With the airborne Customs recently 
took delivery of P3A's, which provide us with mini-A WACS, which 
we have two on the southwest border, and are soon to get the third 
one. 

We do utilize the assets when they are available. 
Again, the military's primary mission is defense, and we are lim­

ited in what we can ask of the military. I believe General Ties tes­
tified last week before the English committee they are at this time 
almost saturated in their requirements and commitments, so they 
do support us on a not-to-interfere basis, and we do utilize those 
assets in the Southwest. 

Mr. SCHEUER. As a percentage increase of the AW ACS assets 
that you have available to you know, what would it take in terms 
of a percentage increase to give you reasonably total AW ACS cov­
erage of our entire Southern flank? 

Mr. MAXWELL. That is a hard question. Right now, we are limit­
ed with our own surveillance to flying 100 hours a month for each 
of those aircraft. Our interdiction assets are also geared to support 
that 100 hours a month. 

Any more than that--
Mr. SCHEUER. Where does that 100 hours a month come from? 
Mr. MAXWELL. That is mandated to us by our budget. 
Mr. &HEUER. That is a budgetary problem, not a law enforce­

ment standard. That is a budgetary limitation. 
Let's assume there were budgetary limitations. As a percentage 

increase of the A WACS capability that you have now, what would 
it take to give you reasonably total coverage of our entire Southern 
flank? 

Mr. MAXWELL. You are speaking of total coverage 24 hours, 7 
days a week? 

Mr. SCHEUER. Yes, sir; that is where the aircraft come in 24 
hours, as I understand it. 

Mr. MAXWELL. Yes, sir. 
Mr. &HEUER. We have got an enemy out there. We have to 

play-we can't play by an 8-hour day, because he isn't playing by 
an 8-hour day. We have to be prepared to surveil that enemy when 
that enemy is trying to attack our shores and ravage our kids. 

What would it take to stop that enemy 24 hours a day, 365 days 
a year, to spot them before they come across so we can meet them? 

Mr. MAXWELL. It would take a significant increase, much more 
than we are prepared to accept right now. We do not have-even if 

;; 
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we were given 24-hour-a-day coverage right now, we could not sup­
port the interdiction process behind that coverage. 

Mr. SCHEUER. Why not? 
Mr. MAXWELL. We do not have the assets. We are not funded for 

the assets at this time. 
Mr. SCHEUER. You don't have the aircraft to follow the enemy 

aircraft in and make apprehensions? 
Mr. MAXWELL. That is correct. We are adding assets as time goes 

on. We have increased our capabilities. We, right now, are adding 
six additional aircraft to the Southwest. 

Mr. SCHEUER. I wonder if you could give us a very brief memo, 
one, two, or three pages, saying what it would take in the way of 
increased assets to give you a total 24-hour-a-day, 365-day-a-year 
surveillance capability, AW ACS surveillance capability over our 
entire Southern flank, and then what would it take in the way of 
increased assets for you to apprehend those aircraft when they 
came in? 

Mr. MAXWELL. I will be glad to provide that. Thank you, Mr. 
Chairman. 

The CHAIRMAN. I am going to recognize Congresswoman Collins 
from Chicago. Would you include that an assumption that the 
equipment that you would need would be Custom equipment and 
not Department of Defense equipment? You don't have any prob­
lem with that, do you? 

Mr. MAXWELL. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Congresswoman Collins. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield to the gentle­

man from New Jersey, Mr. Guarini. 
Mr. GUARINI. Thank you. I just want to follow up. Suppose you 

do have all this capability of surveillance, and do you still come to 
the conclusion that there will still be the same amount of drugs 
that will be coming through our borders that is not going to change 
the overall picture because of being replaced by other means? 

Mr. MAXWELL. I believe they will change their methods. 
Mr. GUARINI. So the end result would be the same, so we would 

still have as much drugs on our streets as we have now. 
Mr. MAXWELL. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GUARINI. Therefore, all the extra moneys, and all the extra 

AW ACS, and all the other monitoring surveillance would be for 
naught, is that your opinion? 

Mr. SCHEUER. Let the record show there is a long silence after 
that question. 

Mr. MAXWELL. Well, sir, what it would do, we would force them 
into other methods of smuggling, and it would increase the risk. 
Any time you make a move of their set patterns, you increase the 
risk to the smuggling organization. 

Mr. GUARINI. Therefore, there would be no sense of the U.S. Gov­
ernment spending all these additional funds, because we will be no 
better off than we are today; is that correct? 

Mr. MAXWELL. I wouldn't say that, sir. 
Mrs. COLLINS. What would you say? 
The CHAIRMAN. What would you say? 
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Mr. MAXWELL. I think what we would say is we would increase 
the risk and at some point in time, I believe we would have an 
effect on that. 

Mr. GUARINI. But is it worth spending the money if you are 
going to be in the same result if you look at how money is spent 
and the Gramm-Rudman bill we have before us, and the other cut­
backs in Government, would you say it would be a wasteful gesture 
of public funds? 

Mr. MAXWELL. No, I would not. 
Mr. GUARINI. Let the record show that was after you had a con-

sultation. 
Mrs. CoLLINS. Mr. Chairman, may I reclaim my time? 
The CHAIRMAN. Mrs. Collins. 
Mrs. CoLLINS. Thank you. 
Mr. Maxwell, can you tell me what percentage of the cocaine and 

heroin that enters into Arizona is coming in by air? 
Mr. MAXWELL. We estimate approximately 20 percent, 20 to 30 

percent of it. 
Mrs. COLLINS. How is the other percentage coming in? 
Mr. MAXWELL. As we heard testimony yesterday, it is coming in 

in almost every manner. The regional commissioner testified yes­
terday to the backpacking method, to hidden compartments in ve­
hicles, in trucks, et cetera. 

Mrs. CoLLINS. Have you had an increase in the amount that is 
coming in by air into Arizona? 

Mr. MAXWELL. There appears to be an increase, yes, ma'am. 
Mrs. CoLLINS. What do you attribute that increase to? 
Mr. MAXWELL. I believe it is directly attributable to the actions 

we have taken in southeast Florida. 
Mrs. CoLLINS. It is forcing it into this corridor. There has been 

some discussion by a number of people on the staff about whether 
or not there is a possibility that there could be fewer air corridors 
made by FAA, for example, so that any aircraft coming into this 
particular area would have to go through a certain corridor, and 
that any aircraft that were seen on radar or any other way not in 
this corridor would be suspect, and somebody would go out and find 
out what is on it. 

What are your thoughts about that kind of think, and have you 
talked with FAA about this of thing? 

Mr. MAXWELL. Yes; we have had several meetings in Washington 
with the FAA, and we are working with them on redefining some 
of the corridors and changing some of the current procedures for 
aircraft entering the United States from foreign countries. 

What you are addressing is exactly one of these proposals, and 
we have asked that we take a funnel effect, where the aircraft en­
tering the United States must-right now currently, they have to 
give 15 minutes' prior notification to report to several airports of 
entry. 

We have asked that reporting time be increased to an hour for 
us to sort through the arriving aircraft to determine whether it is a 
threat and also to funnel the aircraft again to these specific ports 
of entry. 

Mrs. COLLINS. What would happen if, in fact, the funneling is 
begun, you have these certain corridors through which all aircraft 
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must go, and there is some aircraft out there on the radar board? 
How quickly could you get to that aircraft to see, in fact, if indeed 
it has contraband stuff on it? 

Mr. MAXWELL. That is a function of where our units are placed, 
and we do have units placed throughout the Southwest border at 
approximately 200-mile intervals. 

If it was close to one of the units, we would get there much 
quicker. We do have high-performance jets and their primary func­
tion is to scramble and intercept. It would not take long at all. 

Mrs. COLLINS. I was under the impression by the time you got 
there, the aircraft could have landed and gone off again. 

Mr. MAXWELL. With current radar, but with increased capability, 
we could do that. 

Mrs. COLLINS. How many interdictions has Customs made in the 
last 5 years as compared to what DEA is doing? 

Mr. MAXWELL. I do not have those figures with me. I will be glad 
to prepare those and give them to you. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Do you consider you are holding your own in the 
way as putting a handle as best you can on narcotics smuggling 
into the country? 

Mr. MAXWELL. Yes; the number of interdictions has increased 
steadily over the last 5 years. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Your major function deals directly with narcotics, 
is that right? 

Mr. MAXWELL. Interdiction of any contraband coming in. 
Mrs. CoLLINS. What percentage of time and effort by all of Cus­

toms if it is possible to have the answer to that here is related to 
that specific problem which is a growing problem in our country, 
Mr. Snyder? 

Mr. SNYDER. I will try to answer it, Congresswoman. As Mr. 
Maxwell testified, narcotics interdiction is one of the primary pri­
orities of the Customs Service now. With air units, we can identify 
much of the area where it goes to narcotics, but when you get 
down to the border, as you have seen previously and will see yet 
today as you go down to Nogales, it is a mixture of doing a normal 
Customs Service and basically by the same people. 

It is awfully hard to come up with a quantitative figure as to the 
total amount of resources we are devoting to narcotics interdiction. 

We would be happy to give you further information for the 
record. I would be hesitant to grab a figure out of the air for two 
reasons: I would probably be wrong when I stepped back and 
thought about it a little more. 

Mrs. CoLLINS. It is one of your major focuses? 
Mr. SNYDER. It is a major priority of the Customs Service, if not 

the major focus. 
Mrs. CoLUNS. Thank you. 
The gentleman from INS, I couldn't help but wonder when you 

were talking about the illegal aliens and the question arose up 
here whether or not these are true, illegal aliens in the sense of 
the word, people who are coming here solely to find jobs or live in 
the United States of America and so forth or if in fact the people 
that you have apprehended are people who are in fact couriers who 
are coming across as illegal aliens knowing that once they are here 
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and deliver their goods, they are going to be sent back to their 
source country. 

Have you found this to be the case? 
Mr. JoNDALL. A lot of them come for that express purpose to be 

backpackers and to bring the marijuana in. Subsequently, a few of 
them do stay and go to work here. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Then they go right back? 
Mr. JONDALL. That is correct. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Do you have any documented figures these people 

are able to get to-do you have any knowledge how many people 
are coming in like that specifically a courier? 

Mr. JoNDALL. Most of them will bring it in across the border 
somewhere between the ports of entry. They will stash it and some­
body else will pick it up and transport it into the interior. 

Mrs. COLLINS. You don't know what percentage of the illegal 
aliens are in fact couriers? 

Mr. JoNDALL. I have no idea. 
Mr. SCHEUER. I think we got some statistics on this yesterday, 

sort of along the lines of the principle that all public owners are 
Englishmen but not all Englishmen are public owners. In other 
words, if you take the mules, the total number of mules, almost all 
of them are illegal aliens but if you take the illegal alien popula­
tion, less than 1 percent of them are transporting drugs. So there is 
an interrelation that almost all the mules are illegals but to be 
honest about the total illegal population, only a fraction of 1 per­
cent are carriers. 

Mr. JoNDALL. That is correct. 
Mr. ScHEUER. Is that about right? 
Mr. JONDALL. That is correct. 
Mrs. CoLLINS. Would you want me to yield? I will be happy to. 
Mr. KOLBE. Thank you. I was going to ask some of these ques-

tions on my own time here but as long as we are on this subject, I 
appreciate Congresswoman Collins yielding to me on this. 

I want to follow up on those questions that she asked of Mr. Jon­
dall. I think something needs to be said at this point about the 
question of illegal immigrants. Certainly the impression was left in 
the testimony that you gave to us that the problem really could be 
dealt with if we could deal with the problem of illegal immigrants 
from Mexico and yet you just said to her that it really is a prob­
lem. These are, by and large, couriers coming in. In that sense that 
is really no different, is it, than somebody who-American citizen 
who is flying across the border on a small plane and avoiding Cus­
toms and Immigration they are supposed to check with at the 
border, they are the same kinds of illegal immigrants. You are not 
talking about the illegal immigrants that come to this country be­
cause they are looking for jobs, you are talking about something 
very, very different. You are talking about immigrants, citizens of 
another country, that are involved in drug trafficking, are you not? 

Mr. JoNDALL. That is correct. 
Mr. KOLBE. We are really dealing with the border immigration 

problem really isn't the issue at all. Are you saying if we could 
deal with the people that are in this country taking jobs as illegal 
immigrants that we have really solved this problem? 

Mr. JoNDALL. Of the narcotics smuggling? No. 
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Mr. KOLBE. That certainly was the impression I thought you 
gave. Did you used the figure three-fourth of the seizures are from 
illegal immigrants? 

Mr. JoNDALL. I will give you the statistics for last year of 1985. 
Mr. KOLBE. Is that three-fourths of the amount of drugs coming 

into this country? 
Mr. JoNDALL. We arrested 97 smugglers; 67 of those were illegal 

aliens, 30 were U.S. citizens. 
Mr. KOLBE. Of the 97, what proportion, what percentage of all 

the quantity of drugs you seized either in the weight or in dollar 
value was on the illegal citizens? 

Mr. JONDALL. For that period I don't have that figure. For that 
period we seized 45,000 pounds for those 3 months. 

Mr. KOLBE. By and large, are the big drug seizures that you 
make, are they illegal immigrants or are they American citizens 
that are coming back and forth across the border in their air­
planes? 

Mr. JoNDALL. I would say for the larger part they are U.S. citi­
zens. 

Mr. KOLBE. I just wanted to make that point because I think that 
issue of the question of immigration here does need to be ad­
dressed. Thank you. 

I appreciate the Congresswoman yielding. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you. 
I just have one further question and anybody can answer it. I 

heard yesterday, and keep hearing, there is a correlation between 
drug smuggling and terrorism that is developing in the country. 
Can somebody explain that to me, how that all fits together? 

Mr. JoNDALL. I can't. 
Mr. JOHNSON. I can attempt to, Mrs. Collins. 
The Drug Enforcement Administration has developed informa­

tion in various parts of the world that some terrorist organizations 
do have ties with drug trafficking activities and one of their goals 
is to make money to finance their own operations. Trafficking in 
drugs is certainly one of the methods which some terrorist organi­
zations do use to finance their operations. 

In the State of Arizona, for which I am responsible from the 
standpoint of DEA, we have seen no tie-in between any terrorist 
organization and drug trafficking. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Any other member seeking recognition? 
Mr. Shaw? 
Mr. SHAW. I believe the chairman got into the question of sur­

veillance activity along the border, use of AW ACS and other types 
of sophisticated devices. Would one of you gentlemen give this 
panel information as to what backup strength would be needed in 
the form of aircraft and personnel to follow up on those that are 
invading our airspace illegally? 

In other words, it doesn't do any good to know they are coming 
in if they just go off of the radar screen and we don't do anything 
about it. What type of aircraft would be needed? We have done 
some of this scrambling in Florida_ and we have been very success­
ful. However, there is a lot coming in that we know even in Florida 
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today with the concentration that we do have, that are not appre­
hended and that we don't have the ability to take after. Would one 
of you address that particular issue? 

Mr. MAxwELL. Currently the Customs Service utilizes interdic­
tion. It is a three phase program-detection, interdiction, and ap­
prehension. We do the same thing in the Southern United States 
as we do here. We have a total currently of 35 aircraft in the 
Southwest and approximately 43 in the East. That figure, approxi­
mately a figure of about 50 aircraft East and West, a total of 100, 
would be plenty enough for us to follow the citings. These aircraft 
can be launched, recovered, refueled, recrewed, and launched 
again. That would be about the total of aircraft you would need. 

Mr. SHAW. So we are talking about a sizable commitment, sizable 
force? 

Mr. MAXWELL. Yes sir. 
Mr. SHAW. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Kolbe. 
Mr. KOLBE. Thank you very much. 
Let me just ask a couple of brief questions. The panel here 

seemed to agree to varying levels of agreement. I should say that 
regardless of what we do we are going to continue to have the prob­
lem. Regardless of what we do in law enforcement. We are going to 
continue to have the problem of smuggling, that is going to contin­
ue to come into this country. In other words, what we are saying is 
that the supply, the money is so great that the supply will continue 
to be there, will continue to fill the demand. Do I understand then 
that that-would you agree with our earlier local law enforcement 
panel maybe we need to reassess whether we are putting the right 
resources on the demand side of this problem just in a general 
way? I would like your comment on that. 

Mr. SNYDER. Mr. Kolbe, I first want to make it abundantly clear 
the Customs Service is in no way advocating lessening of interdic­
tion. These people still need to be put in jail and if you are in­
volved in narcotics, you need to be arrested and sent away for as 
long as we can. What I am saying is if we want to be realistic and 
want to view the total, narcotics problem in its entirety, the United 
States has to begin to focus on ways to reduce the demand and 
reduce the supply. 

Mr. KOLBE. That is all I was asking. 
Let me go to Mr. Johnson, if I might. You suggested, Mr. John­

son, you thought that part of the problem that we needed or part 
of the solution was better control programs in host countries, those 
that are producing it. If we can't have better luck at interdicting it 
at what is the narrowest point in this funnel, where it comes into 
the United States along this border or on the Florida coast-grant­
ed not a very narrow funnel there-but we can't have much suc­
cess at interdicting at that point, why in the word do we think we 
are going to have great success with programs in foreign countries 
with different laws, different cultures, different levels of economic 
development, millions and millions of square miles where those 
drugs could be grown or refined or manufactured, what makes you 
think that host country programs are rally going to be the solution 
to this? 
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Mr. JOHNSON. The host countries programs certainly aren't the 
solution, but they are the major part of it. I think history has 
shown that law enforcement efforts, combined with diplomatic-po­
litical-economic efforts against various countries has been success­
ful. 

Mr. KOLBE. Hasn't it just shown it has shifted the supply from 
one place to another? 

Mr. JOHNSON. What we need is perhaps the unattainable situa­
tion where we can apply pressure evenly around the world. But the 
point does remain that it does work. You go back to Turkey in the 
midsixties. They were the major supplier of morphine base and 
opium. They went out of business for all intents and purposes. In 
the mid- to late-seventies Mexican heroin accounted for approxi­
mately 85 percent of all the heroin encountered by law enforce­
ment officials in the United States. Considerable pressure was put 
on the traffickers by the Mexican Government in conjunction with 
various international efforts and that percentage dropped I believe 
at one point, below 15 percent. That is inching back up now and as 
somebody else testified earlier, the shift from the activities in 
Mexico went to other parts of the world. 

What we have to do is maintain constant pressure around the 
world. You talked about a funnel. I agree with you. It is much 
wider open in the rest of the world, but you have to go to specific 
places, to the laboratories, to the fields where these drugs are 
grown, you deal with the main roots of the major transit areas and 
you have a better chance. The closer to the source of any substance 
that you are, you have a better chance of having some long lasting 
impact. 

Mr. KOLBE. Thank you. 
One last quick question for Mr. Maxwell. I know last week there 

was testimony in the Senate hearing on the use of the aerostats 
along the border here and that you have said I think today as well 
that you have success with those in the Florida area. I know you 
are just in a mode of testing. Do you have reason to believe they 
can be as successful here given the topography and geography of 
the border in Arizona? 

Mr. MAXWELL. That is a concern, Mr. Kolbe. It has been very 
successful, as you stated, because of the topography. That is why 
we intend to test it very thoroughly out here before we make a 
commitment to go further in that field. 

Mr. KOLBE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. GUARINI. Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Guarini. 
Mr. GUARINI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to thank all of you gentlemen for your testimony, but in­

asmuch as there are more drugs on our streets and it is purer than 
each of the preceding years, doesn't that lead to the belief wherev­
er we put pressure in closing down certain areas like Turkey and 
France, and other areas, there has grown up replacements that 
have filled the vacuum because the money is so great? Aren't we 
really losing this war, that no matter what we do in putting pres­
sure on one country or one section of the world that something else 
seems to crop up right away? Would you say that program seems to 
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be disproven by the fact that we have more and purer stuff on our 
streets? 

Mr. Johnson. 
Mr. JOHNSON. Well, we get back to the comments that were 

made by Director Milstead and Chief Ronstadt, and I alluded to 
them briefly. Yes, there are more drugs available. I don't think we 
are going to be able to really have any long lasting effect until we 
do as one of the previous witnesses stated, raise a generation of 
people who are antidrugs. We live in a drug-oriented culture. 
Someone else referred to it, you don't feel well, you take a pill. 
There seems to be some chemical that will take care of every ill, 
and until we can change that attitude in the United States and in 
other parts of the world I think there will be a demand. 

We certainly cannot decrease the amount of law enforcement in 
foreign countries or our interdiction efforts, or our domestic law 
enforcement operations. However, that in conjunction with good 
prevention, training, and obviously treatment programs, will make 
some inroads. 

Mr. GUARINI. I agree we should have a many faceted approach, 
there is no question about that, but do we come back to the final 
conclusion of Colonel Milstead and Chief Ronstadt. More emphasis 
should be put on education and the demand side. 

Mr. JOHNSON. I think we need to increase the attention on both 
sides. 

Mr. GUARINI. If we only have limited funds, knowing where we 
are now in the problem in our country, where would you put the 
emphasis of the limited funds? 

Mr. JOHNSON. I would like to see more resources on the supply 
side, but from a realistic standpoint, I think we need to put some 
more efforts into the demand side. I certainly hope it is not at the 
expense of the law enforcement efforts. 

Mr. GUARINI. I think that is a very honest and fair answer. 
Would you say that DEA, Customs, and Immigration should take 
an active part in that education system of our people, schools, 
neighborhoods, and communities? 

Mr. JOHNSON. We are the experts in this area, the Federal ex­
perts, and I think that we should have a role. As I mentioned 
before, I don't think we should be diverting too many DEA sources 
into the prevention area, but we do have some expertise which we 
can lend to the experts who can have effect in that area. 

Mr. GUARINI. In your opinion are the deterrents sufficient? Are 
the crime levels that our States have and Federal Government has 
adequate to deter the crime or is it that money is so great that no 
matter what kind of punishment you prescribe or what kind of 
sanctions you have that it would be inadequate? 

Mr. JOHNSON. Apparently the deterrents themselves have not 
been sufficient, based on the fact we do note an increase in drug 
traffic over the last several years. But I think very strong deter­
rents put into place and then followed up on could have some 
effect. As you are certainly well aware, the Federal Government 
has a wide ranging program of attaching the assets of the traffick­
ers and we have had some success in that area. It has been said in 
discussions about asset removals and asset seizures that probably 
all of the Federal law enforcement agencies could become profit-
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making organizations if they concentrated solely on the assets, and 
we could use that money to funnel back into our own efforts and 
into the education efforts. 

Mr. GUARINI. But the punishment of the criminals, is it adequate 
in your opinion? 

Mr. JOHNSON. My own personal opinion is that, it is not ade­
quate. 

Mr. GUARINI. As a professional do you think if there were 
strengthening of the punishment and the jailing that it would help 
to minimize the problem? 

Mr. JOHNSON. Well, we get into that old argument about pick­
pockets who used to pick pockets at the public hangings even 
though picking pockets was a capital offense. But yes, I think that 
as a professional, if there were some serious sentences imposed 
where there were no possibilities of parole that that would have an 
effect on-at least those traffickers that were arrested would not 
be back out on the streets in a relatively short time continuing 
their activities. 

The down side of that is, however, that do we have the jails to 
accommodate these people? Do we have the Federal prosecutors to 
prosecute them? 

Mr. GUARINI. Has the judicial process been too soft on these 
kinds of criminals in your opinion? 

Mr. JOHNSON. In some cases there have been sentences that 
many law enforcement people don't agree with, but that is part of 
our system. The law enforcement people go out and make the ar­
rests and then the judicial system takes over. 

Mr. GUARINI. Is there any body of opinion in the services con­
cerning punishment as strong as a death punishment in regard to 
the smuggling and trafficking of illicit drugs? 

Mr. JOHNSON. There has been some discussion of that. There are 
many members in the law enforcement community-I am not one 
of them-who would advocate the death penalty for certain drug 
trafficking offenses. 

Mr. GUARINI. Any other opinion on the panel concerning the 
death penalty for the poison that is being spewed in our country 
today and the injury that is being done? 

Mr. SNYDER. This is not being discussed, Mr. Guarini, in any way 
in the Customs Service. Of course, I don't think it is our role. I 
would add this thought, that there was a time in the sixties where 
the punishment provided in the Federal narcotics laws were great­
er than they are in the Comprehensive Drug Act. It was my experi­
ence as a lawyer in the Federal Government in the Customs Serv­
ice, this was counterproductive. 

There was never the death penalty. It was I think mandatory life 
imprisonment for certain types of violations. What we found was 
that information somehow or other got to the jury by the astute 
defense counsel. Whereas the jury was willing to convict, they were 
willing to convict knowing this individual would be sent to prison 
for life with no possibility of parole. The jury then had two alterna­
tives, either convict or acquit. In a lot of cases defendants were per­
mitted to walk that otherwise would have gone to jail except for 
the excessive, at least in the opinion of the jury, penalty. 
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Mr. GUARINI. Unless they bifurcated the judgment of the jury 
and had guilty or innocent and then went on for a second hearing 
as to what penalty should be? 

Mr. SNYDER. It is a very complex problem. 
Mr. GUARINI. Thank you, gentlemen. 
The CHAIRMAN. We soon will be hearing from our chief of staff, 

Jack Cusack, but before questions, I would just like to ask Mr. 
Johnson that this realistic view, because either the air is thinner ~ 
in Arizona or we have a different view of what we are doing, but 
does the Justice Department generally take the realistic view that 
even if we have an increase in the arrests, convictions and seizures, 
that that would have little or not impact on the availability of 
drugs on the street? 

Mr. JOHNSON. I don't know whether the Justice Department does 
take that view, Mr. Chairman. We have, as has been testified to 
here, many times noted considerable increase in the availability of 
drugs. Something is not working properly and there has to be an 
answer out there. 

The CHAIRMAN. Have you shared this or talked about this with 
the Administrator of the Drug Enforcement Administration, saying 
no matter what we do and even if we do it better that it is your 
professional opinion it would not decrease the amount of drugs on 
the street? 

Mr. JOHNSON. No; I haven't had any personal conversations with 
him about that subject, sir. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Jondall, is it generally Justice's view that 
even if you increase resources and arrested and held more illegal 
aliens that it will have very little or no impact on the number of 
people that would cross your border illegally? Is that generally the 
Justice's view and if not, have you shared this realistic approach 
with the Justice Department? 

Mr. JoNDALL. No; I don't get that feeling. I can only speak from 
our central office in Washington, DC, and they share the same feel­
ing I have. I know that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Snyder, is it generally the Treasury's policy 
if you increased interdiction and even if your seizures were dra­
matically increased, the suppliers would increase the supply and 
that it would have no appreciable effect on the amount of drugs 
that would be available on the streets? 

Mr. SNYDER. No, Mr. Chairman; I don't think that is the Treas­
ury's position or policy at all. What we are expressing here is some 
of our local viewpoints upon local experiences. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is it this panel's realistic view that our foreign 
policy abroad is having little or no impact on the amount of drugs -, 
that is coming into the United States as related to eradication? 

Mr. SNYDER. No; I think our foreign policy is having an impact. I 
think Mr. Johnson captured it very well. There is very hard evi­
dence that an eradication program in a foreign country works. In 
Turkey it worked, Mexico in the seventies it worked. 

The CHAIRMAN. You are talking about the Nixon administration, 
I am talking about now. Do you have any indication our present 
foreign policy, as it relates to eradication, is having any impact on 
the amount of drugs that is coming into the United States? Any­
body? 
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Mr. JOHNSON. I think it is working. It needs to be improved in 
some areas. Perhaps more emphasis has to be put on it in some 
areas. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me try to rephrase the questions. You are 
the professonals, I am the politician. Is there any evidence our for­
eign policy as it directly relates to eradication is having any impact 
in decreasing the amount of drugs on our streets, and if so, where 
and how? 

Mr. JOHNSON. I suppose the best way to answer that from a DEA 
standpoint is that it doesn't seem to be having much effect. 

The CHAIRMAN. Wait a minute. Let's go to 1985. Was it having 
an effect in 1985? 1984? 1983? 1982? 

Mr. JOHNSON. I can only repeat, Mr. Chairman, that it has 
worked in some places around the world. 

The CHAIRMAN. During the Nixon administration there is no 
question it worked. 

Mr. JOHNSON. I believe it can work again given the right circum­
stances. 

The CHAIRMAN. I am not arguing at all with you, Mr. Johnson. I 
am merely trying to find out if anyone on this panel is prepared to 
say our foreign policy abroad, as it relates to the eradication or 
anything else, has had any impact in recent years on the amount 
of drugs available in our community. 

The CHAIRMAN. I yield. 
Mr. SCHEUER. I would like to ask the witness what is his defini­

tion of "it worked." Are you saying after working with the Turks 
for many years, we achieved a significant reduction of opium 
coming out of Turkey? That would be working, but sort of going to 
the mountaintop and taking a look at the globe. That experience 
proves that when Turkish heroin production, poppyseed production 
closed down, we had the emergence of the Golden Triangle, we had 
the emergence of heroin production in Mexico that we had never 
seen before, and that nature abhors a vacuum and drug production 
increased far more than necessary to fill the reduction in produc­
tion from Turkey. 

So, that at no time did either our program in Turkey or our 
eradication program anywhere else affect the amount of hard 
drugs that was available in our neighborhoods, or marijuana 
either. 

Could you define what you mean by "it worked?" 
The CHAIRMAN. Would the gentleman yield? 
I understand what he meant when he said "it worked," because 

when we cut off military assistance to Turkey, they cut out the 
growing of opium. And I just don't see where we have taken that 
attitude with drug producing countries. 

If what you are saying, as relates to this Member, is that we 
have to take one country at a time, I don't have any problem with 
it. But just to make certain that the response that they gave to my 
question is not disturbed, it is that in no country have we exercised 
any foreign policy that they can see as professionals that has 
caused a decrease in the amount of drugs to be made available on 
the streets of our country. 
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Now you are asking a different question, and even if we were 
successful with one country, would it have an impact on other 
countries with the potential? 

Mr. SHAW. Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Shaw. 
Mr. SHAW. I would like to follow up on that question and the 

answer to further refine it. 
What the chairman was asking as to the total quantity of drugs 

on the street, I would like to ask a followup. 
Have we seen production drop or have we seen the exportation of 

drugs from any single country drop over the last few years, such as 
Jamaica or Colombia, or have we had some more cooperation with 
those countries through the State Department so that the exporta­
tion or importation of drugs from that specific country has 
dropped? 

Have we had success, foreign policy successes, in dealing with 
any country? 

Mr. JOHNSON. My experience, Mr. Congressman, in the last sev­
eral years has been dealing directly here in Arizona. And the 
major source of supply for foreign drugs here is, of course, Mexico 
and South America. I haven't seen anything in that country in the 
last couple of years. 

I think, to go back to Congressman Scheuer's question, he possi­
bly did define my definition of "what works." The point I was 
trying to make, and continue to try to make, is that the proper 
type of activities in foreign countries can have an effect. 

As I commented before, I suppose the ideal situation is you have 
to have that effect in all countries at the same time. Obviously, 
that is not going to happen because of the political situation 
around the world. But I don't believe that that means we should 
just back off and do nothing, because I strongly feel from my own 
personal standpoint, having worked in a foreign environment with 
DEA, that you can make inroads by working overseas. 

Mr. SHA w. Let me be very specific. 
Are we getting cooperation now from the Colombian Government 

that we did not have a few years ago? 
Mr. JOHNSON. As I understand it, yes, we are. I, of course, am not 

involved directly in dealing with the Colombian Government, but 
since the assassination of the justice minister down there 2½, 3 
years ago, there have been many efforts made In the Colombian 
Government. 

They have seized a number of laboratories that hadn't been 
seized before. They now are extraditing Colombian citizens for trial 
in the United States, and other activities. 

Mr. SHAW. How about Jamaica? Are we getting some cooperation 
from them? 

Mr. JOHNSON. I personally am not familiar with the situation in 
Jamaica. 

Mr. SHAW. Are you, Mr. Snyder? 
Mr. SNYDER. No, sir. That is not within my personal responsibil­

ity, either. 
The CHAIRMAN. Would the gentleman yield? 
You can rephrase your question because you used administra­

tion-type of language, and that is there is light at the end of the 
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tunnel. We have turned a corner and we have received a lot of co­
operation. That question could benefit all of us if you could say as­
suming that there has been an increase in cooperation-and I will 
be the first to admit there has been-has that increase in coopera­
tion caused a decrease in production or in distribution in the 
United States? 

That is the key question because I think the diplomats are doing 
a better job. But that has not impacted on the amount of drugs 
that have been made available. 

Mr. SHAW. Mr. Chairman, if I may reclaim my time. 
The chairman might be somewhat surprised to find that I agree 

with him as far as the question of the State Department and the 
fact I don't think we have put it on top of the priority list, and we 
should have. It is this Member's opinion that either you are for us 
or against us, and there is no better way to show you are not with 
the United States and you are not a friend or ally of the United 
States if you allow this junk to continue to be produced in the 
country and exported into our specific country. 

So, Mr. Chairman, even though as a Republican Member and a 
strong supporter of this administration I cannot claim that they 
are infallible, I think in this particular area the State Department 
has its priorities confused with regard to drugs, and I think a lot 
more can be done. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me make it clear I did not mean to raise the 
question of politics. But on this committee, whether we are Repub­
lican or Democrat, we work as one. And whatever I have to say 
about this administration goes in spades for the Carter administra­
tion. 

I yield back. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. SHAW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I yield back my time. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Scheuer. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Mr. Chairman, we have present in this room today 

the official of the Federal Bureau of Narcotics and Dangerous 
Drugs who ran our entire program with Turkey, who was on top of 
our program with the Golden Triangle, who probably knows as 
much as any man in the world about the international flow of nar­
cotics. 

The CHAIRMAN. The Chair yields to Mr. Cusack. 
Mr. CusAcK. I just want to ask one question of Mr. Snyder. I 

think what he said yesterday and what he said today was that not­
withstanding these massive seizures that are made along the 
border here, particularly more recently of cocaine and of marijua­
na and considerable heroin seizures, that there is no diminution in 
the traffic, and there is no decline in the amount of heroin, mari­
juana and cocaine that continues to be directed at us. 

In other words, I think from that one would conclude there is an 
unlimited supply being cranked up south of the border-Mexico, 
Peru, Bolivia, Colombia. 

Now, having said that, I assume that he would conclude that we 
are never going to have success in interdicting smuggling into the 
United States of narcotic drugs, and we are never going to have 
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success in expressing the internal traffic in the United States 
unless we can begin to gradually and as rapidly as possible eradi­
cate the illicit production of the narcotic crops and express the il­
licit manufacture of cocaine and heroin abroad, particularly the 
problem of cocaine coming from South America. 

Now, would you tell us if you think we can have any type of suc­
cess even with the best of education and demand reduction pro­
grams if we continue to be flooded from abroad? 

Mr. SNYDER. Yes; I think it is a three-pronged attack, Mr. 
Cusack. I think you are misleading yourself if you think you can 
solve the drug problem in the United States by interdictory law en­
forcement. It can't be done. 

This does not mean we shouldn't have interdictory law enforce­
ment and perhaps much more than we have got now. We have to 
attack both supply and demand. And I think the evidence is defi­
nitely there that you can have successes. We had successes in 
Turkey. 

We have now recently successes in Italy in heroin. In 1980, Italy 
was a major source of heroin coming into New York. With the co­
operative efforts-it was not eradication in Italy; it wasn't pro­
duced there in the first instance. The Italian Government got on 
the problem. 

It didn't solve the heroin problem in New York. It is now coming 
from Afghanistan. But it did solve the heroin problem or made 
major inroads as concerning the Italian connection. 

So, you have got to work on supply. You have got to work on 
demand, because there is no one aspect of it that is the ultimate 
solution. 

Mr. CUSACK. Perhaps the fact that there was no long-term suc­
cess with having enforcement results in Italy had to do with the 
fact that the crop from which the heroin produced in Italy was in 
Afghanistan and Pakistan and possibly in Iran. 

So, here again, would you agree that we probably have to eradi­
cate the narcotics crop if we are going to have success? 

Mr. SNYDER. That is, to me, an essential part of the solution to 
the total problem, is a strong eradication program in the countries 
where it is being produced. 

Mr. CusACK. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. This has been a very in­

teresting and educational panel, and probably the best we have 
had. 

Gentlemen, your entire testimony, at this point, without objec­
tion of any member of this committee, by unanimous consent, will 
be entered into the record. You can summarize and highlight that 
testimony or proceed as you feel most comfortable in getting your 
message across to us. 

The Chair now recognizes Mr. Rodriguez. 
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TESTIMONY OF DOMINGO RODRIGUEZ, VICE PRESIDENT OF BE­
HAVIORAL HEALTH, CHICANOS POR LA CAUSA; EDWARD ZBOR­
OWER, DRUG PROGRAM REPRESENTATIVE, OFFICE OF COM­
MUNITY BEHAVIORAL HEALTH, ARIZONA DEPARTMENT OF 
HEALTH SERVICES; AND GARY ACKERSON, EXECUTIVE DIREC­
TOR, ADAPT 

Mr. RODRIGUEZ. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, Chicanos Por La 

Causa began to provide outpatient services in 1980. We found the 
Hispanic community was traditionally an underserved population, 
and drug abuse and issues regarding narcotics is not a new phe­
nomenon in our community. The issues regarding heroin and opi­
ates, most experts and professionals in the field agree heroin con­
tinues to be plentiful and readily accessible in Arizona. 

We found, for example, that the most alarming statistics, I think, 
statistics that I can give you, is that in Arizona or in Maricopa 
County-the Maricopa County Medical Examiner's Office has basi­
cally stated in 1985. heroin-related deaths will surpass the previous 
6 years, the combined totals for the last 6 years. 

In 1983, we found that drug admissions into methadone mainte­
nance treatment have increased nationally by 3 percent. Yet, for 
that same period in Maricopa County, we found that increase was 
21 percent. 

In 1983, we had 990 clients in methadone maintenance treatment 
in Phoenix. Today, we have approximately 1,700. One agency has a 
waiting list of 164 clients waiting to get on. 

In the issues regarding cocaine, the police department and again 
most experts feel that cocaine is the drug of choice in the Phoenix 
area. Cocaine is plentiful and addiction and abuse is widespread. 
The Phoenix Police Department reported that the typical profile of 
a cocaine user has changed within a year from a 30-year-old male 
earning approximately $35,000 a year, to a 25-year-old male with 
an annual income of approximately $25,000. 

The national cocaine hotline reported receiving 1,000 calls a day, 
365 days a year. Representation from the minority community has 
also increased. Assistance calls have gone from 20 to 40 percent in 
the last year. 

It is interesting to note that when I called the cocaine hotline to 
try and get information, I was put on hold for approximately 7 
minutes, 5 to 7 minutes, because all the counselors were busy. 

On a local level, emergency room admissions from cocaine are up 
27 percent. And deaths due to cocaine during the first 6 months of 
1985 have already equaled the totals of 1984. 

Although drug preferences vary from populations, CPLC and 
other providers contend the official numbers do not tell the true 
story relative to the addiction and abuse problems in our communi­
ties. A case in point is that at a recent conference, the National 
Center for Juvenile Justice reported that approximately 6 percent 
of all juveniles on probation are on probation for drug-related of­
fenses. Of that large sampling, 25 percent were there for referrals 
regarding dealing drugs, and the other 75 percent were for posses­
sion. 
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In the county of Maricopa, the official picture estimates about 10 
percent of all juveniles on probation are on probation for drug-re­
lated offenses. It was reported that of all the intakes into the juve­
nile court system, the official record shows that only 5.4 percent of 
the 20,800 kids referred into the juvenile court system last year 
were for drug-related offenses. However, the unofficial picture 
shows a different story. 

The director of Juvenile Courts Service did an unofficial tally of ~ 
all the probation officers and found that all probation officers 
agree that approximately 50 percent of all the probationers are 
using drugs at least once or more a week. In addition, we conduct-
ed a similar poll in our youth program, and that entry shows 16 
out of the 16 juveniles in treatment that were sampled have all 
used drugs, and several had quite a few years of experience al-
ready. 

It is the feeling of many probation officers and community pro­
viders a vast majority of the kids using drugs are not yet experi­
encing drug-related problems; therefore, they go undetected and 
are not arrested. 

Another issue is chemical dependency has been a silent problem 
in many of the reported and unreported cases involving child abuse 
and neglect, rape, and other kinds of violence. There appears to be 
a significant discrepancy versus what is reality and what is official. 

I guess what I have to say is, I don't have any new answers. In 
Arizona, the most significant issue confronting us is funding. Al­
though Arizona was the second fastest growing State during the 
seventies, State dollars have not attained the levels necessary to 
address the community and program needs. 

There are two issues facing us which we are concerned about. 
First is the political football issue regarding the department of 
health services and community providers in this State. We feel 
that the in-fighting and the problems that are faced in this State 
have detracted away the attention needed to focus on the issues re­
garding people who are in need of services and the programs who 
are providing those services. As a result, funding for chemical de­
pendency treatment has not been a priority or gained much politi­
cal support. 

The other issue is the unknown effects of the Gramm-Rudman 
bill on the community block grant system and how that will affect 
chemical dependency treatment. 

In closing, I would just like to add that most of us feel addiction 
and substance abuse in Arizona is growing at an alarming rate. 
However, financial support to combat this issue has not kept pace 
with the needs. -: 

On the State level, we are dealing with that locally during this 
legislative session. On a Federal level, we hope that your efforts 
are not just aimed at focusing on the carriers of this disease or the 
drug traffickers. 

In reality, I think that the only thing that happens is that you 
create an inconvenience for a lot of the addicted individuals in this 
community. There have been more arrests; yet, there are more 
drugs in the field. 

I think the police department and law enforcement agencies are 
doing their job. The problem of demand is the issue. We know for a 
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fact that every known culture in the history of mankind has used 
some kind of mind-altering chemical. We feel if we do not focus on 
the issue of demand, this problem will get out of hand. 

We ask for your support in good community prevention and edu­
cation, and in treatment. This must play a significant role. Your 
support investment in this matter is critical. 

I would just like to say that I think the present administration 
has done a great job in showing the American public the issues 
facing the chemically dependent individuals and families. However, 
having been in this field for 16 years I find that the greatest single 
statement I can make about an agency's mission statement is the 
size of its budget, because without funds we cannot do the job we 
have to do. 

I think that the issue of addiction and abuse in this country, and 
especially in Phoenix and Maricopa County, and the State of Arizo­
na, is at an alarming rate and something needs to be done about it. 

Thank you. 
[The statement of Mr. Rodriguez appears on p. 112.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. Zborower-am I pronouncing your name correctly? 

TESTIMONY OF EDWARD ZBOROWER 

Mr. ZBOROWER. You can call me Ed. 
I would like to thank you for inviting me here to give testimony. 
Before I highlight some of my statement, I would like to mention 

that one of the large drug abuse health providers is represented 
here today in the audience. Harold Harmon, sitting in the second 
row, a member of the Southern Arizona Behavioral Health Serv­
ices Corp. that provides services in the border counties of Santa 
Cruz and Cochise. 

The CHAIRMAN. Come up and sit up at the table. 
Mr. ZBOROWER. As well as Graham Greenley. 
I wanted you to know he was here. 
The CHAIRMAN. Glad to have them. 
Mr. ZBOROWER. If I could describe a little bit about the Depart­

ment of Health Services, as a contractor for drug abuse services in 
Arizona through the Office of Community Behavioral Health, we 
take all of the block funds, the ADAMH block funds, all of the 
State appropriations for drug abuse, as well as alcohol and mental 
health and several other special pots of money and a small amount 
of fines, and use that exclusively to contract with agencies that 
provide treatment and prevention throughout the State. 

I know that is different than in some other States where people 
are hired and the State actually runs its own system of care. That 
is not the case in Arizona with community treatment. 

There are two State owned and operated organizations. One is 
Arizona State Hospital. That has nothing to do with drug or alco­
hol treatment. The other is the Southern Arizona Mental Health 
Center, an early center established in Arizona, in Tucson. Other 
than those two agencies, everything is contracted out for treatment 
services and prevention. 

There are nine administrative entities-that is what we call 
them-that we contract with for treatment services throughout the 
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State of Arizona. In addition, three native American tribes have 
chosen to contract with us for treatment rather than go through 
the administrative entities for funds. 

As Domingo had mentioned, during the years 1970 through 1980, 
Arizona's population grew by 53 percent. This has decreased a little 
bit. Now there is only a modest increase of 2.5 percent per year. 
But it is still pretty high. 

The delivery system for drug abuse treatment has not been able -; 
to attain the level necessary to meet current population needs, let 
alone future population needs. 

One of the questions the committee was interested in was what 
drugs are most frequently abused in Arizona, as well as along the 
border. During the last complete year that we have data for, 1985 
[fiscal year 1985] marijuana abuse and misuse accounted for 30 per­
cent of all the clients who registered for State-supported treatment. 
That excludes all of the private programs that operate in Arizona 
that we do not have accurate information about. 

Next highest was heroin abuse, with 28 percent. However, if you 
add into that category nonprescription methadone acquired illicitly 
as well as other opiates, then heroin in the category of opiate abuse 
comes out first. 

Finally, third highest, at 13 percent, in 1985, was cocaine abuse. 
When you look at the border counties and their treatment services 
in drug abuse-those are the counties of Yuma, Pima, Santa Cruz, 
and Cochise-they also in 1985 put marijuana as the first sub­
stance of abuse when first interviewing a client at 35 percent of all 
those that they registered. Cocaine was next at 21 percent. That is 
a slight difference from the other figures I mentioned. Heroin was 
third, at 16 percent. 

Even if you look at fiscal year 1984, the numbers may change a 
little bit, but the ratings are the same. 

We have done several needs assessment studies in Arizona back 
in 1982 and in 1979. We have also looked at national statistics on 
need for drug abuse treatment. And it has been the decision of a 
number of committees that have met over the years that anywhere 
from 2 to 4 percent of the population in Arizona is in need of drug 
abuse services. So, we fixed on 3.7 percent. This figure is a projec­
tion of need only. 

Not all persons in need will recognize the fact or accept services, 
nor will all persons receive services in the publicly supported 
sector. Therefore, it is not necessarily important to gear up the 
publicly supported sector to provide all the services for all those in 
need in Arizona. Nevertheless, there is insufficient money for serv­
ices to those who would naturally come to the public sector for 
services. 

What kinds of programs are in place? We have outpatient, inpa­
tient, residential, emergency care, outreach, aftercare, education, 
consultation, and prevention services. These services are provided 
by the programs that I mentioned through a whole system of sub­
contracting. The nine administrative entities then turn around and 
contract with many other organizations. 

Many of the rural settings have trouble developing certain kinds 
of programs that are difficult to set up and count on other areas of 
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the State to provide certain kinds of inpatient care, for instance, 
and certain kinds of residential care. 

The effectiveness of the programs has been tested out recently in 
a very limited pilot study. There is every indication that it will be 
continued in the future and made better. But we can't really gener­
alize from this pilot study as to overall effectiveness. Nevertheless, 
some of the results are worth mentioning. 

Generally, persons who were successfully discharged from a drug 
program were functioning well in the community when followed 
up, with the vast majority being gainfully employed. About 75 per­
cent of the respondents in this pilot project reported having experi­
enced no job problems related to substance abuse after treatment 
had ended. 

The study also suggested the receiving of residential care in­
creased the likelihood of being drug free at followup relative to 
other usual treatment environments. The greater number of resi­
dential days in treatment, it appeared the higher the probability of 
being drug free and not relapsing at the time of followup. Outpa­
tient treatment programs also showed a similar result, though to a 
lesser degree. 

Many of the department's contractors have sponsored and will be 
continuing to sponsor other kinds of evaluative efforts because we 
are all interested in which of the treatment modalities work best 
and should be strengthened. 

As I said earlier, there is just not enough money at this point in 
time to deal with what we believe is the problem in Arizona. 

The committee had expressed an interest in what part the block 
grant funds played in treatment programs in Arizona, particularly 
in the Tucson area. Of the $7.9 million that were in drug abuse 
contracts in fiscal year 1985 in Arizona, 25 percent of that amount 
came from the ADAMHA block grant. Of the remainder, State ap­
propriations accounted for 48 percent, and our contractors put up 
the remaining 27 percent from various other funding sources, in­
cluding client fees, donations, county provided funds, city provided 
funds, and other sources of funding. 

We would like to see the Federal block grant allocation for Arizo­
na increase and keep pace with the migratory flow and the conse­
quent drug abuse problems that result from that migratory flow to 
Arizona. 

Finally, probably most importantly to me, how can the Federal 
Government best provide strong national leadership and assistance 
to States and localities in efforts to reduce drug abuse? 

The only thing I want to underscore today is the need for addi­
tional funds, whether they come through an ADAMH block grant 
or the old categorical grant system or some new formula for provid­
ing funds for treatment. In that context, it would be useful to rees­
tablish the commitments made by the current administration when 
categorical grants were abolished in favor of block grants. 

At that time, States were told that they were at the forefront of 
planning and establishing treatment programs. The Federal Gov­
ernment was intent on removing regulations and strings associated 
with behavioral health treatment dollars. 

While that wasn't completely realized in the block grant legisla­
tion, there was a definite attempt to remove many entanglements 
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previously established-so States could plan and implement their 
plans without excessive second-guessing from Washington. 

Recent amendments to the block grant legislation seemed to be 
reasserting a Federal Government notion that fine tuning of how 
the block grant funds are spent nationally must be done in Wash­
ington. This fiddling with the language creates multiple obligations 
on expenditures usually expressed in percentages and ignores the 
differing needs of States in the planning and implementation of 
programs that regularly is a part of the local scene. 

As mentioned earlier, in Arizona there are local administrative 
entities we contract with, arid they were chosen to plan for and im­
plement drug and other treatment programs dependent on the 
needs in their regions. However, because of the block funding set­
aside language, we have had to put controlling language in our 
contracts with them that forced them to be selectively responsive 
to local planning needs while keeping one eye on Washington and 
its desires. 

Congress needs to rethink what I think are some self-contradicto­
ry policies in its current application of block grant funding legisla­
tion. 

Finally, let me mention something that wasn't in my paper. One 
of the important programs that brings drug abuse clients to treat­
ment in Arizona, and I believe in other parts of the United States, 
is the Treatment Alternatives to Street Crime [T ASC] opportunities 
that Federal support has made available in Arizona. The task pro­
grams do screen a lot of clients, and they do bring a lot of clients to 
drug abuse treatment. We provide very limited funding to T ASC 
programs. 

The department of corrections receives the funds from the Feder­
al Government that supports basically the four TASC programs in 
Arizona. I personally would like to see that funding increase. 

That is all I have to say. 
[The statement of Mr. Zborower appears on p. 120.] 
Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Zborower, before we go to Mr. Ackerson, in 

your oral and written testimony you indicate those who have com­
pleted successfully the drug programs, that 75 percent of those that 
responded had no problem getting a job. 

Could you indicate how many people you are talking about and 
what percentage, and how many people didn't respond at all? 

Mr. ZBOROWER. We are talking about a pilot project that 
shouldn't be discussed as if it were a scientific display of all the 
State treatment programs. We are talking about 100 people. 

Mr. RANGEL. I am saying-you are saying out of 100 people, 75 
percent responded out of 100 people who successfully passed these -: 
programs? You asked all them how you are doing? This is an un­
usually successful statistic. 

Mr. ZBOROWER. The interviewers asked the respondents, and 
three-fourths of them reported having experienced no job problems 
related to substance abuse. 

Mr. RANGEL. Those are the people who responded. I don't have 
any problem with that. But, I mean, we don't know how many of 
them OD'd, how many are in jail. 

If you had 1,000 peor,le who graduated, and you got in touch with 
5, and 3 of them said, 'I am OK." 
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Mr. ZBOROWER. Your point is well taken. That is why we want to 
do more, because there are weaknesses in the pilot project. 

TESTIMONY OF GARY ACKERSON 

Mr. ACKERSON. Thank you for the opportunity to testify this 
morning. I particularly would like to thank Congressman Kolbe for 
inviting me. 

I would like to focus on just a couple of areas. I am going to talk 
very briefly about drug abuse trends, because you have heard 
enough of that today already. I would, however, point out a couple 
of things. 

One is that when you talk about the average cost of a heroin 
addict supporting their habit, we say it is about $120 a day. What 
is not included in that statistic is the fact that heroin addicts gen­
erally support their habit with illegal activities. We know that a 
significant number of them are burglars, and we estimate a bur­
glar has to yield between $450 to $500 to then yield the $120 a day 
that they need for their habit. 

I am going to get back to that fact in a minute because it ties 
into something that is more important to me. I would like to talk 
about interdiction, even though that is not my area of expertise. 

In my written testimony previously submitted, I have indicated 
to you that I honestly believe if you devoted the entire national 
budget to interdiction and put border patrolmen arm to arm across 
our borders, you would not significantly affect the drug abuse prob­
lem in this community. I say that for several reasons, some of 
which you haven't heard yet this morning. 

First of all, there is a fairly large domestic production system in 
our country. There was an article in the paper the other day that 
indicated that it is estimated that the marijuana crop in the 
United States this last year was larger than the corn crop. That 
may have to do with some of our failed agricultural policies, I am 
not sure. But I do know, however, a lot of drugs get produced in 
this country. 

Mr. RANGEL. Do you know of any poppies or cocoa plants? 
Mr. ACKERSON. No; but I do know there are designer drugs, and 

there is probably no drug that is produced naturally that cannot 
also be synthesized. So, if you eliminate heroin, I can guarantee 
you there will be kitchen laboratories producing a synthetic ver­
sion thereof, and as long as someone can make a profit of $2 mil­
lion on something you can put in a suitcase, I doubt very seriously 
that if you were successful in stopping drugs from coming into this 
country you would significantly affect supply. 

You might affect supply somewhat, but it would create a 
vacuum, and that vacuum would be filled. 

Mr. RANGEL. You don't have any problem with us trying, though, 
do you? 

Mr. ACKERSON. I have no problem with anybody trying, no I do 
not. I have problems when you try methods that have failed in the 
past and have shown no measurable success in lieu of treatment 
programs. I do have a problem with that. 

Mr. RANGEL. Do you have any ideas how we can have more effec­
tive interdiction or eradication programs? 
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Mr. ACKERSON. I think my point is, while we need some level of 
interdiction to stabilize the availability, if you were to be totally 
successful, and stop domestic production, neither of which I think 
you can do, you would create another problem. 

See, I happen to believe that for every problem there is a solu-
tion, and every solution creates new problems. 

Mr. RANGEL. Why don't you help us with some of the solutions. 
Mr. ACKERSON. I am going to. 
I did want to make the point that if you stop drugs on the street, 

if you wipe them out tomorrow, you are going to have horrendous 
problems in your community. 

Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Ackerson, don't worry about us doing that. I 
wish we could. 

Mr. ACKERSON. So do I. Then you would have to deal with the 
people who are addicted and no longer have a supply. That is the 
point I want to make. 

OK, solutions. There are several. In my written testimony I tried 
to focus on things that the Federal Government can do. 

Mr. RANGEL. Good. 
Mr. ACKERSON. First of all, in relationship to the block grant I 

have two suggestions. The first one is our experience in our treat­
ment agencies are that we are dealing with primarily polydrug 
abusing people. Heroin addicts also abuse alcohol. Cocaine addicts 
also abuse other drugs. 

I think the artificial separation within the block grant of alcohol 
from drug abuse is just that, artificial. There are very few people 
going into drug treatment agencies that don't have an alcohol prob­
lem and very few going into an alcohol agency that have no drug 
problems. 

I would urge the committee to look very closely at merging alco­
hol and drugs in the block grant to give us the flexibility that Ed 
Zborower was alluding to in his testimony, then we wouldn't have 
to get into this craziness of documenting this individual is really a 
drug abuser or that individual is an alcohol abuser so he can get 
into this alcohol program as opposed to that drug program. 

Mr. RANGEL. Is your State restricted in merging the two merely 
because the Congress did a political thing in separating them? Do 
you have any-does your Governor or State legislature-they don't 
have a problem in merging the two? 

Mr. ACKERSON. They can't merge the Federal dollars. They do, in 
fact merge their own dollars. 

Mr. RANGEL. The Federal dollars for the programs they desig­
nate, but they don't have a problem setting up a State agency to 
deal with alcohol or other drug abuse? ~ 

Mr. ACKERSON. No, indeed. But the Federal dollars that flow 
through the State administration down to us then come down ear­
marked as alcohol versus drugs. 

Mr. RANGEL. But they can add to or detract from those that are ~ 
not earmarked. 

Mr. ACKERSON. Indeed, and that is my next point. 
Arizona happens to rank 50th out of 50 States in their expendi­

tures of their own dollars on behavioral problems. So, indeed, those 
few dollars they do allocate come down to us as substance abuse 
dollars. They do, indeed. 
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I am just urging on a Federal level you do the same. It is not 
being consistent with what is happening in the treatment network. 
I can see no compelling reason for this artificial separation. I am 
not arguing to merge NIAAA with NIOA, or anything like that. I 
am just saying the funds should not come down earmarked. 

Mr. RANGEL. We can send the whole darn thing down to human 
services, and then you would really go into panic, wouldn't you? 

Mr. ACKERSON. I would very much not like to see that happen. 
Mr. RANGEL. What you are saying is you are really defining a 

problem that we have. We could just say that it is just for domestic 
programs, and then you would have to scramble for what you get. 

We thought we were helping by earmarking so that drug enforce­
ment people who normally don't carry the political clout that alco­
hol people have would make certain that they get their share of 
the Federal dollar. That was the political thinking. 

You are saying that you think that you are strong enough to 
stand on your own two feet with the other programs. 

Mr. ACKERSON. I represent an organization that funds alcohol, 
drug, and mental health programs, all three, so I don't have that 
sort of conflict. 

Mr. R.4.NGEL. Think it over with the other drug people and see 
whether they feel that is secure. And this would be interesting be­
cause we would include it in the hearings we have around the 
country, to see whether or not those that are in drug abuse feel 
that they don't have to be earmarked specifically. 

It is a good point and I am glad you raised it. 
Mr. ACKERSON. Just for information, every drug abuse agency I 

fund is represented here today. We have gone over this testimony, 
and they agree with it. 

Mr. RANGEL. OK. Glad to hear that. 
Mr. ACKERSON. I would like to get back to the 50th out of 50. One 

of the problems with the drug abuse money, the block grant money 
in general, is the way it has been determined how much each State 
gets. It is based on what they got prior in direct grants, which basi­
cally says those States that were politically connected or could 
write good grants get a disproportionate share of the available dol­
lars. 

There is no tie to population. There is no changing of the block 
grants related to migration of people. There is no tying of the block 
grants to need. It is basically a historical artifact, and I think that 
needs to be looked at. 

I would take a very strong stance that some portion of the block 
grant ought to be held out as an incentive. States like Arizona 
should be told by the Federal Government to ante up or we will 
give the money to States that do. It is very embarrassing to me 
that yesterday the Governor's office-released the Governor's pro­
posed budget and is only recommending a 4-percent increase in 
these areas, when in fact we rank 50th in the country. I think the 
Federal Government should take that lead. 

I think you should reward the ~eople that show some concern 
and try to stimulate those that don t to increase their share. 

My next comment relates again to something that should be 
done very specifically. Both NIAAA, which is the alcohol arm, and 
NIDA which is the drug arm have several budget lines independ-
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ent of the block grant budget lines which are for research. It is a 
significant amount of money. 

My experience is that the research money is essentially available 
to universities primarily for studies of rats, and other esoteric sub­
jects and very little money is allocated to look at what works in 
treatment, what works in prevention, et cetera. I think the reason 
for that is a bias toward university studies and against community-
based research. • 

I believe that the agencies which my organization funds provide 
state-of-the-art treatment programs and state-of-the-art prevention 
programs. However, I have a problem. I don't know why we fund 
any particular program over another. I cannot tell you today that 
residential treatment is a better treatment modality for a r,articu­
lar kind of client than methadone maintenance is. I don t know 
that a particular kind of prevention technique is better than an­
other kind, because the research to date has been too basic science­
oriented and not field study-oriented. It comes out of a bias, I be­
lieve, toward universities. 

I would like to see significant pressure put on NIDA and NIAAA 
to start putting more dollars into effectiveness studies and not 
worry about whether or not those studies are scientifically sound 
enough to be published in the most prestigious journals, but rather 
they give us some ideas on how to use our money more wisely be­
cause we don't have enough as it is. 

Thank you. 
[The statement of Mr. Ackerson appears on p. 124.] 
Mr. RANGEL. Who is seeking recognition? 
Mr. Shaw. 
Mr. SHAW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
A few minutes ago I excused myself from the hearing and went 

across the street and met with my old friend, Lou Murphy, a 
mayor here of Tucson. He was putting the final touches on his 
state of the city address, which I think he will probably have con­
cluded by this point in time. 

He said to me-when I came in, he said, "God, tell me it is not 
true. What is Gramm-Rudman going to do to us?" 

I think that perhaps you gentlemen have that same concern. We 
are going to have to be more innovative at the Federal level, and 
you are going to have to be better scramblers and have to come up 
with a lot better ideas on financing with the additional pressures. 

I think, Mr. Ackerson, you came up with an excellent suggestion 
with regard to matching dollars as an incentive to the States, and 
also recognizing that every State's need is not the same in this par­
ticular area. I think States should be rewarded who do emphasize 
and put more into the drug abuse programs within their own 
States and have it as matching funds from the Federal Govern­
ment. 

We may be thinking about doing this in a lot of areas to recog­
nize the States who are doing the best they can with what they 
have. Of course, we have some States with limited resources which 
we would have to probably fund through another direction. But it 
is going to be some tough times ahead. 

What inroads-I think it was you, Mr. Zborower, who was giving 
us some statistics with regard to ranking various addictive catego-
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ries, and you were doing that in terms of people who were seeking 
help from your agency. 

Exactly how addictive is marijuana? 
Mr. ZBOROWER. Well, I guess in the sixties I would probably say 

if used casually, not terribly addictive. But I have recently had the 
opportunity at a cocaine conference in New York, at the Vista 
International Hotel, to listen to Dr. Forrest Tennant from Califor­
nia describe his analysis of the current potency of marijuana found 
on the streets in California, and I dare say in Arizona, as well. 

People who have been using marijuana over a number of years 
have suddenly been surprised at how addicted they have become 
recently. That is because the potency is very high. 

Mr. SHAW. That, combined with prolonged use, or just because of 
the purity? 

Mr. ZBOROWER. He was mostly stressing that people who thought 
they could handle it socially, from time to time, were suddenly, as 
executives in businesses, finding themselves unable to remember 
what time to go to work or what their function was. He mentioned 
executives, but he was talking in general about people getting 
caught short and surprised at the potency. It is almost as if it were 
a different drug, is what he said specifically. 

Mr. SHAW. We have seen some of those trends with young people 
as far as motivation and things of this nature. But what you say 
really nails it down as to really coming up with a trend line that 
maybe we need to do more in the area of education in order to try 
to do something about that. 

Mr. ZBOROWER. I would agree. 
Mr. SHAW. Thank you. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Kolbe. 
Mr. KOLBE. Just one very quick question. 
Gary, you made the point that you really don't know what works 

in your umbrella agency in terms of what you are funding; that we 
really don't have very good data. I can tell you that was certainly 
my frustration both serving as chairman of the Judiciary Commit­
tee which had legislative oversight for a lot of these agencies and 
programs, and also on the appropriations subcommittee that 
funded the behavioral health programs in this State. That was my 
continuous problem. 

We really don't have the data. I am not so sure as you are, I 
guess-and this is the thrust of what I wanted you to comment 
on-is that you have the answer to how we are going to get that. 
Every one of the agencies that you fund, I guarantee has-because 
we require it-some kind of program, a followup program and a 
methodology for analysis to determine the effectiveness of the pro­
gram. I guarantee you every one of those shows that their program 
is effective. 

I have never had one of those agencies come to me and say they 
did not have-I have had them come and say a 99 percent effective 
cure rate on drug abuse, the most outrageous statements that 
sometimes these agencies make. So, they all will tell you their pro­
gram is effective, and there are some real holes in the methodology 
we are using. 

You may want to comment on that. 
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Mr. ACKERSON. Congressman Kolbe, things have changed a little 
since you were in the legislature. We don't have even that kind of 
followup any more. Since the Federal Government stopped requir­
ing followup, the State doesn't. That is my point exactly. 

As I said before, I feel our agencies are state of the art. We do a 
lot of evaluation to assure that they do what the literature says is 
the best kind of treatment possible. The problem is, that research 
currently in the literature primarily comes from two sources-they 
are university research or research conducted by the treatment 
programs themselves, neither of which is very helpful. I think the 
Federal Government should say we need some independent re­
search, independent of the treatment providers, but research done 
on the treatment provider. 

Instead of studying rats, the Federal Government ought to study 
what kinds of treatment work best with what kinds of clients, and 
they won't-at this point, that kind of research doesn't occur 
except by the treatment programs. And we, of course, always find 
their treatment works best. Not surprising. 

There are a lot of problems with this field, and a lot of it has to 
do with nobody is paying attention to it. We can't even amongst 
ourselves agree on what success means. 

Methadone maintenance was sold not as a curative kind of treat­
ment but, rather, one that would keep burglaries down, keep crime 
down, allow people to function. Other programs whose philosophy 
is to get people to live drug free, measure success by whether a 
person does drugs or doesn't do drugs. Others believe, if we get an 
addict to go from heroin to recreational, whatever that means, use 
of marijuana and alcohol, that is success. 

Personally, I really have to urge you to put some pressure on 
NIDA in particular to come up with criterion for success, and inde­
pendent studies conducted by people independent of the treatment 
system, so we can start answering those questions. 

However, I would also like to point out that the treatment com­
munity's failure to provide that information is not a good excuse 
not to fund us. If that were the criteria for increased funding one 
would question why we continue to pour millions of dollars into 
interdiction programs which we know aren't working. 

It is ironic to me that on both the State and Federal level, that 
failure to measure results is used as an excuse not to increase 
funding for substance abuse when other programs such as interdic­
tion or the entire criminal justice system, have demonstrated their 
failure and still get increased funding. It appears then, that agen­
cies who can demonstrate their lack of success have a higher prob­
ability of increased funding then those who can't demonstrate fail­
ure or success. 

I did have two other sources of income that I think the Feds 
could look at, and I forgot to mention them. I will mention them 
really quickly. 

One is, when you confiscate property and income from drugpush­
ers, someone ought to be looking at taking those dollars and ear­
marking them for drug prevention and treatment. Where it goes 
now I don't know. But it doesn't go into that. 
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If you catch somebody and you can confiscate their airplane or 
confiscate large amounts of cash, I believe that ought to go into a 
prevention treatment fund. 

The other point is, I would see nothing wrong with a tax on 
those prescription drugs that are abused, and that is practically all 
of them, being put into a special fund for treatment and preven­
tion. Now you get that by the pharmaceutical company lobbyists, 
and I will dearly love you, but I think it is something to look at. 

Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Ackerson, I am so pleased you are going to 
serve on a congressional task force, because you will soon find out 
that this administration is not supporting any type of taxes, and I 
think that you will find out in 1981 when the administration re­
duced the tax liability of corporations and citizens by some $750 
billion, that it was a part of an overall domestic program which 
was designed to allow local and State governments to raise the 
funds and determine their priorities as to what their people 
wanted. 

So, while Congressman Shaw and others would be advocating a 
more cooperative spirit in terms of sharing of the responsibility for 
these programs, that is exactly what the administration does not 
want, and that is placing any type of financial burden on local and 
State governments when it is a Federal directive, as opposed to a 
local and State initiative. 

So, I don't want to get too political, but you have to influence 
your government through more than this committee because we 
find ourselves in this committee not necessarily walking in step 
with the administration or the Congress on these issues. 

Thank you very much for your testimony. We hope you continue 
to work through your elected representatives. And if there are any 
questions that you would like to-or any additional testimony you 
would like to enter into the record, the record will remain open so 
you will be able to do just that. 

Thank you very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. We have saved you to last because we feel this is 

where the answer is truly going to be found. You heard the law 
enforcement officers saying arrests and seizures and convictions 
are not going to do it. If the State Department was here, they 
would agree our foreign policy is too extensive to get involved with 
this. I only wish you were joined by the spiritual community, be­
cause it seems as though the buck is going to stop at this panel. 

Thank you for being with us. 
Mr. Rivera, you may kick it off. 

TESTIMONY OF AL RIVERA, ASSISTANT PRINCIPAL, PUEBLO 
HIGH SCHOOL; KRISTINE BELL, ARIZONA DEPARTMENT OF 
EDUCATION, SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT UNIT; MARK NATHAN 
AND SCOTT CHASAN, STUDENTS AT SANTA RITA HIGH SCHOOL; 
MARILY CIVER, NATIONAL FEDERATION OF PARENTS FOR 
DRUG-FREE YOUTH; CAROL SCHMIDT, COUNSELOR, SANTA 
RITA HIGH SCHOOL 

Mr. RIVERA. Mr. Chairman, committee members, thank you for 
having me here this morning. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Let me interrupt by saying that, while all of you 
have prepared statements, you should feel free to summarize them 
and feel comfortable in just presenting your views, but your entire 
statements at this point in time will be entered into the record in 
their entirety without objection. 

Mr. RIVERA. To start off, I would like to give the case study I 
have presented to the committee this morning. It is already in your 
hands. It is called the Ego Identity Formation and Substance Abuse 
in Adolescents by Randall M. Jones and Barbara Reed Hartmann, 
Department of Family and Community Medicine, the University of 
Arizona. 

They took a small high school in Tucson serving approximately 
137 kids, grades 9 through 12. The survey used reported substance 
abuse and put it in three categories, tried, never tried, and used 
frequently-54 percent had tried cigarettes, 65.8 tried alcohol, 37 
percent had tried marijuana, 8.2 tried cocaine, 4.1 had tried heroin, 
and 25 percent of these kids had tried inhalants. 

The problem we are facing today in education is that a lot of 
these schools do not have a curriculum in which they can use on 
the prevention and intervention of drug abuse. Superintendents 
and school board members have to realize we have a major epidem­
ic, not necessarily on a local level, but a national level. 

In our schools today a large majority of the kids-when we talk 
we talk about drug and alcohol abuse we are also talking about 
kids who are not abusing drugs, who are not abusing alcohol, but 
are coming from homes that a family member or members of the 
family are also abusing them, and it is affecting them. 

A lot of the kids that we suspend on the high school level go 
home after they have been caught abusing or in possession. They 
are arrested, and they are back on the streets within 48 hours. We 
have not taken any responsibility to take care of this problem with 
the student. I think it is the responsibility of the schools to set up 
programs to inform the school communities, the parents,. of what 
needs to be done with kids who are abusing alcohol and hard 
drugs. 

Making a school program work is very easy. It also takes a lot of 
money that is not available sometimes, but you have basic compo­
nents which are your in-house resources, and you have a core team 
that is already trained. That could be five teachers, a counselor, ad­
ministrator, parents or students that go through a week long train­
ing session, and they come back and train the rest of the staff. 

The biggest problem we face today is that educators feel they are 
not social workers and they do not have to deal with kids who are 
high in their classrooms. I think this is wrong, because teachers 
should become aware that they should be able to pick up the traits 
of the student who is high, who is drunk, who has a drug problem, 
who is constantly falling asleep, his grades have gone down, his at­
tendance is poor, his patience is very poor, and eventually he is 
going to be dropping out. If a teacher could pick these traits at the 
very early stage all that person has to do with the proper training 
send a referral to the core team, and that core team would bring in 
the parent and the child, and they would be able to talk about the 
problem and try to get him some type of assistance. 

• . . 
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I think we have enough community agencies outside of the 
school systems that are willing to work with schools and help kids 
on a one-to-one basis to try to straighten these kids out. We have a 
very, very big problem, and I think we need to educate the parents 
also, because I have had a lot of incidents in which a parent will 
come in and tell me that their son or daughter has a problem, but 
they really don't know what to do with them. 

It is the responsibility, I feel, of the school boards and superin­
tendents to start adding to their curriculum and intervention and 
prevention programs so we can affect kids through 12 curriculum. 

We need to educate the kids in the elementary level on drug 
abuse. By the time they get to junior high it is a little bit too late. 
We are also seeing on the long run that due to alcohol problem in 
the homes, there are a lot of sexual, physical, and mental abuse on 
a lot of our kids. That is also very important serious problems to 
deal with. 

Unfortuntely, a lot of the kids do not have the proper counseling 
or do not get the proper counseling, and they end up back in the 
homes. And I feel it is the responsibility of the schools to at least 
initiate some kind of counseling for these kids and make them 
aware-yes, there is hope in the long run for them-and at least 
make an effort in trying to help this child. 

Thank you. 
[The statement of Mr. Rivera appears on p. 129.] 
The Ca.AmMAN. Thank you, Mr. Rivera. You know your testimo­

ny really highlights when you find a drug enforcement and cus­
toms saying we need an educational program, and you are saying 
of course we do, but that is not an answer. 

Ms. Bell. 

TESTIMONY OF KRISTINE BELL 

Ms. BELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the committee. 
I am fortunate to be following Mr. Rivera, because I hope to be 

able to respond somewhat to that curriculum need. 
You have my testimony, I hope, by now. I am going to limit my 

remarks specifically to Senate bill 1248, the new legislation that 
mandates several responsibilities on the parts of local governing 
boards, the State department of education and the State governing 
board. 

In April 1985, the Arizona Legislature passed Senate bill 1248, 
now known as ARS 15-712, in education law. The legislation is sig­
nificant, particularly for Arizona for several reasons. 

First, it is enabling legislation in that there is a $300,000 appro­
priation from the general fund, $250,000 of which was earmarked 
for assistance to school districts for the purpose of developing com­
prehensive substance abuse, prevention programs within districts. 

An additional $50,000 was earmarked for the department of edu­
cation to coordinate and manage a statewide effort. While $250,000 
is not nearly sufficient to meet the need that has been indicated, 
the intent of the legislation was to provide $1 per student or $1,000 
per district, whichever is more. 
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Unfortuntely, the appropriation did not afford that and, in fact, 
afforded approximately 40 cents per student. We are hoping that 
the allocation for next year will be increased. 

Second, and I think very importantly, the legislation defines 
roles and responsibilities for the major players in school-based pre­
vention. It prescribes very specifically what school boards are ex­
pected to do, what the department of education is expected to do 
and also attaches a joint legislative oversight committee to the 
project to report back to the legislature on the success of the pro­
gram. 

I think this will prove of significant help to avoid the traditional 
turf disputes-where does law enforcement come in, do we address 
supply and demand, the cart-before-the-horse syndrome, all of those 
issues. 

Third, and my own particular personal bias, the legislative man­
dates that school districts that participate in the program must de­
velop, with assistance from the departments kindergarten through 
12th grade curriculum. 

We heard quite a bit of discussion this morning about where do 
we start, at what point do we begin drug education. The depart­
ment of education takes a very strong stand that the earlier the 
better, and we will mandate that those districts receiving funds 
through this program develop curriculums that addresses compre­
hensive kindergarten through 12 grade levels. 

This is consistent with current research which shows the most ef­
fective long-range programs are those that begin earliest. 

Finally, the law mandates that those districts participating must 
develop comprehensive policies and procedures to be adopted by 
local governing boards by September 1, 1986. 

I think you will hear from the other members of the witness 
panel that there are many school-based drug abuse programs in 
Arizona. Approximately one-third of the districts voluntarily, over 
the past several years, have adopted programs and implemented 
them with very little assistance and financial support from the de­
partment of education. 

Most of them are using local community resources supported 
through the department of health services system. Those programs 
oftentimes don't have a great deal of success because there are no 
facilitating policies and procedures adopted by governing boards, 
and those programs consequently struggle to become integrated 
into overall district functioning. 

We at the department of education are strongly encouraging and, 
in fact, will devote extensive technical assistance to local governing 
boards, central office administration, and school staff to develop fa­
cilitative, comprehensive policies, and procedures in the area of 
chemical abuse prevention. 

Two particular initiatives that aren't discussed in my statement 
to the committee have to do with the development of alternative 
resources. 

The department plans to work with the State attorney general's 
office in an attempt to arrange for the use of forfeited assets as a 
resource for educational programs. Recently, in Phoenix the county 
attorney's office and the Phoenix Police Department supported an 
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extremely worthwhile seminar for law enforcement and school dis­
trict personnel that was funded by forfeited assets. 

We are hoping to be able to continue that kind of activity on a 
more generalized statewide basis. Also in terms of the role of the 
department of education over the next 3 years, we are going to be 
looking very strongly at program management and the collection of 
data. 

At the present time we have no consistent standardized data col­
lection or management information system to precisely determine 
the level, scope, and prevalence of the drug problems in schools. 
We rely on volunteer reporting from the districts which can be 
fairly inconsistent. Those are our major areas of emphasis. 

[The statement of Ms. Bell appears on p. 139.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Ms. Bell. 
Now, we hear from-is it Mrs. Civer? 
Mrs. CIVER. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. National Federation of Parents for a Drug-Free 

Youth. 

TESTIMONY OF MARILYN CIVER, NATIONAL FEDERATION OF 
PARENTS FOR DRUG-FREE YOUTH 

Mrs. CIVER. Thank you very much, members of the committee. It 
is indeed a pleasure to be here today, and I certainly do applaud 
Mr. Milstead on his focus on prevention for it is with prevention 
through your efforts and other education that we will be able to 
help control drug abuse for our youth. 

I speak to you today as an active parent for the last 5 years on 
the State and national level. I was asked to give you information 
on our parent programs in drug prevention in Arizona, the role of 
the National Federation of Parents for Drug-Free Youth and how 
we can join hands and work together. 

The CHA.mMAN. Let me thank you for a very well-prepared docu­
ment you have submitted to the committee. 

Mrs. CIVER. Thank you; the parent movement has been ongoing 
in Arizona for the past 5 years. It grew out of a concern by parents 
on a local and district levels to really look and focus in on what 
was going on on teenage substance abuse. 

Teens were well organized. We were working with school dis­
tricts and began to network and focus in on the whole area of pre­
vention. Some cities, particularly in the early phases, were Scotts­
dale, Lake Havasu, Sierra Vista, and Tucson. Many school districts 
here provided excellent leadership, and there are many ongoing 
programs now. 

We are very fortunate in Arizona to have very strong, dedicated 
professional people working on the local and regional level. There 
is one in particular I would like to talk about, and you may refer 
in your notes to all those school districts that already have ongoing 
programs, but one particular parent involvement was critical in 
the Phoenix area in bringing together an outpatient program to 
the Phoenix area. 

It took Mr. Robert Huber about 3 years. Mr. Huber brought 
Palmer Drug Abuse Program to the Phoenix area. He raised 
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$50,000. The program is so successful it has now expanded into 
three locations in the Phoenix area. 

The reason I am focusing on parents is they have a great deal of 
influence today. They can cross political lines. We do not have com­
mitments to the bureaucracy. We are able to influence more infor­
mally, let's say, because our jobs are not tied on the line. 

I like to think of us as gnats that just don't go away until we get 
what we want. The role of the National Federation of Parents has •. 
been significant in the United States. In Arizona, it has played a 
very significant role on the grassroots level only. Many of us rely 
on the National Federation of Parents for current information on 
substance-abuse prevention information for national speakers, and 
for direction when we need to know how to influence our congres-
sional Representative in Washington. 

We are connected with them immediately. When we need help 
with legislature here, we are connected right away. What I would 
like to do right now is move into the area of what I feel to be the 
major events that have occurred to develop a strong network of 
parents, professionals, and service organizations working together 
in Arizona. 

The Chemical People came about in 1983 and Governor Babbit 
gave a directive to the division of behavioral health to help us with 
that project, understanding that Arizona at that time, had no state­
wide parent group network. The Chemical People, in essence pro­
vided 120 viewing sites to focus on the problem of teenage sub­
stance abuse. The sites were then asked to coordinate task forces to 
address their district, which they did, many successfully, some on­
going. 

Each took a little different step because, as you know, in Arizona 
we are very independent. We do our own thing at our own commu­
nity for what we think is best. The Chemical People, however, was 
much more important because it provided a vast network in Arizo­
na. At the present time, we can mobilize by phone, the entire State 
for legislation. We did this with Senate bill 1248, the chemical 
abuse prevention bill, which was a critical mandate from the 
people of Arizona. 

Another piece of legislation that we helped to pass was raising 
the drinking age. That was done by phone, mobilizing the Junior 
Leagues of Tucson and Phoenix, the Arizona School Boards Asso­
ciation, the PTA, all of those people that spoke to you about treat­
ment today. Masses of volunteers made phone calls to make sure 
that we had the legislation that was needed. 

So what Arizona is now receiving is a sufficient mandate from j 

the people at the grassroots level that we really want to look at the 
whole area of prevention. With the passage of Senate bill 1248, an 
interagency committee was established that is made up of 37 differ-
ent groups from around Arizona, which include the department of 
corrections, department of education, department of health serv-
ices, parent volunteers and school district personnel. 

Many of us have been working together over a 5-year period. It is 
exciting because good working relationships have been established. 
We are to monitor the legislation and help with the implementa­
tion of Senate bill 1248. I feel very privileged to have just been re-
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cently elected as chairperson of that group, and I am working with 
a very fine group of people on the State level. 

I would like to say that this hearing today is going to be signifi­
cant for Arizona because it really has focused on prevention educa­
tion. I just wanted to hug Mr. Milstead when he said what he did. 
We must cut the demand and supply. We must continue to do what 
needs to be done to eradicate and continue on our borders, but 
indeed we must turn the tide around and teach kids to say no and 
help educate parents. 

I would like to go over some major issues affecting Tucson and 
Arizona now. These are not mine personally, but I was able to 
gather from 25 people across the State in areas of education, sub­
stance abuse prevention, and parents. They felt these were the 
major issues affecting Arizona. 

We have rapid population growth, increasing demands on all 
social and mental health services. Arizona ranks 50th in the 
Nation in funding Behavioral Health. Arizona lacks coordination of 
prevention activities from major State departments. There is no 
statewide and/ or regional comprehensive plan for substance abuse 
prevention. 

There is a lack of coordination of existing resources at city, 
county, or regional level. We oftentimes in our enthusiasm, use a 
Band-Aid approach because we do not have comprehensive plan­
ning. The State of Arizona has not made a commitment yet to the 
National Federation of Parents on a national level. They are a 
vital force in America today, not only in America, but in helping 
other countries provide parent support and parent groups in other 
nations. 

Of course Arizona is now a major dumping ground for drugs of 
all kinds and that translates into cheap prices for our children and 
for our labor force. Prevention education and funding must be inte­
grated into the Federal Enforcement Program with a 5- to 10-year 
commitment of funds. The border States must have a special priori­
ty. Recommendations for Arizona, and again, these were gathered 
from around the State; comprehensive planning on a State level for 
the entire area of prevention education. Arizona and other border 
States need Federal moneys for prevention which would be part of 
the drug enforcement plan. 

The State of Arizona needs to foster and encourage the develop­
ment of parent and community groups on a local, regional, and 
State level. The goal should be joining and using the resources of 
the National Federation of Parents. Critical to Senate bill 1248 and 
curriculum development, K through 12 is the funding for State dis­
trict substance abuse coordinators for a 5-year period to be used for 
curriculum development. 

A statewide coordinated substance abuse prevention program, 
plan will help the State of Arizona in combating domestic violence, 
teenage pregnancy, teenage suicide, and child abuse. I would like to 
say that utilization of volunteers is critical. However, you need 
funds to use volunteers. 

You need funds on a State level and so that we can begin to use 
the resources that we have. Thank you. 

[The statement of Mrs. Civer appears on p. 143.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Federal funds? 

62-4 82 0 - 86 - 3 
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Mrs. CIVER. Yes. I think that should come federally. I think that 
should be part of the enforcement package. 

The CHAIRMAN. Have you attended any national conferences of 
the Federation? 

Mrs. CIVER. I have attended two. 
The CHAIRMAN. Has that ever been raised? 
Mrs. CIVER. That has not. Arizona unfortunately, because of our 

funding mechanism here, there are not moneys for that. 
The CHAIRMAN. It is not just Arizona. 
Mrs. CIVER. It is everyone. 
The CHAIRMAN. I support your position, but I think that the fed­

eration has taken the position that they are a volunteer agency 
and they have stayed out of the question of Federal funding for 
any programs. 

Mrs. CIVER. What I am saying is that money for prevention can 
be used to encourage the development of parent groups, and those 
are vital resources for Arizona. We can look into and use the re­
sources of the National Federation of Parents. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is a State decision. 
Mrs. CIVER. That is a State decision. 
The CHAIRMAN. You are not asking for any Federal funds, are 

you? 
Mrs. CIVER. The whole area of prevention funding coming 

through to the States, I think, the block grants set aside. 
The CHAIRMAN. You are not asking for any additional Federal 

funding for anything in this area. 
Mrs. CIVER. Yes. I am asking for additional Federal funding 

through your-through the drug enforcement agency. You must 
come up with a prevention component so that States can take ad­
vantage of that. They must have a plan to do that. 

The CHAIRMAN. You don't mean drug enforcement agency. You 
don't mean law enforcement should get involved in getting into the 
classrooms, do you? 

Mrs. CIVER. No, I am not saying that. 
The CHAIRMAN. You said drug enforcement. You mean educa­

tion? 
Mrs. CIVER. Prevention must become a part of the whole thing 

we are meeting here today about. 
The CHAIRMAN. I agree. 
Mrs. CIVER. Eradication, patroling of the borders. There must be 

a prevention component, federally, so that the States can use it if 
they have a comprehensive prevention plan. 

The CHAIRMAN. OK. Was the National Federation of Parents for 
drug freeze position as relates to additional funding for prevention 
and education? 

Mr. CIVER. They leave that up to the States. We have been 
unable at this point in Arizona due to the lack of funding. Funds 
were cut so drastically in Behavioral Health that we lost their sup­
port. And when the funds were cut dramatically, we lost that 
entire support base. 

The CHAIRMAN. I am saying it is not just Arizona, and I hope 
when you get back to your national conference, you might ask 
them to review their posture. But the administration takes the 
view. And you are an important organization, the most effective 
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group they have nationally. I will take the risk in saying-is the 
federation, but they always use that as a point of saying we don't 
need Federal programs or Federal dollars. Let the parents do it be­
cause they are the most effective forum. 

You are saying, I agree, but we do need some help. 
Mrs. CIVER. We do need help because the problem is too massive. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let's hear from these two young students. Scott, 

have a contribution? I understand Ms. Schmidt had on testimony, 
but was here as counsel for the youngsters. That is what my chief 
counsel told me. 

Ms. SCHMIDT. We talked earlier, and he suggested I make an 
opening statement. 

The CHAIRMAN. Who are you talking with? You were not on our 
list of witnesses. 

Ms. SCHMIDT. I talked with Mr. Legrand. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mrs. Schmidt, it is my understanding if indeed 

there is some question directed to the youngsters, they feel they 
might need some help, you are here as a backup. 

Ms. Schmidt, would you feel comfortable making an opening 
statement? 

Ms. ScHMIDT. Sure. 

TESTIMONY OF CAROL SCHMIDT, COUNSELOR, SANTA RITA HIGH 
SCHOOL 

Ms. SCHMIDT. The original statement that you have that general­
ly gives an overview of the Santa Rita High School project is enti­
tled, "Outreach." And I believe you have a copy of that. What I 
will do is give you just an outline of our program which is a pre­
vention program, and as I listened to the testimony this morning, I 
realized that all along I felt what we were doing was good, and now 
I am really convinced of it. 

I am convinced that what we have here is what Mr. Rivera 
talked about this morning saying this is what we need, and I read 
through his report, and Santa Rita High School has been cited as 
one of two schools; the only high school in Tucson that has a pre­
vention program like this. 

I would like to review some of the things that we are doing at 
Santa Rita High School in the area of prevention. We started our 
program 5 years ago, and we trained a group of five people to act 
as an impact group on the entire campus. The evidence of the 
impact that this group has had in the past 5 years at Santa Rita 
High School, I think, finally came when we received the award 
from the State of Arizona as the No. 1 prevention program in the 
State, and this year we also received at Santa Rita High School the 
National Secondary School Recognition Award. 

This program has contributed to that. We started the program 
with looking at a citizenship curriculum that has been discussed 
this morning. We have trained students and faculty and parents. 
We have a very strong parent organization in decisionmaking 
skills, and that addresses the issue this morning about when do 
they make that first decision to get into drugs or alcohol. 

We provide our students with an opportunity to learn how to 
make decisions and learn how to make choices and learn how those 
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choices are going to have a definite influence on the rest of their 
lives. We have had four faculty retreats and four student retreats 
over the past 4½ years. In those faculty retreats our faculty has 
voluntarily attended 2½-day retreats prior to the opening of school 
in August, and those retreats have centered on drug and alcohol 
education and awareness of how to identify a student with a prob­
lem and how to deal with a student who comes from an alcoholic 
abusive family so that it may not be the student with the problem, 
but a member of their family who has the problem. 

Our students have been trained with the same programs. Our 
students have been given an opportunity to talk to people who 
have been in treatment programs, to talk to other kids who have 
had drug problems and learn some of the lessons from those who 
have been through it. We have a program instituted with our stu­
dent outreach group where we try to provide on a monthly basis 
programs that will benefit the rest of the student body. 

We are dealing with demand and what we want to do at Santa 
Rita High School, and what we have done is create a positive at­
mosphere where our students spend 9 months out of their life a 
year there. If they are going to be there that amount of time, we 
want it to be the most positive and the best possible place that they 
can be. So we have a community that is developed around this pro­
gram that it has involved every single person who has any kind of 
contact with Santa Rita High School. 

That includes the parents; that includes the faculty, the adminis­
tration and the staff. For this kind of successful program to contin­
ue and be perpetuated, we need the kind of support that we were 
all talking about on this panel this morning. 

[The statement of Ms. Schmidt appears on p. 180.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mrs. Schmidt. 
Mr. Chasan, is that how you pronounce your name? It is Chasan. 

There is on S. 

TESTIMONY OF SCOTI' CHASAN, STUDENT, SANTA RITA HIGH 
SCHOOL 

Mr. CHABAN. I am a Santa Rita High School student. I am a 
senior this year. I have been involved with the Outreach Program 
for 2 years. I am the chairperson this year which is the person-­

The CHAIRMAN. Congratulations. 
Mr. CHABAN. Thank you. 
What the Outreach Program is, is it is a self-awareness program 

that teaches us that we are one of a kind and that we need-that 
we don't need those alcohol abuses, alcohol and drugs to feel good 
about ourselves; that we are ourselves, and we should feel good 
about who we are. 

Outreach has really made a difference at Santa Rita because my 
brother went to Santa Rita 4 years, and it was a different school. 
Then when I got there, I really saw things start to change. At 
Santa Rita the faculty really cares. They have, I think it is 12 clubs 
that are paid for by the State, and we have-it is 38 clubs at Santa 
Rita, and our faculty gives their time to the students without even 
getting paid all their extra time to help out the students at Santa 
Rita. 
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It has really made a difference. If we need our teachers, they are 
always there, and our counselors and our faculty. They are always 
there to help us and through the Outreach Program, we have seen 
people change. Their lives have turned around. They don't use 
drugs anymore, and it is just a self-awareness program that we 
have used. It is a positive creating-it is creating a positive atmos­
phere at Santa Rita. 

[The statement of Mr. Chasan appears on p. 182.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you for your contribution, Scott. When 

you get ready to run for public office, you get in touch with me. 
Mr. Nathan. 

TESTIMONY OF MARK NATHAN, STUDENT, SANTA RITA HIGH 
SCHOOL 

Mr. NATHAN. Thank you very much, sir. My name is Mark 
Nathan. I am a junior attending Santa Rita High school. I wish to 
submit the following information about drug and alcohol abuse at 
Santa Rita and prevention, excuse me. In the fall of 1985 I was 
nominated by one of my teachers, which is essentially how Out­
reach chooses its students, because in your classes, if you demon­
strated leadership qualities, you are given a nomination by this 
teacher, and you attend an opening meeting where they review 
your answers to certain questions, such as how your attitude is 
toward other students' problems, and how you deal with them. 

If you have a positive outlook, even the people that have a bad 
influence on students around them, once they go through this pro­
gram, they realize that there is something special in them, and 
that they can change over people just by their influence. 

Once we have been selected to go to the retreat, which lasts ap­
proximately 3 days, we are exposed to a great deal of leadership 
qualities, and a great deal of positive attitude enhancement. Once 
we have completed that course, it is hoped we would apply our 
leaning in the various social groups with which we participate, and 
creating a more positive attitude in those social groups and rein­
forcing the fact that it is okay to be themselves. 

It is through this that we develop a more self-confident attitude 
as well as learning how to deal with those put downs that you re­
ceive in everyday life in school. It is because of these, as well as 
peer pressure, that students turn to the drugs and alcohol just to 
get away from their problems, because they don't want to deal with 
it anymore. 

In addition to this outreach to the student body, there are guest 
speakers, plans, movies dealing with the effectsr consequences, 
available rehabilitation, as well as the prevention of drug abuse. 
The teachers and parents also lend their hand in support by, in­
stead of pouncing on the students whenever they do something 
wrong, just to tell them to stick in there, you know; that it is going 
to be OK. With the students that have attended the retreats, it also 
helps them to spread their little hands of good faith, you could say, 
because once they see someone that has things under control pretty 
much, it is an example to them, something that they can follow. 

In the short time that I have attended Santa Rita, I have seen a 
excellent school dedicated to the education and shaping of Ameri-
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ca's young people, and I for one am extremely honored to be a stu­
dent at Santa Rita. 

[The statement of Mr. Nathan appears on p. 183.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Santa Rita should be proud to have you as a stu­

dent, and I can certainly see why you and Scott were selected to be 
leaders. 

Mr. Scheuer. 
Mr. SCHEUER. I want to thank the whole panel. It has been ex­

tremely interesting, and I could go on with questions all morning, 
which I won't. 

I do have one question to ask the two young men, and then Mrs. 
Civer and Mrs. Schmidt. Do you use kids in, let's say, the 10th, 
11th and 12th grades to help the younger kids? 

In other words, the older kids who have made it either with or 
without prior involvement with drugs, but who are role models, are 
a great asset sometimes that we ought to be using. 

Have you had any experience in using kids in the older grades to 
counsel kids in the younger grades who may be in trouble with 
their studies or with various behavioral problems, whether it is 
drug abuse or alcohol abuse or tobacco abuse? 

Is that part of your system? 
Mr. CHASAN. To be selected on that Outreach retreat, we usually 

try to take either sophomores or juniors at Santa Rita, which is 
10th and 11th grade, being when it is a freshman it is still kind of 
new to you, the system, and it is hard for you to express how you 
feel with the older students, because you don't feel like you are up 
there with them yet. 

The reason we don't take seniors on the retreat, we usually take 
one or two, is because we want to be able to keep that atmosphere 
at Santa Rita for more than 1 year, and we keep it there for a 
couple years. 

Mr. SCHEUER. What do you do with the sophomores and juniors? 
Mr. CHASAN. We take them on the retreat and we teach them to 

promote a positive atmosphere at Santa Rita. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Is there any way you structure a program whereby 

sophomores and juniors who have perhaps gone through this little 
training and indoctrination program or orientation program, they 
then are used as a resource in working with younger kids? 

Mr. CHABAN. What the purpose is, is it is to spread a positive at­
mosphere like I said throughout Santa Rita, and most of these kids 
are in different clubs. They go back to their clubs and they tell 
their clubs what they have learned at the retreat and how to use it 
on the campus. 

There are freshmen that are in the clubs that they can deal 
with. 

Mr. ScHEUER. Let me ask Mrs. Civer and Mrs. Schmidt the same 
question. 

Ms. ScHMIDT. Our Outreach students also work with our feeder 
schools. We go to the junior high schools and work with the sev­
enth and eighth graders who will be coming to Santa Rita High 
School. 

Mr. SCHEUER. When you say "we," who? 
Ms. SCHMIDT. We have our students who do that. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Students in 10th and 11th grade? 
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Ms. SCHMIDT. We use them on all grades. What Scott was talking 
about was essentially the retreat. 

Mr. ScHEUER. You use them to help kinds in the junior high 
school. 

Ms. SCHMIDT. Yes, we do. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Do you have any literature of how you structure 

that? 
Ms. SCHMIDT. One of the things we have, we have a class called 

community services, and that class goes to one of our elementary 
schools three days a week, and teaches basically P.E. to the stu­
dents at that grade level. 

Mr. SCHEUER. It is physical education? 
Ms. SCHMIDT. P.E., yes, physical education. That is one of the 

things we do. 
Mr. SCHEUER. You are really teaching more than phys ed. You 

are talking about self-esteemed, really. 
Ms. SCHMIDT. That is right. 
Mr. ScHEUER. If the kids feel right about themselves, they won't 

abuse themselves with any substances, whether it is alcohol, tobac­
co or drugs. 

Ms. SCHMIDT. We also do an orientation program in the school at 
our two feeder middle schools, where we talk about what it is like 
to be a high school student. 

The students go and talk about the kinds of positive activities 
that they can be involved in, and they talk about the other kinds of 
pressures they will be facing as a high school student, and try and 
make them aware of the kinds of decisions that they are going to 
be making. 

But also perhaps the big change that they will be making in the 
transition from middle school to high school. We use these students 
in all those capacities on a very regular basis. 

Mr. SCHEUER. The senior students in the upper grades, you use 
them to work with younger students? 

Ms. ScHMIDT. Right. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Mrs. Civer? 
Mrs. CIVER. I know of several programs in Arizona that have 

used that successfully by training peer counselors to work with the 
younger kids, because basically the first introduction of drugs usu­
ally comes through older brothers and sisters, or older friends of 
brothers and sisters. 

So, the kids really tune into kids more. 
I would like to even see it used more in junior high students, the 

kids that are straight and really have strong beliefs, helping their 
own friends in junior high. If a kid comes and says, Ree, what 
should I do, I have a ,;>roblem, or you know, one kid says, 'Hey, you 
don't need that stuff. It makes a big difference, it really does. 

So peer counseling and the use of older with younger or the same 
peer is a very important part of the whole prevention program. 

Mr. SCHEUER. Does that program that you are talking about, this 
use of kids in the older grades to counsel either with the kids in 
their own grade or younger kids, that does that require any fund­
ing or can any school do that without funding? 

Mrs. CIVER. I think it requires some funding for training and I 
would prefer that we direct this right now to Kris Bell, because she 
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is more knowledgeable. I have worked predominantly with volun­
teers and for a long time, service the volunteers who were helping 
to put that together, so I would like to redirect this to Ms. Bell. 

Mr. SCHEUER. What kind of funding does a program like that re­
quire? 

Ms. BELL. It really depends on the extent to which the school 
wants to become involved, but by and large, it usually involves 
teacher release time to participate for the training which would in­
volve paying substitutes for their release from the classroom. 

Most of the districts that I am familiar with that have a cross­
age tutoring or role modeling type of program like we are talking 
about have been able to support those programs with funds donat­
ed from the private sector. 

In other words, the district has gone to local business and indus­
try, which in turn, of course, will be receiving those kids as they 
graduate and going into the job market. Those employers don't 
want employees who have a tendency to abuse drugs. 

They will, in fact, support these kinds of in-house programs in 
schools. I would say as a rule of thumb those programs probably 
cost under $5,000. 

Mr. ScHEUER. A year. 
Ms. BELL. A year to implement. 
Mr. SCHEUER. What you are saying is very impressive, and could 

be a model for the whole country. I really appreciate your testimo­
ny very much. Thank you very much. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Shaw. 
Mr. SHAW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Ms. Schmidt, is this program used elsewhere, or is it unique to 

this particular school, this school district? 
Ms. SCHMIDT. This program developed as we were associated 5 

years ago with region 7, which is out of the Department of Educa­
tion. They came to Tucson and wanted to involve some Tucson 
schools in their prevention programs. 

They are based in San Antonio. San Antonio was selected be­
cause we have a strong feeder school program. In other words, we 
work well with our junior highs and our elementary schools. 

At that point, we trained five people on our campus to act as an 
impact group. The association with region 7 only lasted for 1 year, 
and involved matching funds through our district, and the Federal 
Government. 

At the end of that year, those matching funds were gone, and we 
were on our own and basically, the program that we have at Santa 
Rita, the design is not unique, but the fact that we have perpetuat­
ed it, and we have been successful with it, is unique. 

Mr. SHAW. What percentage of your teachers are participating? 
Ms. SCHMIDT. Over the past four retreats, I would say about 80 

percent of our entire faculty. Now, that includes our engineers, our 
custodial staff, our clerical staff, our cafeteria workers, everyone 
has been involved in this, and parents as well. 

Mr. SHAW. Some years ago, I was talking to a juvenile parole of­
ficer in Fort Lauderdale, FL, and he made a statement to me which 
I have-which has really stuck to me. He said, "I have never had 
kids in here who felt good about themselves." 
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It appears from listening to the testimony here that that is ex­
actly the point that you have picked up on. I would like to ask 
Scott and Mark just one question here. Why do young people get 
into drugs? 

Mr. NATHAN. The main reasons young people get into drugs is 
usually because of peer pressure and/ or problems. Because since 
we are young, there are a lot of pressures put on us not only by 

• school, but just by the social world today. 
Just to get away from this, students use drugs and alcohol. It is 

just so they can just forget everything, not have to worry. 
Mr. SHAW. Scott, do you have something to add to that? 
Mr. CHASAN. I think parents play a big role in this. I am lucky to 

have parents that support me in whatever I do at Santa Rita, and 
it is really a big help if you have parents that care about you. 

Then when you get to school, if you have teachers that care 
about you and counselors, it is really a big help. 

Mr. SHAW. They talk to you? 
Mr. CHABAN. Definitely. 
Mr. SHAW. Ask you how you are, how you are doing in school? 
Mr. CHABAN. I have teachers at Santa Rita--
Mr. SHAW. Your parents turn the TV off once in a while and say, 

let's talk? 
Mr. CHABAN. Yes, we watch television four nights a week, and 

other nights we spend on family activities and stuff. 
Mr. SHAW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mrs. Collins. 
Mrs. COLLINS. I was listening with a great deal of interest, and I 

couldn't help but wonder, I believe it was Mark who said that the 
students are chosen because of their leadership abilities, et cetera. 

It has been my observation that many of the kids who might not 
be chosen in this particular setting or in other settings are kids 
who don't show the positive leadership qualities that apparently 
you must have. 

I wanted to ask Ms. Schmidt, how do you deal with that? Are 
their children in the school who don't have the positive leadership 
qualities that are not chosen for Outreach, and if so, why? 

Ms. SCHMIDT. We limit the number of students who go on the re­
treat simply because we can't afford to take any more than 45 stu­
dents. 

We would do this every weekend out of the school year to hit the 
entire student body if we could. So, therefore, the criteria we have 
set up for selecting these students is that, first of all, we invite the 
faculty to submit names of anyone they believe would either bene­
fit the entire group or would receive personal benefit by attending 
one of these retreats. 

We invite every single one of those students who has been-who 
we have received from a teacher to an initial screening session, and 
we put on the application, we ask them to identify students who 
perhaps may be leaders, but may be negative leaders. 

Mrs. COLLINS. How many of those are chosen to go out on the 
Outreach Program? 

Ms. SCHMIDT. We try-we don't try, we do-we select a cross-sec­
tion of our student body that involves perhaps some students who 
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are on student council, some students who are doing very well aca­
demically, some students not doing very well academically. 

Mrs. COLLINS. What about students who are cut up in class? 
Ms. SCHMIDT. Exactly those are the kids we take exactly. 
Mrs. COLLINS. I get the impression most of the kids who are at 

this Santa Rita School are nice, middle-income family kids whose 
parents have a high-educational level and so forth. 

Have these kinds of programs been successful or other programs 
like this successful in the poorer neighborhood schools? 

Ms. SCHMIDT. Santa Rita does not have a high income level. We 
are very much reflective of the entire city of Tucson economically 
and ethnically. Al, do you want to-

Mr. RIVERA. Perhaps I could answer that. I was at Wakefield 
Junior High for 3 years, and we followed the same concept as that. 
We took a southside school and we had three retreats per year, and 
it was costing us an average of about $900 to $1,000. 

The first retreat we took all of the top students, and then the 
second retreat, we took some of the kids who were having problems 
with attendance in the classroom, half and half. 

We took five facilitators from the first retreat and trained the 
second group. The third retreat we took all the kids that were 
having attendance problems. They were having all sorts of prob­
lems in grades, the classroom, and so forth. 

What it did was--
Mrs. COLLINS. Did you suspect that latter group was users of 

drugs? 
Mr. RIVERA. Yes, ma'am. It cut down our drug abuse consider­

ably. It also cut down on our suspension rate by about 55 percent. 
It brought up our attendance tremendously. It brought a lot of self­
pride in the school itself. It used to be our kids could go to student 
council conference in the State of Arizona and just sit back. 

They started bringing in all sorts of awards. The kids that went 
on to high school, the school I am at right now have already com­
mitted themselves to retreats. 

I had a retreat the month of November where I took almost 30 
kids for 2 days to the Holiday Inn across town, and we worked on 
positive action plans. These kids brought these action plans, and 
are now doing something in the school itself. 

These were the kids that were low key, that were not the ones 
who would participate, but under the same principle as Santa Rita 
High School, they are in fact the leaders today, because somebody 
took the time to listen to them as to what they were saying. 

It is a very successful program. The problem is that funds are 
not available, and we have to go out sometimes-or I have to go 
out sometimes into the community and ask the local businessmen 
for money, apply for grants in order for us to be able to have such 
retreats. 

I think that it is very important the faculty gets involved. There 
is an average of 5 to 10 teachers that give up a weekend that go 
into these retreats, 3-day retreats sometimes, and they spend a tre­
mendous amount of time with the kids, and the kids in fact learn 
that these teachers are human beings. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Ms. Bell, since we have heard this success story 
from Santa Rita, is there money available for this kind of program 
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to be initiated and instituted at all the high schools and schools 
here in Arizona, or in Tucson? 

Ms. BELL. The particular model we are discussing has been im­
plemented to some extent on a statewide basis through funds avail­
able from the Department of Health Services. The Department of 
Education hopes to provide statewide training to districts in this 
particular peer leadership training program. 

Mrs. CoLLINS. You say intends. How do they intend to do that? 
Has there been legislative effort or what? 

Ms. BELL. Through legislative budget efforts next year. There are 
not funds currently available in the fiscal year 1986 budget. In 
fiscal year 1987, we have internally in the Department made a 
commitment to this type of training program. 

The unique-the truly unique factor of this particular design is it 
allows each particular school district to take on and develop its 
own individualized way of dealing with its problems. 

Mrs. CoLLINS. Thank you. 
Scott, you said that going to the Outreach and watching Out­

reach, you have seen a major difference in the school since your 
brother was there. What was it like when your brother was at 
Santa Rita? 

Mr. CHASAN. My brother went to Santa Rita and there was walk­
outs. There were-there was a big racial conflict and there was a 
couple shootings and stabbings, and Santa Rita got a pretty bad 
reputation. 

Since I have started coming to the school, I think Santa Rita's 
reputation has turned around, and it has turned into one of the 
better high schools in Tucson, and we don't have the problems with 
walkouts and racial differences now, because we have programs 
that, like for a while there we were, having trouble with people 
that wanted to smoke. 

We called--
Mrs. CoLLINS. Smoke cigarettes or marijuana? 
Mr. CHASAN. Cigarettes. We called them into the auditorium and 

asked them if they had something they wanted to add to come in 
and talk about it, and we solved our problems through that, maybe 
not all of them. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Excuse me for cutting you off. Let me ask you 
about drugs in the school. Was there evidence as far as your knowl­
edge that there were drugs in the school when your brother went 
there, and are there in fact drugs in the school now since the Out­
reach program has taken effect? 

Mr. CHASAN. There is always going to be drugs in high schools. 
There is no way you are going to be able to stop it totally. I think 
it is decreased. 

Mrs. CoLLINS. Why do you think that is? 
Mr. CHASAN. Some students, parents-it is just something that is 

going to happen. 
Mrs. COLLINS. You think it is just a given? 
Mr. CHASAN. Definitely. I think the Outreach Program has 

helped cut it down on the users of this. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Very revealing. Thank you very much for your 

candid testimony. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Kolbe. 
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Mr. KOLBE. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Chairman, I would like to followup on the questions that 

Mrs. Collins asked. I would like to direct my questions to Scott and 
to Mark. I think it is an unusual opportunity that we have to have 
young people testifying before a congressional committee today. 

We have heard a lot of good things about what is going on at 
Santa Rita, and Scott, you alluded to the fact that the problem still 
exists, and I think we need to recognize we are not Pollyannish 
about this. 

Things aren't perfect in our schools. How widespread-I won't 
try to limit this, and I hope you can be as candid as you possibly 
can in your answers that the two of you give to me, but you are 
talking about the Tucson high schools, how widespread do you 
think substance abuse-I am including alcohol in that-is in our 
schools? 

Would you say very widespread or--
Mr. CHASAN. At Santa Rita, I know that it is not a major factor 

at Santa Rita, drug and alcohol abuse. 
Mr. KOLBE. It is not a major factor in school there? 
Mr. CHASAN. Not anymore. 
Mr. KOLBE. Do both of you know students in school that are sub-

stance abusers? 
Mr. CHASAN. Yes. 
Mr. KOLBE. Mark? 
Mr. NATHAN. I do. 
Mr. KoLBE. How does it get started? Is the issue alcohol abuse, is 

that the beginning of it? 
Mr. CHASAN. Yes. 
Mr. KOLBE. Does it really begin before they get to high school? 
Mr. NATHAN. Yes sir. 
Mr. KOLBE. Does it begin at home, social things on the campus, 

athletic eventsd? Why does it begin? 
Mr. NATHAN. It mostly begins in junior high school. They are ex­

posed to these types of things in the bathrooms. 
Mr. KOLBE. At the school, on campus? 
Mr. NATHAN. Yes sir, on campus. You walk into the bathrooms 

and you are involved in a clouds of smoke and you have got a 
choice of either going to the bathroom or get out. 

Mr. KOLBE. What about alcohol abuse? 
Mr. NATHAN. Alcohol abuse usually begins at parties. 
Mr. KOLBE. Junior high? 
Mr. NATHAN. Yes sir. 
Mr. KOLBE. A good deal of alcohol is consumed at junior high 

school parties? 
Mr. NATHAN. I am not a party goer. I do not go to parties. 
Mr. KOLBE. Would these be what we call our desert parties out in 

the desert or homes? 
Mr. NATHAN. Oh, yes, out in the homes, anywhere. 
Mr. KOLBE. Where do the youngsters get the money for this? 

From their allowances? Is there a good deal of petty theft going on? 
Mr. NATHAN. Usually just the older students, say high school stu­

dents, acquire it from adults. They just say hey, go buy me some 
liquor. They get it and take it to the party and everyone shares it. 
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Mr. KOLBE. Are we sweeping this problem under the rug and pre­
tending it isn't there, even at Santa Rita? Are we pretending it 
isn't there, everything is going terrific now we have got this pro­
gram and that has solved the problem? 

Mr. NATHAN. That is hard to say. The parties do still exist and I 
was talking to one friend of mine, the new thing at parties is what 
they call nitrous oxide and they all do that at the parties. They all 
drink. 

Mr. KOLBE. Nitrous oxide, yes. 
Mr. NATHAN. It is just prevalent. 
The CHAIRMAN. What is that? 
Mr. NATHAN. I believe it is laughing gas and what my friend had 

said is they just take a short inhalation of it and they get just a 
quick high, as they call it. 

The CHAIRMAN. What do they do, bring a tank in? 
Mr. NATHAN. I have no idea, sir. 
Mr. KOLBE. Ms. Civer or somebody involved in this, how is the 

nitrous oxide? 
Mrs. CIVER. I can't address that but I can address what they do. I 

have a 13-year-old son who had his first seventh grade dance, 
marched out of the house full of Polo, came home, had a wonderful 
time and said we could have had anything; vodka or gin. Kid took 
it in in zip lock bags, taped it under the johns in the boy's bath­
room. 

They were busted but the whole idea is kids are organized. They 
know where to get it, how to get it. We have to be able to turn 
them around. You are going to have to substitute one thing for an­
other. There is always going to something new because the whole 
idea is it is big business. 

Mr. KOLBE. Are they bringing the alcohol from home or some­
body out of school older that is buying it for them? A junior high 
school student doesn't usually know that many kids that are 19 or 
20 years old. 

Mrs. ClvER. I have a 13 year old. He has two sisters in college, so 
he has been around older kids. If you live in a neighborhood where 
you have a mixture you have olders influencing younger kids. Usu­
ally that is the way they get kids involved earlier. Oftentimes if 
the family is very loose, you know, parents today maybe giving par­
ties for kids at their house, underage for alcohol. We are beginning 
to bring that down. But it is available. They know where to get it 
and if they can't get it at one place they will get it in another. 

Mr. KOLBE. One last question. Does your program involve par-
ents? 

Mr. CHABAN. Definitely. 
Mr. KOLBE. How? 
Mr. CHABAN. We have parent workshops to inform the parents 

about what is going on in the high schools. 
Mr. KOLBE. Have you gotten good attendance? A lot of parents 

participate? 
Mr. CHASAN. Definitely. We have parents that actively support. 

We have a parent group that supports Outreach and they help us 
with our activities and we have the Booster Club at Santa Rita 
which raises money and allots it out to the different clubs and dif­
ferent sports at Santa Rita and--
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Mr. KOLBE. I said one last question, but it occurs to me we heard 
the figure from Mr. Rivera of 8.2 percent in your study on cocaine 
use. We keep hearing cocaine, is the use becoming much more 
prevalent in high schools. 

Both to you and also the students at Santa Rita, 8.2 percent­
does that seem right to you-that have tried cocaine use within the 
time before they graduate? Would you think it is as high or higher 
than that? 

Mr. CHASAN. Most students have tried some kind of drug, and 
not that they are addicted, ore that they are constant users--

Mr. KOLBE. I don't think that is addiction, that was use. Do you 
think that is about right for cocaine? It is less than 10 percent 
have ever tried it at all? 

Mr. CHASAN. Yes. 
Mr. KoLBE. Mr. Rivera, do you think that figure would be repli-

cated at the schools around the State? 
Mr. RIVERA. Yes. 
Mr. KOLBE. That is lower than what I thought, frankly. 
Mr. NATHAN. If I may, the sad fact is I believe students and kids 

do this because they want to feel big and they see adults drinking. 
Mr. KOLBE. Thank you very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Guarini. 
Mr. GUARINI. Mark, let me ask you, where do the young folks get 

their money for habits like cocaine? This is an expensive habit for 
young people in high school. How do you think they get their 
money? 

Mr. NATHAN. I really don't know. Most of the older students just 
get it. They say here, try it. It is peer pressure. 

Mr. GUARINI. Do they steal it or work for it? How is it made 
available? Scott, do you know? 

Mr. CHASAN. I have a job right now and I work about 56 hours 
every 2 weeks and I get my money, but I wouldn't use it for that. 
Lots of students have jobs so they can buy that. Lots of students 
steal things from liquor stores and stuff and they just take it, and 
that is how they get their stuff. Some parents support their kids 
with it. They buy their kids liquor and stuff. 

Mr. GUARINI. A lot of these kids smoke cigarettes too, don't they? 
Mr. CHASAN. Yes. 
Mr. GUARINI. They cost like a dollar a pack? 
Mr. CHASAN. Yes. 
Mr. GUARINI. That is an expensive habit for a fellow in high 

school, I assume, and then they drink alcohol and you say they also 
take certain drugs as expensive as cocaine. I would imagine-how 
much do you make when you work for the 2 weeks? 

Mr. CHASAN. I make the minimum wage and then I have taxes 
taken out. 

Mr. GUARINI. Three and a quarter an hour, you make about $200 
in 2 weeks. Do most of the young fellows you know involved in 
these substances work? 

Mr. CHASAN. Yes. 
Mr. GUARINI. They support the habit by working? 
Mr. CHASAN. Yes. 
Mr. GUARINI. Would most of them get their money by illegal ac­

tivity? 

; 
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Mr. CHASAN. I am not sure. It is a mix. 
Mr. GUARINI. Let me ask the administrators and the parents. 

The attitudes of young people start at a very early age. You have 
been successful in high school with this program and you were in­
volved in bringing along the young person to avoid it, to try to get 
them out of the habit after they hit junior high school, if you had 
your druthers, knowing the successes of your program, when would 
you like to implement this program? How young should you start 
with the young people? 

Ms. BELL. My own personal bias is to start when a child is be­
tween 3 and 5 years old in developing refusal skills, preschool age. 
Students, children at that age can learn to say no. They can learn 
to say no to good touching and bad touching, and they can learn to 
say no to strangers and they learn to say no to people giving them 
things that they aren't are good or bad. 

Mr. GUARINI. Can curriculum be formed for these young people, 
and parents brought into the process? 

Ms. BELL. Very definitely. There is a model curriculum that was 
developed in Detroit called "Babes" that was specifically designed 
for 3 to 5 year olds-"Babes." 

Mr. GUARINI. Has it been very successful? 
Ms. BELL. Very successful. 
Mr. GUARINI. Have you tried that in your grammar schools here? 
Ms. BELL. Not as yet. The Department of Education program 

began October 1 this year. 
Mr. GUARINI. Are the National Parents Organizations arranging, 

or do they have any program to get down to the kindergarten 
level? 

Mrs. CIVER. Three have been numerous programs in Tucson spo­
radically for grades K through 6 and really focusing in on develop­
ing strong self-esteem, good decisionmaking skills and teaching 
kids to say no, and also giving them the hard facts on drugs, be­
cause right now the research is in and we know what happens to 
adolescents. But basically it is helping to reinforce and build that 
strong self-esteem and the encouragement of decisionmaking skills. 
That is critical and that is ongoing, but we need comprehensive 
planning and direction in that area, and that, with the legislation 
that was passed this year is what we will be doing with the Depart­
ment of Education. 

Mr. GUARINI. Thank you. 
Ms. Bell, what have been the serious problems and obstacles that 

you faced in implementing this program? 
Ms. BELL. Resistance . 
Mr. GUARINI. You mentioned one or two. Where is the resist­

ance? 
Ms. BELL. Resistance and hesitance on the part of the school ad­

ministration to, one, recognize the problems that they may have 
and, two, be willing to work with community, parents and students 
in finding solutions. Very often those districts that have recognized 
the problem want to deal with it only internally and not involve a 
lot of the other resources; law enforcement can help them with it. 

Mr. GUARINI. Have you found parents have been very active in 
cooperating? 



• 

76 

Ms. BELL. Sometimes in certain areas of the State parent partici­
pation has been such that it has been a detriment only because 
those parents from a stance of alarm as opposed to concern. 

Mr. GUARINI. If the parent is on drugs themselves, I assume that 
would be a tremendous amount of resistance. Is that correct? 

Ms. BELL. Absolutely. We need to keep in mind the students in 
elementary and junior high school right now are parented by those 
of us who were raised in the drug years of the sixties and seventies, 
where the use was extremely acceptable. 

Mr. GUARINI. Thank you. 
I yield to Mr. Scheuer. 
Mr. SCHEUER. We are all tremendously impressed with what we 

have heard. I simply would like to ask you to give the committee 
copies of any curricula materials you have developed both for the 
kids and for the parents, especially at the 3- to 5-year-old age 
levels. How do you teach the kids about their decisionmaking? 
What do you accomplish? 

It seems to be absolutely fascinating and deserves really national 
attention. I congratulate you and I urge you to give us copies of 
those materials so that we can see about replicating what you have 
done. Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. The staff and the members of the committee 
would want to thank this particular panel. I think you can tell by 
our line of questioning how impressed we have been with your pro­
grams and with your testimony. 

I assume that, Mr. Rivera, Santa Rita is representative of the 
high school population in Arizona? 

Mr. RIVERA. It is hard to say. 
The CHAIRMAN. What is the dropout rate at Santa Rita? 
Mr. RIVERA. I am not sure because I am not familiar with Santa 

Rita. I am assistant principal of Pueblo. We have one of the highest 
dropout rates in the district right now. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would you know, Mrs. Schmidt, what the drop­
out rate is at Santa Rita? 

Ms. SCHMIDT. There was an article in this morning's paper; the 
dropout rate was 10.5 percent. That is districtwide, and I believe 
Santa Rita falls about 3 percent, 2, 3 percent. It is very low. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there a dramatic difference of the schools that 
have a very high dropout rate in the same area? 

Ms. SCHMIDT. I would not guess or comment on that because I am 
not real sure. 

The CHAIRMAN. We are concerned, but we are a national commit­
tee and we are very impressed and we just do not know whether 
you do have the same type of problems that we are faced with in 
other areas of the country. In any event, Mr. Scheuer has request­
ed that you send us whatever materials that you have so that we 
can see whether we can present it to other communities so that 
they can enjoy some degree of success. 

This has been a tremendously impressive and persuasive panel, 
and we thank you for waiting so long before you have testified. 

Mr. Cusack, do you have any questions? 
Mr. CusACK. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. There being no other questions--
Mrs. COLLINS. I had a very quick question, Mr. Chairman. 



77 

I was just wondering whether either of you, Scott or Mark, have 
been approached by people urging you to take drugs and, if so, 
what was your answer? How did you handle it? 

Mr. CHASAN. No; I have not because I take a strong stand on be­
lieving in not using drugs and alcohol. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Anybody who is likely to approach you would not 
do so because they know of your feeling and your stance. 

Mr. CHASAN. Yes. My little sister has only been in Santa Rita 
since this year and she has been approached several times and she 
follows my brother's and my footsteps and she said no every time. 

Mrs. COLLINS. What about you, Mark? 
Mr. NATHAN. No, ma'am; I have not been approached. This is my 

first year at Santa Rita. When I did live in Florida I was ap­
proached. 

Mrs. COLLINS. How did you handle that? 
Mr. NATHAN. I simply said, "Get it out of my face. I do not want 

it." 
Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you. 
[Whereupon, at 1:30 p.m., the committee was adjourned.] 
[The following was received for the record:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENTS 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES B. RANGEL 

THE HOUSE SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL 

WILL COME TO ORDER, 

Goo□ MORNING LADIES AND GENTLEMEN, COLLEAGUES, DIST INGUISHED 

WITNESSES AND ALL OF YOU CONCERNED ABOUT THE DRUG TRAFFICKING 

AND ABUSE CRISIS ENGULFING OUR NATION, IT IS MY GREAT PRIVILEGE 

TO HAVE THIS OPPORTUNITY TO PARTICIPATE WITH ALL OF YOU AS­

SEMBLED HERE IN TUCSON, ARIZONA TODAY IN THESE HEARINGS WHICH 

WILL EXAMINE DRUG TRAFFICKING AND ABUSE ALONG THE U,S,-MEXICAN 

BORDER, 

FIRST, I WOULD LIKE TO EXPRESS MY APPRECIATION TO MY 

DI STfNGU I SHED COLLEAGUES, CONGRESSMAN Mo UDALL WHO COULD NOT BE 

HERE DUE TO ILLNESS IN THE FAMILY, AND CONGRESSMAN JIM KOLBE FOR 

HOSTING THE CQ'.1MITTEE WHILE WE CONDUCT THESE SERIES OF HEARINGS, 

THEIR INTEREST IN SEEKING SOLUTIONS TO THE PROBLEMS WE WILL BE 

DISCUSSING UNDERSCORES THE INTENSITY WITH WHICH THE CONGRESS AS 

A WHOLE VIEWS THE NEEDS FOR FORCEFUL AND EFFECTIVE ACTIONS 

AGAINST DRUG TRAFFICKING AND DRUG ABUSE, IT IS UPON MR. KOLBE'S 

AND MR. UDALL'S REQUEST THAT WE WILL EXAMINE TODAY, THE TRAGEDY 

OF DRUG SMUGGLING, TRAFFICKING AND ABUSE AS IT PLAGUES ARIZONA . 

THE SELECT COMMITTEE IS HERE AS PART OF AN EIGHT-DAY STUDY 

MISSION TO EXAMINE THE NARCOTICS PROBLEM IN THE STATES ALONG THE 
.. . 
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U.S.-MEXICAN BORDER. THIS STUDY MISSION HAS BEEN UNDERTAKEN AT 

THE REQUEST OF THE CONGRESSIONAL BORDER CAUCUS, OF WHICH TODAY'S 

HOSTS ARE MEMBERS, OUR PLAN IS TO HOLD HEARINGS IN EL PASO, 

TEXAS; TUCSON, ARIZONA; AND SAN DIEGO, CALIFORNIA AS WELL AS 

HOLDING MEETINGS WITH MEXICAN OFFICIALS AT THE KEY BORDER 

CROSSING STATIONS OF CIUDAD JUAREZ, NOGALES AND TIJUANA. THERE 

WILL ALSO BE FIELD TRIPS AND INSPECTIONS OF THE ACTUAL BORDER 

CROSSINGS. FROM SAN DIEGO, CALIFORNIA, WE WILL TRAVEL TO MEXICO 

CITY TO MEET WITH U.S. EMBASSY AND MEXICAN OFFICIALS, WE HAVE 

COMPLETED THE EL PASO SEGMENT OF THIS STUDY MISSION, AND ARE 

HERE TODAY TO RECEIVE TESTIMONY FROM AN IMPRESSIVE ARRAY OF 

WITNESSES WHO WILL PROVIDE TESTIMONY REGARDING STATE, LOCAL AND 

FEDERAL DRUG LAW ENFORCEMENT ACTIVITIES AND CONCERNS; DRUG ABUSE 

TREATMENT PROGRAMS; AND PREVENTION AND EDUCATION PROGRAMS. 

IN AUGUST OF LAST YEAR THIS COMMITTEE WENT ON AN 17 DAY 

STUDY MISSION TO THE DRUG PRODUCING NATIONS OF SOUTH AMERICA. 

THAT STUDY MISSION WAS A FOLLOW-UP TO THE SELECT COMMITTEE'S 

VISIT TO LATIN AMERICA IN 1983, WHILE THERE APPEARED TO BE 

SIGNS OF PROGRESS, PARTICULARLY IN THE HEIGHTENED AWARENESS ON 

THE PART OF SOUTH AMERICAN GOVERNMENT LEADERS OF THE SEVERITY OF 

THE INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS PROBLEMS, THE SELECT COMMITTEE FOUND 

A SHOCKING INCREASE IN THE GROWTH OF COCA PRODUCTION AND THE 

ABILITY OF NARCOTICS TRAFFICKERS TO OPERATE UNIMPEDED THROUGHOUT 

LATIN AMERICA. 
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HERE, IN THE UNITED STATES, THE SAME INCREASE IN THE GROWTH 

OF COCA PRODUCTION AND THE COLLECTIVE FAILURE OF ALL COUNTRIES 

TO CURTAIL THE ACTIVITIES OF THE NARCO-TRAFFICKERS IS PAINFULLY 

EVIDENT, COCAINE CONTINUES TO BE WIDELY AVAILABLE AND IN GREAT 

3 

DEMAND THROUGHOUT THE UNITED STATES, IT IS MY UNDERSTANDING ~ 

THAT ARIZONA IS NO EXCEPTION TO THIS PROBLEM, COCAINE IS THE 

NATIONAL DRUG OF CHOICE. IT IS WIDELY AVAILABLE HERE IN 

ARIZONA, WE WILL HEAR FROM OUR LAW ENFORCEMENT WITNESSES ABOUT 

THEIR CONTINUING STRUGGLE WITH THIS PROBLEM, 

MEXICO IS THE SOURCE OF APPROXIMATELY 32 PERCENT OF THE 

HEROIN AND 15 PERCENT OF THE MARIJUANA AFFECTING THE UNITED 

STATES. AFTER SEVERAL YEARS OF SUCCESSFUL AND EFFECTIVE 

·ERADICATION IN MEXICO, MARIJUANA PRODUCTION AND TRAFFIC 

INCREASED SHARPLY IN 1984, THIS ALARMING TREND HAS CONTINUED TO 

THIS DATE, To MAKE THINGS EVEN WORSE MEXICO'S TRADITIONAL ROLE 

AS A TRANSIT POINT FOR COCAINE SMUGGLED FROM SOUTH AMERICA INTO 

THE UNITED STATES HAS HEIGHTENED. THERE ARE INDICATIONS THAT 

THE VOLUME OF COCAINE AND THE FREQUENCY OF THIS ACTIVITY HAVE 

INCREASED DRAMATICALLY. THERE ARE RECENT ESTIMATES THAT AS MUCH 

AS 20 TONS OF COCAINE FROM SOUTH AMERICA WERE SMUGGLED THROUGH 

MEXICO INTO THE UNITED STATES, THIS COULD ACCOUNT FOR AS MUCH 

AS 20% OF THE COCAINE SOLD IN THE U.S. HERE IN ARIZONA, WE ARE 

ALL TOO PAINFULLY AWARE OF THE DEGREE TO WHICH THE COCAINE 

TRAFFIC HAS PERMEATED VIRTUALLY ALL PHASES AND WALKS OF LIFE. 
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WE ARE LOSING THE WAR AGAINST DRUG TRAFFICKING AND DRUG 

ABUSE, DRUGS ARE BEING PRODUCED, TRAFFICKED AND IMPORTED AT 

UNPRECEDENTED RATES, DRUGS OF ALL TYPES ARE READILY AVAILABLE 

AT LOW PRICES, IN BROAD DAYLIGHT, ON OUR CITY STREETS, IN OUR 

~ SCHOOLS, AT OUR PLACES OF EMPLOYMENT, AND EVEN IN OUR CORPORATE 

BOARDROOMS, TODAY, AS WE EXAMINE THE WAYS IN WHICH WE CAN 

INCREASE THE EFFECTIVENESS OF OUR EFFORTS, WE ARE FORTUNATE TO 

HAVE A BROAD ARRAY OF EXPERTS TO GUIDE OUR INQUIRY AND OFFER 

RECOMMENDATIONS. 

4 

INCLUDED AMONG OUR WITNESSES WILL BE COLONEL RALPH MILSTEAD, 

DIRECTOR OF THE ARIZONA DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY AND CHIEF 

PETER RONSTADT, OF THE TUCSON POLICE DEPARTMENT. ON OUR FIRST 

PANEL. THEY WILL BE FOLLOWED BY REPRESENTATIVES OF THE DRUG 

ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION, U.S. CUSTOMS SERVICE AND THE 

IMM IGRATION AND NATURALIZATION SERVICE. 

OUR TREATMENT PANEL WILL BE COMPRISED OF THREE VERY 

KNOWLEDGEABLE, EXPERIENCED AND COMMITTED PROFESSIONALS INVOLVED 

IN THE TREATMENT OF CHEMICAL SUBSTANCE ABUSERS. 

FINALLY, WE ARE FORTUNATE TO HAVE ON OUR PREVENTION PANEL,. 

REPRESENTATIVES FROM THE STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION, THE TUCSON 

PUBLIC SCHOOL SYSTEMS AND THE NATIONAL FEDERATION OF PARENTS FOR 

DRUG FREE YOUTH. I WOULD PARTICULARLY LIKE TO WELCOME OUR HIGH 

SCHOOL STUDENT WITNESSES WHO HAVE COME TO TELL US ABOUT THEIR 

PEER PREVENTION PROGRAM . 

OUR THANKS TO ALL OF YOU FOR BEING HERE. 
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REPORT TO: U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES SELECT COMMITTEE 
ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL 

FROM: Ralph T. Milstead, Director 
Arizona Department of Public Safety 

Simply put, the best efforts of law enforcement, whether it be local, state or 
federal, have failed to reduce the availability of illegal drugs in our country. 

It is not a matter of a few holes in the dike that can be plugged with addi­
tional manpower or money. The dikes gone, we are awash in illicit narcotics and 
dangerous drugs. 

Marijuana 

Mexican marijuana has been flooding across the border into Arizona, 
particularly for the past several months. Department of Public Safety 
crimi na 1 investigators assigned to border communities have spent vi r­
tua lly all of their time processing cases referred to them by our 
Highway Patrol officers, Border Patrol and Customs. Although Mexican 
marijuana has always been available, the recent harvest has caused a 
deluge. Based both on enforcement activity and i nte 11 i gence sources, 
every conceivable means of conveyance is being used to transport mari­
juana from Sonora into Arizona including back packs, mu·les, horses, 
cars, trucks, helicopters and airplanes. From Arizona, the marijuana 
is destined for nearly every other state in the Union. 

Cocaine 

Cocaine is at an all-time high in Arizona (no pun intended), both in 
terms of smuggling activities and in availability. A Highway Patrol 
officer recently made a routine stop on the Nogales highway and seized 
41 pounds of cocaine which had been poorly concealed under the back 
seat of a passenger car. Informants tell us about cocaine being 
snorted from bar stools in bars in Tucson, Phoenix, and Bisbee. Street 
prices in Arizona have come back down to levels last seen in the middle 
to late seventies. Those considered "street dealers" today would have 
been considered major violators 10 years ago, dealing ounces as 
casually as grams used to be dealt. Our intelligence sources and those 
of DEA indicate that loads of cocaine similar to that seized by the 
Highway Patrolman are shipped north by various groups on a weekly 
basis. The quality of the cocaine we have seized has progressively 
increased in the past 10 years from 20 - 30% up to 60 - 90%, an indica­
tion of the glut of cocaine being experienced here and elsewhere in the 
country. 

Heroin 

Heroin smuggling has not received nearly the notoriety of marijuana and 
cocaine in recent years. While the quantities seized of this drug are 
consistently less than those two, the availability remains relatively 
high. Virtually all of the heroin seized in Southern Arizona in the 
last year has been the "Mexican Brown" variety as opposed to the "China 
White" from Southeast Asia. Seizures exceeding one pound are rare but 
the number of seizures from one to ten ounces indicates a plentiful 
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REPORT TO: U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES SELECT COMMITTEE 
ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL 

FROM: Ralph T. Milstead, Director 
Arizona Department of Public Safety 

Heroin (Continued) 

supply in this area. The quality of heroin seized has progressively 
increased from the 2 - 3% seen in the 1970's to where it is not unusual 
today to seize heroin of 30 - 60% purity. 

On the bright side, cooperation between local, state and federal agencies is 
quite good. An example is the recently-formed State and Local Task Force which 
is overseen by the Drug Enforcement Agency in Tucson. Assigned to this unit are 
representatives of the Tucson Pol ice Department, Pima County Sheriff's 
Department, and the Department of Public Safety, as well as agents of the Drug 
Enforcement Administration. During the first quarter of operation, officers 
assigned to this unit have done an impressive job. They have arrested 
48 narcotics violators, seized more than 5,500 pounds of marijuana, 6,300 grams 
of cocaine, and 2,400 grams of heroin. 

The Metropolitan Area Narcotics Squad, made up of officers of the Tucson Police 
Department and the Pima County Sherff' s Department, is currently housed at the 
Tucson heaquarters of the Department of Public Safety. This provides for good 
communication and cooperation among all three agencies. The relationship 
enjoyed between the Department of Public Safety and the Drug Enforcement 
Administration in Tucson is as good as it has ever been and has been enhanced by 
the formation of the State and Local Task Force. We have recognized that none 
of our agencies alone has adequate resources to effectively combat the narcotics 
problem in Southern Arizona. However, by combining forces and sharing infor­
mation we find we can have a much greater impact than we would have otherwise. 

While I recognize that more manpower is not the final answer to any law enfor­
cement problem, it is important to point out that the narcotics smuggling and 
trafficking situation in Southern Arizona is overwhelming. The Drug Enforcement 
Administration in southern Arizona is very much understaffed. Of the four 
border counties, there is no DEA representative in residence in Cochise County 
and the number of agents assigned to Santa Cruz and Yuma Counties is barely suf­
ficient to process referrals from other federal agencies, leaving little time to 
devote to initiating cases or developing complex investigations. Only in Pima 
County, which does not have a major border community, are there sufficient DEA 
personnel to really impact major narcotics organizations, and even they need 
increased operating money to be more effective. Even with the State and Local 
Task Force, the DEA agents assigned to Pima County have their hands full. A 
step in the right direction would be to reopen a DEA office in either Douglas or 
Sierra Vista and to beef up the manpower in all of the other offices in the 
border counties. If this is done, it follows that the U.S. Attorney's Office in 
Tucson will certainly need additional help to process the cases that would be 
generated by the additional agents. 

Ultimately, there will be no victory in the war on drugs until American attitu­
des undergo a fundamental shift. The solution lies not in reducing supply, but 
in reducing the demand for drugs. The time has come for a nationwide intensive 
educ at ion program designed to combat the demand side of the problem. These 
programs must focus on the prevention of drug abuse through education aimed 
directly at the new generation of potential users and their parents. 

Page 2 of 2 
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On behalf Of the law enforcement agencies in the Tucson co11111unity, 
I would like to express appreciation to the Chairman, Charles 8. Rangel, 
Congressmen Udall and Kolbe, and the entire United States House of 
Representatives Select Co11111ittee on Narcotics Abuse and Control for 
their efforts in attempting · to focus attention on the narcotics problem 
in the Southwestern border states. My remarks will attempt to focus 
primarily on the nature of the narcotics and substance abuse problem 
as it relates to local law enforcement. 

The scope of narcotics activity in the Tucson area is, I believe, typical 
of that which can be found in most rapidly growing sunbelt metropolitan 
areas. Abuse ranges from the casual to the habitual. At one end of 
the abuse spectrum can be found a consistent body of hard-core heroin 
abusers; at the other end of -the abuse spectrum, affluent members of 
society who c 1 i mbed a boa rd the ever-acce 1 era ting ca rouse 1 of cocaine 
use and now find it impossible to disembark. 

Tucson's proximity to the Mexican border, and the presence of an 
international airline terminal are two major factors which contribute 
to still another law enforcement and co11111unity problem in addition 
to those problems caused by abusers. In the late 1960's and early 1970's, 
for example, the intense competition among narcotics traffickers created 
an environment in Tucson where, for a time, the number of homicides 
in Pima County in any given month exceeded those which were experienced 
during the "wild west" era 100 years prior . . At that time, it was 
universally recognized by the enforcement professionals as well as 
others concerned with the curtailment of narcotics traffic and drug 
abuse that the problem could be successfully attacked only by employing 
resources far beyond the capability of most state and local governments. 
Through concerted efforts of the federal government working in 
cooperation with state and 1 oca 1 governments in this country and the 
government of Mexico, i nternati ona 1 efforts were undertaken to reduce 
the supply of narcotics, primarily opiates and cannabis which had been 
pouring across the United States/Mexico border. By the late 1970's 
as a result of these efforts, which involved the use of chemical agents 
on poppy and marijuana fields as well as a major enforcement and 
i nterdi cti on effort, the Southwest ceased being the major theatre in 
the U. S. war on imported drugs . 

As other countries began accelerating their drug production, and as 
cocaine gained in popularity as _a jet set drug of choice, new import 
pipelines opened up, primarily on the United States southern and eastern 
coastlines. Once again, it became apparent that the only successful 
way to attack the problem was through a concerted, cooperative, and 
strongly federally supported effort . However, as national attention 
began to focus on America's southern and eastern coastlines, and as 
m9re and more enforcement _ effort was directed to that area, traffickers 
began to seek other areas of the United States in which to operate. 
At the same time the discontinuance of spraying programs in Mexico 
along with severe economic problems in that country, contributed greatly 
to a dramatic increase in the production of heroin and of paraquat-free 
marajuana in Mexico. Additionally, it is becoming quite apparent that 
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large quantities of cocaine are being routed via Mexico from South 
America for distribution into the United States; All indications are 
that the Southwest can very easily once again become a primary locale .. 
for large scale · importation of iJlegal drugs; For example, within the 
past two years, Arizona has experienced the 1 argest seizures in its 
history of both marajuana and cocaine :- On one occasion alone recently 
in the Tucson area a large tractor-trailer load amounting to almost 
forty tons of marajuana was seized. Records seized at the same time 
showed that this was only a small portion of the total amount being 
transported on a regular basis; Two large cocaine seizures, each 
totalling approximately 1500 pounds, have been made within Arizona's 
borders recently . While these amounts may not seem spectacular compared 
to some of the seizures which have occurred off the Gulf coast of the 
United States, they represent, compared to the previous history of 
the Southwest, a dramatic increase in the amount of drugs being imported : 

Although much of the narcotics traffic noted in the . Tucson area involved 
drugs destined for other parts of the country, it is quite apparent 
that illegal drug use and local trafficking have been on the rise as 
well. A steady increase in arrests, both juvenile and adult, has been 
noticed since 1980. For example, in 1980, the Tucson Police and the 
Metropolitan Area Narcotics Squad arrested a total of 287 juveniles 
and 644 adults on narcotics violations. In 1980 this total had virtually 
doubled, with 519 juvenile arrests and 1353 adult arrests. Despite 
intensive 1 oca 1 and regi ona 1 efforts at drug abuse education; 
rehabilitation and enforcement, the problem is increasing. 

The action which must be taken to combat this increase need not be 
startlingly innovative. Previous experience has shown that, given 
sufficient resources properly employed, it is possible to have an effect 
on the importation, trafficking, and abuse of illegal drugs; Recently, 
there has been criticism of various efforts at the federal level 
involving the use of sophisticated government equipment for narcotics 
interdiction. From a local perspective, I can only implore the federal 
government not to "throw the baby out with the bath water:" A successful 
effort is going to take every possible resource that the federal 
government, state governments, and local governments can muster ; The 
proper employment of those resources cannot happen if the resources 
themselves are not available. 

Additionally, I would point out that that philosophy which the current 
administration has promoted which emphasizes cooperative, task force , 
efforts combining the resources of federal, state and local l aw 
enforcement is a good one, and it should be expanded ; The days when 
local, state and federal narcotics units could operate simultaneously 
in a mutual atmosphere of distrust and non-sharing of information have 
gone, hopefully for good. Recent efforts in this state which involve ; 
mutually staffed task forces have demonstrated their effectiveness; 
Such a tiered effort not only adds to the effectiveness of international 
narcotics interdiction efforts, but is able to bring federal resources 
to bear on the critical and in some cases, previously neglected regional 
drug problems as well. I believe that more creative ways for state ;. 
1 oca 1 and federa 1 authorities to poo 1 their resources and combine their 



87 

- 3 -

efforts can and need to be developed. I also believe that existing 
task forces need to be further enlarged and additional task forces 
created in critical areas of the Southwest where they do not now operate. 
Local and state drug enforcement units which perfonn enforcement duties 
apart from task forces also have legitimate financial needs which cannot 
be addressed at the state and local level. Therefore, I rec0111111!nd that 
new ways be created for the federal government to provide additional 
financial assistance, especially to small local agencies for such things 
as overtime expenditures, funding for narcotics buys and infonnant 
payments, and for specialized training -- even though these smaller 
agencies lack sufficient manpower to participate in multi-agency task 
force efforts. I believe, also, that there · is a critical need for 
additional financial assistance for specialized training to larger 
state and local agencies in the Southwest on topics such as asset 
identification and tracking, conspiracy investigations, and R.I.C.O. 
projects. I would also recommend that a well and realistically equipped 
loan pool of aircraft, vehicles, surveillance equipment and radios 
be created in several regions throughout the Southwest, along with 
the required technical assistance, · for use not only by multi-agency 
task forces but by state and local agencies as well . 

Finally, I believe it is imperative that the federal government 
si gni fi cantly increase its prosecution capability in the southwestern 
part of this country. Case load at the federal level has, too often, 
resulted in cases which are truly international, or at least interstate, 
in nature being thrown into the already over-burdened county prosecution 
and court system, often with less than satisfactory results. I know 
that federal prosecutors, judges, and enforcement agents at the regional 
level recognize that this is a problem which detracts from otherwi se 
good working relations with state and local authorities and would welcome 
any relief which the assignment of additional federal resources to 
this area would bring . 

I would like to mention briefly one other major area where federal 
assistance is absolutely imperative. Despite promising efforts thus 
far, much more needs to be done to educate today's youth on the hazards 
of substance abuse, and to encourage youth to reject this type of 
activity. There is no question in my mind that, if this effort could 
be successful, the market for illegal substances would dwindle to nothing 
within a generation. It is obvious, however, that this effort must 
be major and ongoing, and must be begun as early as· possible during 
a child's .formative years. Law enforcement agencies, includ i ng my own, 
the Arizona Department of Pub 11 c Safety, and others in this state and 
throughout the Southwest have made major efforts to pro vi de curricula 
for school-age children . These efforts have been greatly enhanced through 
the cooperation of enlightened school officials, and through 
organizations such as the Benevolent and Protective Order of Elks, 
whose drug awareness pro.gram in this area could serve as a model. Our 
agency enthusi asti ca lly supports any efforts by educators and others 
to increase drug awareness and resistance to substance abuse in our 
young citizens . Once again, I would like to thank this Committee for 
the opportunity to provide infonnation and a viewpoint on what I believe 
will be the major societal problem in America between now and the 
beginning of the 21st century. 
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Mr. Chairman and Members of this Committee, am delighted 

to welcome you to Arizona as you explore the current drug 

trafficking and abuse situation throughout this area, As the 

Drug Enforcement Administration's Special Agent in Charge of our 

Phoenix Division, I am pleased to appear before you today to 

discuss the drug trafficking situation in Arizona, 

This state's geography makes it an ideal location for drug 

trafficking activities of various types. Arizona's extended 

border with Mexico, as well as its large tracts of public lands 

pose special challenges to law enforcement. 

DEA has 47 agents assigned to the Phoenix Division, which 

covers nearly 114,000 square miles. This division has offices in 

Phoenix, Tucson, Nogales and Yuma. In addition to the DEA 

personnel assigned to the division, we have state and local task 

forces in Phoenix and Tucson. We also maintain close working 

relationships with the Federal Bureau of Investigation, the U. S. 

Customs Service, the Internal Revenue Service, the Immigration 

and Naturalization Service and other Federal, State and local 

agencies. 

Before describing our enforcement initiatives in this area, 

would f i rst like to provide you with a brief summary of the 

general drug trafficking situation in the Phoenix Division. 

1. 
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Heroin 

During the past several months, there has been a 

significant Increase in heroin activity in Arizona, particularly 

along the Mexican border. While some limited quantities of 

heroin from Southeast and Southwest Asia are occasionally 

available, the majority of heroin encountered fn Arizona is of 

Mexican origin. It is most frequently found in a dark gummy form 

known here as "tootsie roll." Purities of up to 70 percent are 

common and ounce prices range from $3,500 - $5,500 depending on 

point of delivery. 

Distribution continues to be centered fn and throughout the 

Hispanic communities fn the cftfes, wfth shipments coming through 

several border crossings from Mexico. Arizona ls also a 

transshipment area for Mexican heroin destined for California and 

other parts of the nation. 

Cocaine 

Cocaine remains the drug of choice in Arizona and is widely 

available throughout the State. Arizona is becoming fncreasfngly 

popular with South American and Mexican-based traffickers for 

cocaine smuggling. This was first seen beginning wfth several 

seizures of over one ton each in Gila and Mohave counties fn 1984 

and has been further evidenced by the steady increase in the 

volume of cocaine seizures over the past year. 

2. 
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Some air smuggling groups operating out of Mexico have been 

severely disrupted because of the intense investigative 

activities by DEA and other agencies in connection with Operation 

Padrino, which I will describe in detail in a few minutes. Some 

cocaine is also being driven across the Mexico/Arizona border. 

As law enforcement pressure continues In the southeastern 

part of the United States, we believe that Arizona may become 

more and more active in major international cocaine trafficking 

activities. 

Local distributors in Arizona readily obtain kilogram and 

multikilogram quantities of cocaine from Mexico and Florida. 

There are also indications that violators from other areas have 

been coming to Arizona to expand their trafficking activities and 

develop new markets. 

Dangerous Drugs 

Clandestinely manufactured amphetamine and methamphetamine 

are the primary dangerous drugs available in Arizona. These 

substances are generally obtained from outlaw motorcycle gang 

sources in southern California and are distributed locally by 

low-level motorcycle gang members. Small quantities of LSD are 

also periodically encountered, as are psychedelic mushrooms. 

3. 
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The ready availability of precursor chemicals needed for 

the manufacture of dangerous drugs is a significant problem in 

Arizona. Because California and Nevada enacted legislation 

restricting the purchase and possession of chemicals used in 

clandestine production of dangerous drugs, over the last two 

years we have noted an increase in the number of traffickers from 

these states coming to Arizona to purchase these precursor 

chemicals. 

DEA is currently working with . the Arizona Department of 

Public Safety (OPS) on legislation which will place controls and 

restrictions on the movement of precursor chemicals in Arizona. 

It is anticipated that this legislation will be Introduced to the 

Arizona State Legislature in the near future. 

Marijuana 

The smuggling of marijuana produced elsewhere and the local 

cultivation of cannabis are ubiquitous problems in Arizona. 

Mexican marijuana is smuggled into Arizona by vehicles and 

aircraft. The remoteness of much of the state and the abundance 

of clandestine airstrips are very conducive to marijuana 

smuggling and growing. 

4. 
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Cultivation of cannabis is widespread and ranges from small 

efforts to large commercial operations. For example, the 

Maricopa County Sheriff's Office was recently successful in 

disrupting an operation which had over 20,000 marijuana plants 

growing in greenhouses in the Phoenix area. Many domestic 

marijuana cultivators show highly developed levels of 

sophistication and technical expertise. 

During this past fall, an investigation by DEA and the OPS 

resulted in several arrests in Jerome, Arizona. Among the 

defendants charged with conspiracy to grow marijuana were the 

chief of police, two elected council members, and the former 

mayor. 

Increasingly effective working relationships between DEA 

and various state and local agencies have led to significant 

increases in domestic marijuana seizures during the past year. 

I would now like to describe some of our more significant 

enforcement activities which we are utilizing to address the drug 

problem in Arizona. 

5. 
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State and Local Task Forces 

The Drug Enforcement Administration has long recognized the 

absolute necessity for close cooperation with our state and local 

counterparts, Two formal state and local task forces exist in 

Arizona, one in Phoenix and one in Tucson. The Phoenix Task 

Force currently includes DEA personnel and Arizona Department of 

Public Safety officers. Proposals are pending to expand this 

task force to include officers from five metropolitan Phoenix 

police departments. The recently established task force in 

Tucson includes DEA and OPS personnel, as well as representatives 

from the Tucson Pol lee Department and the Pima County Sheriff's 

Office, 

The October 1985 indictment of 84 defendants in the Phoenix 

area involved with the distribution of cocaine is one good 

example of a successful task force investigation. Most of the 

defendants were from the Scottsdale, Arizona area and many were 

associated with a high school in Scottsdale. This major 

conspiracy Indictment, which gained nationwide media attention, 

resulted in the disruption of a well-established local cocaine 

distribution network. 

6. 



95 

Drug Abuse Awareness in the Community 

The indictment and the attendant publicity also raised the 

public's awareness of the vulnerability of all segments of 

society to the damaging effects of substance abuse. As a direct 

result of the indictment and the subsequent publicity, a two-day 

substance abuse awareness conference sponsored by the Maricopa 

County Attorney's Office and the Phoenix Police Department was 

held in Phoenix in mid-December 1985. This seminar concentrated 

on the issue of substance abuse tn secondary schools. DEA 

Administrator John C. Lawn gave the keynote address. 

Operation Padrino 

DEA's Phoenix Division has played an extremely active role 

in the worldwide investigation of the South American/Mexican 

cocaine cartel of Juan Ramon Matta-Ballesteros, Miguel Angel 

Felix-Gallardo and Rafael Caro-Quintero. This case has been 

well-publicized as a result of the kidnapping, torture and brutal 

murder of DEA Special Agent Enrique Camarena in Guadalajara in 

February 1985, which we believe was perpetrated by several 

members of this cartel. 

The seizure of over 1,600 pounds of cocaine in Gila County 

in August 1984 by local authorities played a key role In the 

development of a conspiracy case against the upper echelon of 

this Guadalajara-based organization. 

7. 
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The focal point of the Phoenix Division's investigation was a 

Phoenix area resident who had served the cartel as an organizer 

of off-load crews, as well as a transporter of major amounts of 

cocaine from Arizona to California. As a result of the 

multi-agency and multi-jurisdictional approach taken by law 

enforcement, a Federal grand jury in Phoenix indicted 21 members 

of the Guadalajara group in late 1984. 

Air and Land Smuggling Patterns 

The State of Arizona provides ideal conditions for 

smuggling by air. It has: wide open geographical areas, 

year-round excellent flying weather, a proliferation of 

clandestine landing strips, and many remote areas. Limited 

personnel and financial resources in many of the more sparsely 

populated counties of Arizona exacerbate the problem. Although 

there is excellent cooperation between and among various agencies 

at the Federal, State and local level, there are simply not 

enough resources to cover the entire state adequately to prevent 

this type of smuggling. 

Recent intelligence trends indicate that air smuggling of 

cocaine has waned and we believe that many Mexican traffickers 

are stockpiling cocaine in Mexico for transportation overland by 

vehicle into Arizona. In late 1984 a DPS highway patrolman 

seized over 4D pounds of cocaine during a routine traffic stop on 

a highway between Nogales and Tucson. 

8. 
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The smuggling of marijuana by air has been common in 

Arizona for years, but recent trends also indicate that 

considerable amounts of marijuana are being smuggled into Arizona 

by vehicle. The number of seizures of marijuana along the 

Mexican-American border has increased steadily since 1983. We 

believe traffickers from Mexico are stockpiling marijuana in 

Mexico and then transporting it in small amounts by vehicle to 

staging areas in Tucson and elsewhere. 

A seizure of over 30 tons of marijuana by Pima County 

authorities in March 1984 led to a joint Federal/State 

investigation under the auspices of the Organized Crime Drug 

Enforcement Task Force and resulted in five indictments and five 

arrests. Additional indictments are expected. 

Even though recent trends show some decrease fn air 

smuggling activities, I anticipate that air smuggling of cocaine 

and marijuana into and through Arizona will continue and 

eventually increase. 

9. 
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Conclusion 

Mr. Chairman, we have achieved significant enforcement 

accomplishments. Without the close cooperation of law 

enforcement authorities in Arizona and elsewhere, many of the s e 

significant successes would not have taken place. 

Thank you very much for providing me with this opportunity 

to appear before you today. I would be pleased to answer any 

questions that you or members of the committee might have. 

10. 
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Chairman Rangel and members of the select Comnittee on Narcotics and Drug l\buse 

I am pleased to testify before you concerning the history and scope of drug 

trafficking along the southwest border. I will also c.liscuss our significant 

increase in illegal alien apprehensions due to Congressional and Ad'ninistration 

authorization of additional resources. I will be glad to provide whatever 

information that I can for your consideration. 

The united States Oorder Patrol is the uniformed law enforcement branch of the 

Imnigration an.3 Naturalization service. The primary mission of the Border 

Patrol is to prevent and detect illegal entry _of aliens into the United States. 

This is accomplished by linewatch, traffic check, transportation check aoo farm 

and ranch check operations. Incidental to normal Border Patrol operations, our 

agency encounters aoo arrests narcotic smugglers interdicting drugs into the 

United States either on foot or in vehicles destined for the interior United 

States. 

The Tucson Sector encompasses the State of Arizona with the exception of the 

three Western rrost counties, 11:>jave, LaPaz and Y\l!l\3., The Sector is responsible 

for 280 miles of inter-national llorc.ler separating Mexico from the United States 

with terrain from vast desert to high rough mountain ranges. Departing the 

border area are twenty-tW9 all weather highways which connect with our Inter­

state Highways arx:l are major routes to the west and, East Coasts and Northern 

United states. 

Five stations have linewatch responsibilities along the 280 miles of border 

with a total authorized force of 158 agents or an average of one agent every 

l. 77 miles. The average on-duty force to watch the 280 miles of border and 
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traffic check the 22 highways departlng the border area is As follows: 

Tirre 

12PM-8AM 
81>.M-4PM 
4PM-l2PM 

Resources 

19 agents oc 1 agent for 14.2 miles 
30 agents or 1 agent for 9.0 miles 
26 agents or 1 agent for 10,3 miles 

The following i:lre statistics on drugs intercepted by the -rucson Border 

Patrol Sector £or FY 84 and FY 1985 . 

. . IT....illi 

Drug 

Marijuana 
cocaine 
TOTAL 

~ 

Marijuana 
Opitlln 
Cocaine 
Hashish 
Pills 
TOTAL 

No. of 
Seizures 

77 
2 

79 

132 
2 

11 
l 
l 

147 

Weight 

6,447.57 pounds 
,57 ounces 

27,078.97 p:>unds 
34.75 ounces 
3,88 ounces 
0.07 ounces 

500.00 pills 

Value 

$ 4,990.659 
$ 1,140 
$ 4,991,799 

$18,955,279 
$ 16,500 
$ 9,223 
$ 50 
$ 1,250 
$ 18,982,30~ 

COMPARISONS OF (MARIJUANA SEIZUl<E) FOR THE FIRST THREE MONTl1S OF THE FISCAL YEAR 

Number of seizures 
Weight in pounds 
Value 

~ 

12 
927.37 

$ 649,159 . 

PERCENTAGE (FIRST THREE MONTHS ONLY) 

1984 to 1985 
Number of seizures +183% 
Weight in p:,unds +750% 
Value +750% 

FY 1985 

34 
7,885.32 

$ 5,519,724 

1985 to 1986 
+88% 
+49% 
+49% 

FY 1986 

64 
11,758.66 

$8,231,062 

Total seizures for above reporting period •••.•••••••••• 293 
Total interdictions between POrts of Entry •..•••••••••• 67 or 23% 
Total seizures in vehicles on highways •••••••.• ••• ••••• 226 or 77% 
Total amount of marijuana seized ••••••••••••••••••••••• 45,285 pounds 
Total value of marijuana seized ••.••••••••••••••••••• $32,177,000 

2 
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Of the tot.il drugs encountered by the BOrder Patrol in this Sector, 71\ were 

brought into the United States in the vicinity of Nogales, Arizona and were 

seized on Interstate 19 between Nogales and Tucson or on Interstate 10 near 

'l'ucson. Hanpo..er at both Nogales and Tucson Dorder Patrol Stations allow for a 

ITOre constant around-the-clock traffic check of the above interstates. This 

cannot be accomplished on other highways throughout the sector; therefore, the 

above statistics cannot be considered as a~ accurate gauge of narcotic activity 

in our area of responsioility. 

For the reporting periou, marijuana was encountered in 273 or 93% of the 

seizures with an aver.age seizure of 166 pounds. our information irdicates that 

most marijuana loads seized originated in the State of Sonora, Mexico. 

Fellowing the seizure of drugs and arrest of smugglers by the Bo rder Patrol, 

the contraoand and defendants are turned to the Drug Enforcement Agency for 

disposition and further investigation. 

As mentioned before, the BOrder Patrol's primary mission is the apprehension of 

immigration law violators. However, the interception of illicit drugs being 

smuggled into the United States is the number two priority in the Tucson 

Sector. It is estimated that approximately 10% of our manpower resources are 

currently being expended to combat drug smuggling, 

Cooperation between the BOrder Patrol, Drug Enforcement Agency, Arizona Depart­

ment of Public Safety and local law enforcement agencies to co,~bat drug 

trafficking has been excellent. Intelligence and information affecting the 

individual agencies is exchanged o n a continuing basis and Border ·Patrol 

3 
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electronic sensor devices and night vi,~wing equiprent are loaned to any re­

questing agency to <lid then in drug smuggling case:1, Due to a high workload, 

(the •rucson Office of the Drug f;nforcement Agency), The llorder Patrol often 

assists them on arrests, The Border Patrol aircraft during their normal 

flights continually search for domestic cultivated marijuana fields and report 

any findings to the proper agency. 

Federal inter-agency cooperation in this Sector is good. However, cooperation 

between agencies can be improved with exchange training for field agents in 

special areas wher~ the expertise of one agency would improve the capabilities 

of the other to combat drug smuggling. 

In the Tucson Sector, as long as agents are on the highways to check or observe 

traffic, we are encountering narcotics. We are limited towever, in that we can 

only stop and search vehicles with probable cause, Our high rate of seizures, 

plus intelligence that large supplies of narcotics are staged in Sonora, Mexic:o 

for transport to the United States, indicates that an extremely high volume of 

illicit narcotics are flowing oorth through Arizo·na. Thanks for your time, I 

will be happy to answer any questions :i,QU may have, 

4 
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TUCSON, ARIZONA 
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MR, CHAIRMAN, I AM PLEASED TO HAVE THE OPPORTUNITY 

TO APPEAR BEFORE YOU TODAY TO DISCUSS ISSUES OF MUTUAL 

CONCERN RELATING TO THE NARCOTICS SMUGGLING THREAT AND 

WHAT THE UNITED STATES CUSTOMS SERCIVE IS DOING TO 

COMBAT THIS THREAT, APPEARING WITH ME TODAY IS 

MR, DENNIS T, SNYDER, REGIONAL COMMISSIONER OF CUSTOMS, 

THE COMMISSIONER OF CUSTOMS HAS MADE THE INTERDICTION 

OF ILLEGAL NARCOTICS THE PRIMARY ENFORCEMENT MISSION OF THE 

U,S, CUSTOMS SERVICE, IN THE LAST FEW YEARS EVEN THE MOST 

STUBBORN SKEPTICS HAVE COME TO REALIZE THAT THE AVAILABILITY 

OF POTENT, HIGHLY ADDICTIVE DRUGS POSES AN UNACCEPTABLE 

THREAT TO THE SURVIVAL OF OUR NATION, 

MR, CHAIRMAN, IN DISCUSSING THE EFFORT TO STEM THE 

FLOW OF ILLEGAL NARCOTICS OVER THE SOUTHWEST BORDER BY 

AIR AND LAND, I CANNOT OVEREMPHASIZE THE IMPORTANCE OF 

BETTER COOPERATION BETWEEN U,S, AND MEXICAN AUTHORITIES, 
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AT THE UNITED STATES-MEXICO LA\1 ENFORCEMENT 

CONFERENCE HELD IN DECEMBER, THE GOVERNMENT OF MEXICO 

DELEGATION AGREED TO STUDY THE PROPOSED CONCEPT OF A 

JOINT MEXICAN-U,S, CREWING OF OVERFLIGHTS OF OUR 

COMMON BORDER, THE SUCCESSFUL IMPLEMENTATION OF THIS 

JOINT OVERFLIGHT AGREEMENT IS A KEYSTONE OF A 

SUCCESSFUL AIR PROGRAM IN THE SOUTHWEST, 

THE UNITED STATES AND MEXICO MUST PURSUE A RANGE 

OF COOPERATIVE PROGRAMS TO ENHANCE OUR AIR DETECTION 

CAPABILITIES, THE CUSTOMS SERVICE INITIATED OPERATION 

ACE III WHICH HAS PROVEN VERY EFFECTIVE IN BOTH COUNTRIES, 

ACE III WAS DESIGNED TO PROVIDE TRAINING IN RADAR INTERCEPT 

AND AIR INTERDICTION TECHNIQUES TO SELECTED MEXICAN CUSTOMS 

OFFICERS, RECENTLY, THE ACE III OPERATIONAL CONCEPT WAS 

MODIFIED AND PRESENTED TO THE U,S, EMBASSY IN MEXICO CITY 

AND TO MEXICAN AUTHORITIES FOR THEIR REVIEW UNDER THE 

NAME nTEQUILA FLYn, IF APPROVED BY MEXICO, nTEQUILA FLYn 

WILL PROVIDE U,S, CUSTOMS WITH ACCESS TO SELECTED AIR 

TRAFFIC CONTROL FACILITIES IN ME XICO FOR THE PURPOSE OF 

CONDUCTING AERIAL SURVEILLANCE AND TRACKING OF SUSPECT 

AI RC RAFT, 
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AT THIS TH1E I WOULD LIKE TO DISCUSS THE DRUG 

SMUGGLING THREAT ON THE SOUTHWEST BORDER, 

SMUGGLING THREAT 

FOR A VARIETY OF REASONS, WE ARE GREATLY CONCERNED 

ABOUT THE GROWING DRUG THREAT FROM MEXICO, 

OBVIOUSLY, THERE HAS BEEN SPECULATION ABOUT A SHIFT 

OF COCAINE AND MARIJUANA SMUGGLING FROM THE SOUTH FLORIDA 

AREA CAUSED BY THE CONCENTRATION OF LAW ENFORCEMENT IN 

THE SOUTHEAST UNITED STATES, THERE JS CERTAIN EVIDENCE 

OF THIS SHIFT TO THE SOUTHWEST BORDER, 

PRELIMINARY FINDINGS FROM A THREAT REASSESSMENT IN 

PROGRESS SHOW THAT PRACTICALLY ALL OF THE HEROIN PRODUCED 

IN MEXICO (ESTIMATED TO BE ABOUT 5,0Q0 LBS,) IS DESTINED 

FOR THE UNITED STATES, MOST OF THE COCAINE WHICH ENTERS 

MEXICO IS OF COLOMBIAN ORIGIN AND ARRIVES THERE BY 

GENERAL AVIATION AIRCRAFT, OF THE TOTAL DRUGS ENTERING 

THE UNITED STATES IN 1986, WE ESTIMATE THAT AT LEAST 

35 PERCENT OF THE HEROIN, FROM 20-35 PERCENT OF THE 

COCAINE AND APPROXIMATELY 30 PERCENT OF THE MARIJUANA 

WILL ENTER FROM MEXICO, 
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YESTERDAY, REGIONAL COMMISSIONER SNYDER DESCRIBED THE 

MULTI-FACETED WAYS IN WHICH CONTRABAND IS SMUGGLED INTO 

THE UNITED STATES, TODAY I WOULD LIKE TO ADDRESS OUR AIR 

INTERDICTION PROGRAM IN MORE DETAIL, 

A IR I NTERD I CTI ON 

SMUGGLING ATTEMPTS BY PRIVATE AIRCRAFT POSE A 

PARTICULAR CHALLENGE TO CUSTOMS, 

A CRITICAL ELEMENT OF A SUCCESSFUL INTERDICTION 

PROGRAM IS DETECTION, WITHOUT A DETECTION CAPABILITY 

THE INTERCEPTION, TRACKING AND APPREHENSION PHASES OF 

OUR AIR STRATEGY CANNOT BE SET INTO MOTION, 

WE HAVE BEEN WORKING TO IMPROVE THE COORDINATION 

OF DETECTION CAPABILITIES BETWEEN THE DEPARTMENT OF 

DEFENSE, THE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION AND THE 

CUSTOMS SERVICE, 

CURRENTLY, THE DEFENSE DEPARTMENT'S DETECTION 

CAPABILITY IS PROVIDED BY A NUMBER OF DIFFERENT 

AIRBORNE PLATFORMS INCLUDING THE USE OF SOPHISTICATED 

DEFENSE EQUIPMENT SUCH AS THE AIR FORCE E3A (AUACS), AND 

THE NAVY'S E2B, WHICH SUPPLEMENTS THE CURRENT PLATFORMS 

EXISTING WITHIN THE CUSTOMS SERVICE, 



108 

-5-

IN THE SOUTHEAST, OTHER INITIATIVES TO INCREASE 

DETECTION CAPABILITIES INCLUDE THE USE OF TETHERED 

AEROSTATS AS RADAR PLATFORMS TO COYER AREAS THAT ARE 

COMMONLY USED BY SMUGGLERS, DATA FROM THESE RADARS IS 

SENT TO A CUSTOMS FACILITY WHERE IT IS MONITORED AND 

USED TO DETECT BOTH AIRCRAFT AND VESSELS, THE AEROSTATS 

HAVE PROVEN TO BE A USEFUL TOOL IN DRUG INTERDICITON 

EFFORTS IN THE SOUTHEASTERN UNITED STATES, IN RESPONSE 

TO A CONGRESSIONAL INITIATIVE, STEPS ARE CURRENTLY BEING 

TAKEN TO TEST AN AEROSTAT IN THE SOUTHWEST, WE 

ANTICIPATE THAT THE AEROSTAT WILL BE LOCATED AT FORT 

HUACHUCA, ARIZONA, 

THE MOUNTAINOUS TERRAIN OF THE SOUTHWEST MAKES IT 

VERY DIFFICULT TO DETECT LOW-FLYING AIRCRAFT AND MOST 

OF THE EXISITNG RADAR COVERAGE IS INADEQUATE, WHILE THE 

SOUTHWEST AEROSTAT MAY MEET SOME OF OUR COVERAGE 

REQUIREMENTS, UNCOVERED AREAS REMAIN, CUSTOMS IS ALSO 

EXPLORING THE USE OF A GAPFILLER RADAR SYSTEM THAT COULD 

BE DEPLOYED IN UNCOVERED MOUNTAIN AND VALLEY AREAS, THE 

RADAR WOULD BE SIMPLE AND HAYE A RELATIVELY SHORT RANGE, 

THE INTEGRATED USE OF U,S, AIRCRAFT CONDUCTING MEXICAN 

OVERFLIGHTS, THE AEROSTAT AND GAPFILLER RADAR COULD 

PROVIDE AN ENHANCED DETECTION CAPABILITY ON THE 

SOUT~WEST BORDER, 
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CUSTOMS HAS ALSO BEEN WORKING WITH THE FEDERAL 

AVIATION ADMINISTRATION TO DEVELOP PROCEDURES WHICH 

WILL ENABLE US TO BETTER DETECT SUSPECTED SMUGGLERS, 

THE INTERCEPTION, TRACKING AND APPREHENSION PHASES 

OF THE AIR INTERDICTION MISSION HAVE ALSO BEEN ENHANCED, 

THE FIRST OF EIGHT CUSTOMS HIGH ENDURANCE TRACKER AIRCRAFT 

IS DUE TO BE ACCEPTED BY CUSTOMS IN MARCH 1986, EACH OF 

THESE AIRCRAFT WILL BE EQUIPPED WITH AN F-16 RADAR AND 

A MINI-FLIR FOR INFRA - RED DETECTION, ONCE DELIVERED, A 

TOTAL OF FIVE OF THESE AIRCRAFT WILL BE ASSIGNED TO 

LOCATIONS IN THE SOUTHWEST, 

THE BLACK HAWK HELICOPTERS HAVE BEEN AN IMPORTANT 

ADDITION TO OUR APPREHENSION CAPABILITY, THERE ARE 

CURRENTLY THREE DEPLOYED IN THE SOUTHWEST, AND WE ARE 

IN THE PROCESS OF TAKING DELIVERY OF A FOURTH BLACK 

HAWK FOR THE SOUTHWEST, THE TRAINING OF CUSTOMS 

PILOTS TO OPERATE THESE AIRCRAFT HAS BEEN DELAYED DUE 

TO THE GROUNDING OF ALL BLACK HAWK HELICOPTERS BECAUSE 

OF SAFETY PROBLEMS, AS A RESULT, THE ABILITY TO FULLY 

UTILIZE THERE HELICOPTERS AT SOME LOCATIONS HAS BEEN 

TEMPORARILY IMPEDED, CUSTOMS HAS WORKED OUT AN AGREEMENT 

WITH THE DEFENSE DEPARTMENT TO TRAIN ONE OF OUR PILOTS 

WH~ WILL THEN SERVE AS AN IN-HOUSE INSTRUCTOR FOR 

BLACK HAWK RECURRENCY TRAINING, HOWEVER, INITIAL GROUND 
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TRAINING OF OUR PILOTS TO FLY THE BLACK HAWKS MUST STILL 

BE PROVIDED BY THE ARMY, 

AS CUSTOMS AIRCRAFT RESOURCES INCREASE SO MUST THE 

PERSONNEL LEVEL WHICH IS DEDICATED TO THE PROGRAM, OVER 

THE PAST 16 MONTHS THE NUMBER OF APPROVED POSITIONS 

DEVOTED TO THIS PROGRAM HAS BEEN INCREASED FROM 250 TO 

385, APPROXIMATELY 50 PERCENT, 192, OF OUR AIR PROGRAM 

FIELD PERSONNEL ARE ALLOCATED TO THE SOUTHWEST, 

ADDITIONALLY THE COMMITTEE IS AWARE OF OUR EFFORTS 

TO INTEGRATE OUR INVESTIGATIVE AND INTERDICTION 

COMPONENTS INTO ONE COHESIVE ENFORCEMENT STRUCTURE, AS 

PART OF THIS EFFORT, SIXTY-TWO (62), 32 IN THE SOUTHWEST, 

FULLY DEDICATED INVESTIGATIVE POSITIONS HAVE BEEN ALLOCATED 

TO SUPPORT AND ENHANCE THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE AVIATION 

ENFORCEMENT PROGRAM, THIS IS IN ADDITION TO THE 385 
POSITIONS DEDICATED TO THE OPERATION AND MANAGEMENT OF THE 

AIR PROGRAM ASSETS, STAFF INCREASES TO THE AIR PROGRAM 

WERE DUE TO SPECIFIC ACTIONS THE COMMISSIONER OF CUSTOMS TOOK 

TO REALLOCATE RESOURCES WITHIN CUSTOMS, 
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COMMArm, CONTROL. COMMUN I CAT I mis AMO 
INJELLI GEM CE CUJTERS 

IN ORDER TO BETTER MA~AGE AND CONTROL OUR INTERDICTION 

ASSETS, CUSTOMS EXPECTS TO ESTABLISH TWO (31 (COMMAND, 

CONTROL, COMMUNICATIONS AND INTELLIGENCE) CENTERS, ONE IN 

SOUTH FLORIDA AND ONE IN SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA, SECURE 

COMMUNICATIONS WILL BE AN INTEGRAL COMPONENT, THESE CENTERS 

WILL MANAGE CUSTOMS AIR AND MARINE INTERDICTION ASSETS IN 

AN INTEGRATED FASHION, INTERDICTION ENFORCEMENT ACTIVITIES 

WILL BE OPERATIONALLY CONTROLLED FROM THESE FACILITIES, TO 

BE KNOWN AS JOINT AIR/MARINE (3l's, THIS WILL OPTIMIZE OUR 

COMMAND, COORDINATION, COMMUNICATIONS AND INTELLIGENCE 

EFFORTS, 

THIS CONCLUDES MY PREPARED STATEMENT, WILL BE GLAD 

TO ANSWER ANY QUESTIONS THE MEMBERS MAY HAYE, THANK YOU, 
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U.S. HOOSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control 

Testimony for Chicanos Por La Causa 
Provided by Domingo Rodriguez 

Vice President of Behavioral Health 

CHICANOS POR LA CAUSA 1 INC. 

Chicanos Por La Causa (CPLC) was organized in 1969 to secure financial 
and technical resources to confront the oppressing problems 
threatening the Phoenix Chicano community. As a non-profit, CPLC has 
evolved to become a state wide community development corporation which 
provides such essential social services as housing, education, 
employment and training, substance abuse outpatient and residential 
treatment, immigration counseling, child care and education, 
subsidized housing, social services for the elderly and handicapped, 
and comprehensive services for pregnant/parenting youths. In 
addition, CPLC's economic development component conducts planning and 
research, provides technical assistance to minority small businesses 
and administers a Rural Development Loan Fund. With offices 
established in Phoenix, Tucson, and Somerton, Arizona beneficiaries of 
CPLC and its programs are primarily low income people. 

Substance Abuse Services 

In 1980, CPLC began to provide outpatient alcohol services to the 
Hispanic Community. Hispanics, a traditionally underserved 
population, had few treatment resources at that time. As a result, 
CPLC began to evolve, with local and community support, as a qualified 
Behavioral Health provider, offering a broad continuum of behavioral 
health services. 

To date, CPLC offers: 

Primary residential treatment (Drug & Alcohol) 
Transitional and aftercare services 
Intensive outpatient chemical dependency services 
Outpatient mental health & psychiatric services 
Community consultation and education 
Evening support youth and family services 

CPLC Behavioral Health programs receive funding from: 

The Arizona Department of Health Services, thru CODAMA, The 
Administrative Entity 

The Department of Economic Security 
The Arizona Department of Corrections 
Maricopa County Juvenile Court Center 
Donations and fees 

; 
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THE PROBLEM 

Opiates 

Most of the community agencies and professionals in the field agree 
that heroin continues to be plentiful and readily accessible in 
Arizona. The Phoenix Police Department and Terres, Inc. reported that 
Mexican "tootsie roll" continues to predominate and is holding 
steadily in the 40 - 60 percent pure range 

Arrests in the Phoenix area for narcotics (opiates and cocaine) have 
risen steadily throughout 1983 and 1984 (Table I). While specific 
figures for 1985 have not been tabulated, a rough estimate supplied by 
a Department of Public Safety (DPS) statistician suggests that the 
trend continues (Terres - "Drug Use in Arizona" Jan. - June 1985). In 
addition, one source reported that approximately 80 to 90% of all 
property crimes i.e., burglary, robbery and breaking and entering 
etc . , are committed by narcotic addicts. 

In the publicly funded sector, the Community Programs Data System 
(CPDS - Jan. - June 1985) indicates that 83 percent of heroin entries 
are aged 25 through 44, 10 percent are 20 through 24, and 1 percent 
are 19 and under. Thirty-eight percent are women. The percentage of 
whites entering has dropped from 76 percent to 66 percent, while 
Mexican-American entries have increased from 15 percent to 26 
percent. 

The most alarming information to date is the number of deaths 
attributed to drugs (Table II} as reported by the Maricopa County 
Med i cal Examiner's Office. All indications suggest that the totals of 
drug related deaths in Maricopa County in 1985 will exceed the 
combined total of the previous six years. 

Cocaine 

Pol i ce Department sources reported that cocaine is the drug of choice 
in the Phoenix area. Cocaine is plentiful and addiction and abuse is 
wide-spread. It was reported that the typical profile of a cocaine 
user has changed from a 30 year old male earning $35,000 a year to a 
25 year old male with an annual income of $25,000. 

The National Cocaine Hotline reports receiving 1,000 calls a day 365 
days a year. Minority (Black and His panic) assistance calls 
reportedly have doubled from 20 to 40% in the last year. It is 
interesting to note that in calling the cocaine Hotline for 
information, a phone answering device put me on hold for approximately 
5 to 6 minutes before I was able to get through. 

On a local level, emergency room mentions (Table III) are up 27%, and 
deaths due to cocaine during the first six months of 1985 already have 
e qualled the totals for 1984 . 
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Chemical Abuse - Combinations 

Samaritan Health Services Emergency personnel indicate that the vast 
majoritt of all trauma cases are alcohol and other drug relatea. 
Innocen people are all-too-often the ones who are injured or killed 
in accidents, involving a driver determined to be under the influence 
of alcohol and/or drugs. 

Emergency room mentions for Marijuana (Table III) have climbed 1061 
from 15 to 31. This appears to be the largest number of emergency 
room mentions of marijuana in Phoenix history. 

Although drug preference varies among populations (ethnicity, ag~, 
sex, and socio-economic status) substance abuse continues to gain 
momentum. CPLC and other providers content that that the official 
numbers do not tell the true story relative to the addiction and abuse 
problem for all populations. 

Case in point: According to the National Center for Juvenile Justice, 
approximately 61 of all juveniles on probation are on probation for 
drug offenses. One large national sample established that about 251 
of all drug referrals were for dealing in drugs, and the other 751 
were for possession offenses. 

In Maricopa County, the official picture estimates that about 10% of 
the juveniles on probation are on probation for drug-related 
offenses. Additionally, approximately 201 of all probationers have 
some drug offense in their delinquent history. It is reported that 
1117 or 5.4% of 1984 referrals to Juvenile Court in Maricopa County 
were drug-related. 

The unofficial picture is very different. Many juvenile probation 
officers agree that approximately 50% of their probationers are using 
drugs at least once a week or more. 

In addition, CPLC conducted an informal poll in our new evening 
support project and found that at entry 16 out of the 16 juveniles 
sampled (13 to 17 years of age) stated that they have used drugs and 
continue to do so. All have used alcohol and marijuana and several 
have used inhalants and cocaine. 

It is the feeling of many probation officers and community providers 
that the vast majority of kids that are using drugs are not 
experiencing drug-related problems at school, at home, in the 
community or on the job. In other words, these kids are not hooked 
yet. They are using drugs on a selective time and place basis, which 
is probably one of the reasons that they are able to escape detection 
and arrest. 

Another issue is 
silent partner in 
child abuse and 
and other crimes. 

that chemical dependency and abuse has been the 
many of the reported and unreported cases involving 
neglect, domestic violence, rape, youth violence, 

As a result, there appears to be a considerable discrepancy between 
what has been officially reported and what we believe is actually 
occurring. 
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TREATMENT ISSUES 

The most significant issue confronting community behavioral health 
providers in Arizona is funding. Community non-profit agencies have 
become experts in doing a lot ~ith very little. Although Arizona was 
the second fastest-growing state in the country during the decade of 
the 70's, appropriated state funds have not attained the levels 
necessary to address community and program needs. 

The two issues of greatest concern relative to this focus on: 

The adversarial climate in Arizona among various political 
factions and state and local government representatives which 
has detracted attention from the issues and the needs of the 
service delivery system. As a result, funding for chemical 
dependency treatment has not been a priority or gained much 
political support. 

THE EFFECTS OF THE GRAMM-RUDMAN BILL ON THE COMMUNITY BLOCK 
~ 

Conclusion 

Most experts and sources in the field agree that addiction and 
substance abuse within Arizona are growing at an alarming rate. 
However, financial support to combat this issue has not kept pace with 
the needs. 

On a state level movement to address these issues have been underway. 
This legislative session should prove to be vigorous and critical to 
the futur~ of community based treatment. 

At the federal level we hope that your efforts are not just aimed at 
focusing on the carriers (drug traffickers). We see law enforcement 
as a vital entity in dealing with the issue surrounding drug abuse. 
However, good community prevention, education and treatment must also 
play a significant role. Your support and investment in this matter 
is er i ti cal. 

The present administration has done a great job in bringing the plight 
of the chemical dependent to the surface. The First Lady should be 
commended for her efforts and commitment to the field of addiction. 

However, as Director of a community based treatment program, I have 
noticed that the single most important statement that can be made 
about an agency's mission statement is the size of its budget, because 
without the necessary funds, service delivery is impaired. 

I would like to take this time to personally thank the Chairman, 
members of the Committee and the staff for the Selected Committee on 
Narcotics Abuse and Control for extending me this opportunity. 
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DATA AND INFORMATION SOURCES: 

The following agencies provided information which was used 
in the development of this report: 

Arizona Department of Health Services - Office of 
Community Behavioral Health 

Maricopa County Juvenile Court Center 

Community Organization for Drug Abuse, Mental Health and 
Alcoholism Services (CODAMA, Inc.) 

Phoenix Police Department - Of fice of Community Relations 

Terres, Inc. 

National Cocaine Hotline 

Chicanos Por La Causa's Behavioral Health staff and 
clients. 
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TABLE I 

Ma;i cop a County 

Drug Related Arrests 

1983 1984 1985 
Offense 
Sales Jan-Jun Jul-Dec Jan-Jun Jul-Dec Jan-Jun 

Opiates/Cocaine 149 222 234 274 *N/A 
Marijuana 526 492 720 442 
Synthetic Narcotics 21 53 68 79 
Other Dangerous Drugs 101 61 40 40 

Total Sales 797 828 1062 835 
Percent Change + 3.9 + 28.3 - 21.4 

Possession 

Opiates /Coe a i ne 101 175 237 294 
Marijuana 2559 2265 3032 2449 
Synthetic Narcotics '0 73 134 76 
Other Dangerous Drugs 117 133 134 148 

Total Possession 2807 2646 3537 2967 
Percent Change - 5.7 + 33.7 16.1 

DWI 12197 8548 8999 8319 

Source: Arizona DPS UCR 
*Not Available until January, 1986 

TABLE II 

Arizona Adult Drug Violation Arrests 

1980 1981 1982 1983 1984 

Male 5560 7118 7286 7270 8660 
Female J!Ei 1080 1094 1228 1358 

Totals 6419 8198 8380 8498 10018 
Percent Change 27. 7 + 2.2 + 1.4 + 17.9 

Source: Arizona DPS UCR 

1985 

N/A 
" 
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TABLE H 

DEATHS IN MARICOPA COUNTY 

(Jan-Jun) 
1975 1976 1977 1978 1979 1980 1981 1982 1983 1984 1985 

"" 
Cocaine 1 1 3 2 3 2 2 3 3 10 10 

Morphine 40 34 5 6 5 4 2 5 2 15 14* 

Methadone 0 1 2 0 0 4 5 0 0 4 1 ~ 

Propoxyphene 23 5 18 15 8 6 6 4 0 3 3 

Barbiturates 19 13 13 17 12 7 7 5 NIA 10 4 

*Plus 18 Jul-Oct 1985 
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TABLE III 

EMERGENCY ROOM MENTIONS 

Jan-Jun Jul-Dec Jan-Jun Jul-Dec Jan-Jun Jul-Dec Jan-Jun Jul-Dec Jan-Jun 
1981 1981 1982 ~ 1983 1983 1984 1984 1985 

Alcohol in 312 317 226 268 311 244 196 235 203 
Comb in. 

... Cocaine 31 21 24 24 31 30 38 45 57 

LSD 16 19 6 13 18 16 13 5 11 

Marijuana 26 21 15 10 25 38 21 15 31 

PCP & Combs. 19 17 8 17 25 40 8 21 12 

Codiene 10 10 12 6 9 10 5 12 9 

Heroin/ 
Morphine 30 21 16 32 74 47 62 64 102 

Methadone 9 4 , 14 12 18 3 3 2 3 

Oxycodone 36 37 27 27 36 27 29 27 41 

Propoxyphene 36 27 34 37 27 30 25 32 34 

Barbiturates 76 69 73 74 56 56 44 38 44 

Other Sed/ 
Hypnotics 61 49 50 47 44 27 24 17 18 

OTC Sleep Aids 25 38 26 36 30 24 26 27 42 

Di azepam 138 117 92 103 106 73 75 63 77 

Other Benzo-
dfazepfnes 114 138 115 107 96 79 86 62 76 

Amphetamines 43 24 19 13 20 14 8 17 12 

"Speed" 18 15 20 21 27 20 14 17 18 

OTC Diet Aids 8 11 10 19 11 15 20 11 5 

Anti-Dep 89 89 99 98 78 58 79 70 88 

Anti-Psychotics 50 34 43 55 38 36 38 30 38 

Source: DAWN Emergency Room Reports 
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U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control 

Testimony by the Arizona Department of Health Services 
Provided by Edward Zborower, Drug Program Representative 

Office of Community Behavioral Health 

The Arizona Department of Health Services (ADHS) is designated as the Single State 
Agency (SSA) for alcohol abuse, drug abuse, and mental health, and identifies priorities 
for service based upon federal and state mandates, identified problems and needs and 
funding availability. 

SSA functions are carried out by the Office of Community Behavioral Health (OCBH) 
organizationally located in the ADHS Director's Office. OCBH is responsible for 
planning, contracting and evaluating a continuum of community behavioral health 
services provided through contracts with private non-profit corporations. Behavioral 
health services are also provided by two other units reporting to the Director. They are 
Southern Arizona Mental Health Center (SAMHC) in Tucson, a state-operated community 
mental health center and the Arizona State Hospital (ASH), the state's only public 
psychiatric hospital. Only the Office of Community Behavioral Health utilizes Federal 
Block Grant Funds to provide services. Coordination to link the three behavioral health 
components into a single system of care occurs within the Director's office. 

The state has been divided into nine behavioral health geographic areas and OCBH 
contracts with a private non-profit corporation located in each area to administer all 
behavioral health programs and funding. Each administrative entity is responsible for 
needs assessment, program planning, service and program implementation, monitoring, 
evaluating, providing training and technical assistance, coordination and advocacy. 
Three Indian tribes have chosen to enter into intergovernmental service agreements with 
the Department and are not part of the nine geographic areas. The Department also 
contracts with Pima County to case manage the chronic mentally ill clients in that 
area. OCBH will continue to contract separately with specialty providers for ,esidential 
services for seriously emotionally disturbed children. 

Arizona was the second fastest growing state in the country during l 970-1980, with a 
53% increase. Although this rapid population expansion has declined to a more modest 
annual growth rate of 2.5%, the behavioral health services delivery system still has not ' 
attained the level necessary to meet current population needs. 

What drugs are most frequently abused? 

During FY 85 marijuana abuse and misuse accounted for 30% of all clients who registered 
for state supported treatment. Next highest was heroin with 28% (adding non­
prescription methadone at 1% and other opiates at 6% would bring the opiates category 
to 35% and make it the first substance abused). Third highest at 13% was cocaine 
abuse. A full display of percentages for all clients seen during FY 85 and FY 84 follows. 

FY 85 FY 84 FY 85 FY 84 
Primary Drug Ratio Raj:io Primary Drug Ratio Ratio 
None 2% 2 % Cocaine 13 % 12 % 
Heroin 28 % 24 % Marijuana · 30 % 29 % 
Non-Rx methadone .5% .5% Hallucinogens l % 2 % 
Other opiates 6 % 7 % Inhalants 3 % 5 % 
Alcohol 3 % 3 % Over-the-counter I % 1 % 
Barbiturates l % 1.5% Tranquilizers 2.5% 3 % 
Other sedatives/hypnotics l % 1 % Other 2 % 2 96 
Amphetamines 5 % 6 % PCP 1 % 1 96 

... 

i 
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By comparison, similar statistics for FY 85 provided by organizations located in the four 
border counties of Yuma, Pima, Santa Cruz and Cochise also put marijuana first at 35%, 
cocaine next at 21%, and heroin third at 16%, though heroin would move to second if 
non-prescription methadone and other opiates were included. A similar outcome with 
slightly different ratios was noted for FY 84. 

How extensive is drug abuse? 

Because a statewide behavioral health needs assessment study had not been conducted 
since 1979, the Department of Health Services appointed an independent Needs 
Assessment Committee in March 1982 to determine current behavioral health needs. 
This committee functioned as part of the Service Unit Design Model Planning Project 
instituted by the Department in February I 982. 

The Needs Assessment Committee published a report in September 1982 with revised 
needs figures for mental health, alcohol abuse and alcoholism, drug abuse, and the 
chronically mentally ill. These figures were incorporated into the Arizona State Health 
Plan 1982-1987, which was adopted by the Arizona Statewide Health Coordinating 
Council on October 22, 1982 and sent to the Governor for transmittal to the United 
States Department of Health and Human Services. That report identified 3.7% of the 
population as in need of drug abuse services. 

This percentage represer>ts the midpoint of two distinct needs assessment models: one 
which projected only serious impairment, and the other which projected serious and 
moderate impairment. They appear to be reasonable, based upon information from a 
wide variety of sources (e.g., Final Report of the President's Commission on Mental 
Health, national estimates of drug and alcohol abuse, estimates from local service 
providers in Arizona, and Needs Assessment Committee of 1982 of the Service Unit 
Design Model Planning Project). 

However, this figure is a projection of need only. Not all persons in need will recognize 
the fact and/or accept services nor will all persons receive services in the public service 
delivery system. For each service area, other factors also must be taken into account, 
such as: the availability of private providers; employee assistance programs; third party 
payments; and local attitudes toward behavioral health services. 

What are the drug use trends among various age and population groups? 

During FY 85 white male clients most often reported marijuana as the problem substance 
on their initial visit with heroin second and cocaine third. White female clients 
mentioned heroin first, marijuana second, and cocaine third. Black male clients 
mentioned heroin first closely followed by marijuana, with cocaine third. Black females 
mentioned heroin first, marijuana second closely followed by cocaine. Native American 
male clients mentioned marijuana first, inhalants second and heroin a distant third. 
Native American females listed marijuana first closely followed by over-the-counter 
drugs with heroin and inhalants tied for third. Mexican-American males and females 
mentioned heroin first, marijuana second and inhalants third. 

Amongst youth ages 19 and under marijuana was the foremost substance mentioned 
during the first visit to a treatment facility. Inhalant abuse was a distant second and 
cocaine a distant third. Amongst adults aged 20 thru 51/ heroin was far and away first 
followed by marijuana a distant second and cocaine third. Clients 55 and older 
mentioned the category 'other' most often followed by tranquilizers and other opiates. 
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What kinds of programs are in place? 

The Department of Health Services contracts for outpatient, inpatient, partial care 
residential, emergency, outreach, aftercare, education, consultation and prevention 
services. The services provided by these programs are either represented in each of the 
nine behavioral health service areas we contract for or are purchased from nearby 
facilities in another geographic area. Rural settings in particular have had to find 
inpatient and sometimes a specialized residential environment for certain drug abuse 
clients by purchasing services elsewhere. 

Are they effective? 

The Department of Health Services recently completed a limited pilot study and intends 
to undertake more comprehensive evaluations of effectiveness in the future. While the 
results cannot be generalized to all publicly supported drug treatment programs in 
Arizona they are worth mentioning. Generally persons who were successfully discharged 
from a drug abuse program were functioning well in the community with the vast 
majority being gainfully employed. Three fourths (7 596) of the respondents reported 
having experienced no job problems related to substance abuse. Receiving residential 
care increased the likelihood of being drug free at follow-up relative to other usual 
treatment environments. The greater the number of residential days in treatment, the 
higher the probability of being drug free and not relapsing at follow-up. Outpatient 
treatment length showed a similar result but to a lesser degree. Some of the Department 
contractors have sponsored and will be conducting other evaluation efforts. 

Are the currently available programs able to meet the needs for drug abuse services that 
exist within your state? 

No!! We have an incomplete array of services in certain areas and not enough of a 
particular treatment environment in others. State supported methadone treatment is 
insufficient to meet the demand for this service in the Tucson and Phoenix areas. 
Residential treatment settings for youth and to a lesser extent for women with 
dependent children are insufficient to meet the perceived need. Application of the 3.7% 
(or even 296) needs ratio to the 3.3 million Arizona population suggests we are far from 
meeting even half the need. In addition many of the service areas would benefit from 
particular types of .'!()plied research to identify tre most fruitful treatm-?nt modalities 
for replication. Funding is currently inadequate to warrant this type of expenditure. 

What is the impact of the Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health Block Grant on drug 
abuse services in Arizona and the Tucson area? 

Of the $7.9 million in drug abuse contracts in FY 85, 25% came from the ADAMHA block 
grant. Of the remainder, state appropriations accounted for 1/8% and locally derived 
funds acquired by the contractor accounted for 27%. The proportions are no different 
for the Tucson area. We would like to see the federal block grant allocation for Arizona 
increase, keeping pace with the migratory flow and the consequent drug abuse problems 
that result. 
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What cooperative efforts are currently underway between State and local governments in 
the Tucson area to deal with drug abuse problems there? 

In Arizona, state government is responsible for behavioral health care. The Department 
of Health Services works with the legislature and the executive office to develop the 
proper funding base for establishing drug abuse treatment and prevention programs. 
Most county and city governments count on that arrangement and do not develop 
independent processes for treating drug clients. Local governments in many parts of 
Arizona do provide limited funds to contractors of the Department of Health Services 
and by so doing augment and extend the system of drug abuse care. The local health 
systems agency (HSA) is involved in drug abuse planning for the southeastern area of 
Arizona which includes Tucson. Tucson city government must surely assist in that 
planning which, when completed, will assist the administrative entities (state 
contractors) in developing effective programs for drug abusers. 

How can the Federal Government best provide strong national leadership and assistance 
to States and localities in efforts to reduce drug abuse? 

The only aspect of leadership I want to underscore today that would assist states in 
fostering drug abuse treatment and prevention efforts would be to extend ADAMHA 
block grant assistance beyond its current level. In that context, it would be useful to re­
establish the commitments made by the current administration when categorical grants 
were abolished in favc,r of block grants. At that time there was a reduction in the 
aggregate funding to any given state. However, states were told that they were at the 
forefront of planning and establishing treatment programs and the federal government 
was intent on removing regulations and 'strings' associated with behavioral health 
treatment dollars. While not completely realized, the block grant legislation did attempt 
to remove many entanglements formerly established so states could plan and implement 
their plans without excessive second-guessing from Washington. More recent 
amendments to block grant legislation seem to be reasserting a federal government 
notion that fine tuning of how the block grant funds are spent nationally must be done in 
Washington. This 'fiddling' with the language creates multiple obligations on 
expenditures, usually expressed in percentages, and ignores the differing needs of states 
and the planning and implementation of programs that regularly is a part of the local 
scene. As mentioned earlier, in Arizona local administrative entities were chosen to plan 
for ,rnd implement drug and other treatment programs d<:pendent on the needs in their ,, 
region. However, because of block funding set-aside language we have had to put 
controlling language in contracts with the administrative entities that force them to be 
selectively responsive to local planning needs while keeping one eye on Washington. 
Congress needs to rethink the self-contradictory policies it is currently applying to block 
grant funding legislation. 
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INTRODUCTION 

Good morning. I'm Gary Ackerson, Executive Director of ADAPT. ADAPT Is the 

reglonal administrative entity for behavloral health services In P!ma County. 

Uslng state department of health and federal block grant dollars, we fund local 

alcohol Ism, drug abuse, mental health, and domestic vlolence programs. The 

testimony 11 1 I be giving this morning reflects the perspectives of ADAPT's drug 

treatment providers and my own observations and concerns about the management and 

administration of the prevention and drug treatment system. 

Speclflcal ly, 11m golng to discuss drug abuse trends In Pima County. Then 

I'll comment on the !ogle and efficacy of current efforts to stop the flow of 

drugs Into this country. Flnal ly, I'd I Ike to suggest some ways to enhance the 

responsiveness and effectiveness of the prevention and drug treatment systems 

both here and across the nation. 

I • .Pr.Ji.g_ ~ ~ 1n f.l.ma. ~ 

A. According ill .c.1..1.wi:t.s. ~Admitted.at: AllA.fI.!..s. Methadone Cl.l.o..l.c. .aru1 

ResJdentJal FacII JtJes 

COST - Here ln Tucson, the average price for a gram of heroin has Increased 

more that $10.00 In the last year. A gram now costs about $120.00. 

A gram of cocaine costs about $120.00 although there have been 

reports of a gram costing as much as $350.00 at times. 

* The average cost for the average heroin addict to support thelr habit 

Is $100.00 to $150.00 per day. 

* The usual methods to pay for their addiction are deal Ing drugs, 

burglary, prostitution, constant borrowing from friends and relatlves 

and sometimes employment. 

* The average heroin addict ls 25-44 years old. 
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* The proportion of different ethnic groups of heroin addicts In 

treatment programs matches that of the general populatlon. 

* The combination of heroin addiction and alcohol abuse remains very 

high. The combination of heroin and cocaine abuse Is rising. 

Iamd.s. According .1Q ~ .a.± Outpatient ~ h..b.u.!ie. Treatment 

facilities: 

* Problems with cocaine continue to Increase, 

* Women participating In treatment has stead! ly Increased from 31% In 

1983 to 41% In 1985. 

* The number of cllents seen who are voluntary rather than stipulated 

Into treatment has Increased (1983: Voluntary - 64%; Stipulated -

36%; 1985: Voluntary - 78%; Stlpulated - 22%), 

c. Iamd.s. According .1Q Adolescents ln ~ Ab.u..s.l! Treatment: 

* Marijuana and alcohol stll I tends to be the drugs of choice for the 

13-18 year olds with alcohol taking the lead. 

* Other drugs of abuse are some designer look-al Ike drugs. 

Amphetamines and some hal luclnogens are stll I frequently abused. 

Cocaine Is abused by some high school-aged adolescents and those 

Individuals can often afford to buy It by sel Jing It as wel I. 

* Inhalant abuse Is stll I prevalent with younger adolescents and 

children. However, reports of high school students abusing Inhalants 

or PCP over the last two years has dropped significantly. Older 

adolescents seem to be wel I Informed about the effects and dangers of 

those two drugs. 

2 

62-482 0 - 86 - 5 
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11. ~ ~ .a.n.cl Efficacy Q.f Enforcement ~ 

Recent testimony before this committee and reports In the media have 

accurately Indicated an Increase In the volume of cocaine and some other drugs 

smuggled Into this country, and with Increased enforcement efforts we hear about 

larger and larger seizures of 111 lclt drugs. Missing from th,ese reports is any 

acknowledgement of the ultlmate lmposslbillty of "closing the door" on Illegal 

drug traffic. Intensifying enforcement In Florida Increases the traffic through 

Mexico and Tucson, while any concomitant increase In enforcement efforts here 

would Increase drug traffic In, perhaps, Callfornia. Let's suppose that the 

entire national budget were diverted to drug law enforcement. With agents locked 

arm In arm across every foot of every border, what would be the result? 

the manufacture of designer, synthetic, and look al Ike drugs would 

First, 

begin to 

flourish as kitchen chemists geared up to meet the new demand, Second, addicts 

unable to get their drug of choice would begin turning to an already overloaded 

treatment system for help. What these addicts would find would be not hel p but 

"waiting llsts" for service. Many or most addicts would return to the street and 

to crlmlnal activity to meet the Increased cost of the drugs available. 

Whtie we understand the necessity of continuing to try to decrease the flow 

of drugs across the border we feel that the focus should be placed on treatment 

and prevention of drug abuse, It Is not reallstlc to believe that the flow and 

manufacture of drugs can be stopped. It Is reallst lc to belleve that treatment 

and prevention programs can teach indlvlduals of al I ages how to make wise 

decisions concerning drugs and prevent the abuse of substances that any 

lndlvldual I lvlng In our country wl 11 come In contact with. 

11 I. ~ to. .1.mJ2m Treatment 

There are some positive actions we can take to Increase the effectiveness of 

treatment programs and the use of treatment do! lars. 

3 
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1. Currently, block grants given to the states from the federal government 

allocate dollars for three separate categories: mental health, drug 

abuse, and alcohol abuse. It makes sense to keep mental health dollars 

separate, but programatlcal ly It does not make sense to separate alcohol 

and drug dollars. 

Al I of our outpatient and resldentlal alcohol and drug abuse treatment 

facllltles report seeing a majority of cl lents with a combination of 

alcohol and drug problems. It Is a rare cl lent who Is experiencing 

dlfflculty with only drug or alcohol abuse. The facllltles must treat and 

educate cl Tents about substance abuse. To deal only with alcohol or drug 

abuse would be to treat Just part of a cllent1s problem. The division of 

alcohol and drug abuse dollars Is not consistent with the best posslble 

treatment of the majority of cl Tents who have substance abuse problems and 

does not make the best use of treatment do! lars. 

2. Our facllltles are using state of the art modes of treatment and yet 

rt Is considered good If drug and alcohol programs report over a 30% 

treatment success rate. We would lfke to see research focusing on what 

types of treatment works and how they work, 

NIDA reserves a portion of their dollars for research. The majority of 

the research dollars go to the universities for lab studies. We would 

llke to see more money put Into researching the efficacy of various types 

of treatment using fleld type studies. 

We would make the fol lowlng recommendations for new sources of dollars for 

the prevention and drug abuse treatment system: 

1. When a person Is arrested and convicted of a drug-related offense, 

their profits and property are confiscated, A significant proportion of 

this money could be appl led to treatment and prevention programs. 

4 
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2. There Is a wide discrepancy between what different states and local 

governments spend per capita on drug abuse. Arizona ranks 51st In the 

nation for the least amount of money spent per capita for behavioral 

health problems. Arizona also leads the country In the number of people 

per capita that are Imprisoned for al I types of offenses. The government 

could begin to withhold a portion of the block grants with Incentives 

attached. States wlll receive that withheld portion If they Increase the 

amount of local dollars spent. The federal government needs to take the 

lead to prod states that spend the least .on behavioral health to fncrease 

their local spending with an Incentive program. 

2. A surcharge could be placed on those prescription drugs that are most 

commonly abused and use that money for treatment and prevention programs • 

.sJ..!MMAfil'.. .QI RECOMMENDATIONS 

A. Block grant money for alcohol and drug abuse should be combined to enable 

needed flexlbll lty by treatment programs. 

B. Increase field research to study the efficacy of various types of treatment 

- what types of treatment work and how they work. 

C. Addltlonal dollars for the drug abuse system could be made available by: 

1. Al locatlng to drug abuse treatment and prevention a significant portion 

of the money and property confiscated when a person Is convicted of a 

drug-related offense. 

2. An Incentive program for states that rewards those states that make a 

dollar Investment In drug treatment. 

5 
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List of problems in the Tucson Public Schools 

1, Lack of federal, state and local.funds to have schools 
set up programs as part of their curriculum on the pre­
vention of drug and alcohol abuse. 

2. S.chool counselors are not properly trained to do any type 
of prevention counseling either for students or for their 
faculty. 

3, In most school districts suspension is the only answer in 
dealing with students who have been caught with drugs, 
using, or abusing alcohol. There are no alternative programs 
that can be used in the schools to help a student in trying 
to get proper counseling. 

4. Once a student returns to schoul after being suspended their 
is no proper follow up to see how much help the student needs. 
The student is left alone and no end results are seen, 

5. A large percentage of parents do not want to admit that 
their child has a drug problem and they do not seek profes­
sional help, they try to keep it within the family making 
it a family matter. 

6 . . Many students refuse to seek professional help since they 
look at most professional clinics, as mental hospitals 
where only those with mental problems go ·for help. They 
dictate to their parents if they want to seek help, most 
of_ the _time the parents loose out. 

7. School nurses do not have the ~uthority to make any type 
of .recommendations to parents or site administrators that a 
certain student has a serious durg problem and should seek 
professional help. · 

8. Teachers are not trained to spot a student who is having 
drug· problems. Many pass it on as a student who has learn­
ing disabilities. Many teachers let these types of students 
to sit behind the classroom or allow them to sleep, hope­
fully this type of student will become frustrated and drop 
out. · 

9. School curriculums do not lend themselves to having units 
on citizen-ship curriculum which teach about drug and al­
cohol abuse, sometimes there is not enough time within a 
school day to cover such materials, or lack of funds to 
purchase such materials which by the way are available in 
many clearing houses throughout the country which provide 
educational materials. 
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.10. Parents are not aware in most cases that schools do not pro­
vide counseling programs for drug abus'e. They feel that 
since schools provide counselors and social workers they 
should have the facilities in dealing with such problems. 

11. Many ·parents have given the schools the responsibilities 
in dealing with their children since they do not have the 
time or background in dealing with drug abuse. Me.ny have 
become very frustrated in dealing with their children that 
they give up completely. This. attitude makes it very dif­
ficult to get a student to receive proper counseling. 

12. Students are getting high on campus before, during and after 
school. Site administrators have seen an increase of empty 
liquor bottles, and beer cans on school parking lots, restrooms. 

· 13. Many students smoke rnariJuana or take hard drugs at school 
sites before school, during and after. Many leave campus 
to get high and return in such conditions that they decide to 
stay on campus but not attend classes. 

14. Due to the great number of single 'parent households almost 
60% in Tucson Unified School District #1, many students at 
home use drugs and then c9me. to school high without the par­
ents knowing about it. Many students go to these homes since 
there is no supervision and get h~gh all day _again without 
any adult supervision or parents becoming aware of what is 
going on while they are at work. 

-15. Due to high unemployment in most families, parents have turned 
to selling of drugs, and they use their children to sell drugs 
in their schools. In many cases students in elementary schools 
are selling drugs for their parents, since it is not as obvious 
for children to be seen selling as compared to an adult on a 
school gr_ound. 

16. Since there is a lack of proper counseling in many schools, 
many· of the students who are suspended for using drugs or 
alcohol are repeaters. 

17. Inhalents are very popular among students, since it is much 
cheaper, airplane glue, spray paint, gasoline, and other toxic 
chemicals are,used. Students will take a rag and spray paint 
on the rag, then they will put the rag in their mouth and in­
hale the fumes, glue is sniffed by putting the substance in a 
plastic bag and then putting the bag over their nose and mouth 
inhaling the fumes. Students with raw skin around their mouths 
and paint marks around their nostrols can be ide ntified as 
students with a drug problem. 
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.18. Most students are now getting high with White Off a corrective 
typing fluid which is used by secretaries. This product is 
very easy to purchase any where. 

19. Use of cocaine is on the rise in schools today due to the great 
amount of cocaine found in the streets. It is no longer the 
white collar's drug, many students will. collect money among 
themselves and buy several grams. The greater the quantity 
found in the streets the cheaper the price. 

20. Mexican herione is also being used by some students in high 
schools today. Most of the herione found in this part of the 
country is Mexcian herione, which can be identified easily 
because of it's brown color, compared to the white herione 
found in the eastern coast which comes from Europe. 

· 21. Marijuana is used excessively by students today, again the 
greater the quantity found in the streets the lower the price. 
Sellers have made it so easy for students to obtain marijuana, 
a bag of marijuana (lid) ·can get many students high -for several 
hours as compared to the purchasing of alcohol. 

22. Students use uppers and downers these are pills which can be 
purchased either on the streets or obtained in their own 
medicine cabinets at home: ·Many mix these pills with alcohol 
to get high for several hours . Taking the risk of overdosir,g 
and loosing their lives. · 

23. Alcohol is·excessively used by students today, due to the great 
number of advertisrnents seen on television, newspapers, magazines. 
These ads make drinking so glamourous, it's the social thing to 
get drunk. Today you find coupons in newspapers that will give 
you a discount for beer and alcohol including rebates. 

If the number of billions of dollars that is spent on alcohol 
adverti~ment could be ~atched by the government to educate 
our students on the problem of alcohol abuse we would not 
have such a problem. 

24. We need to educate students that alcohol is a drug, it is 
addictive. Students get high every day of the week, not just 
on weekends. We are seeing a high percentage of teenagers who 
are alcoholic~ and need medical counseling. 

25. Students will sell tickets in schools to what they call keg 
parties, they will provide so many kegs of beer at a price 
which students can afford and go out and drink as much as they 
can at someone's house. In most cases parents allow thier 
children to have these types of ·parties in their homes. 
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26. Those social agencies that are available to help students 
who cannot afford to pay for professional help sometimes 
carry to high of a work load and are very ineffective on 
the long run. 

27. There are a great deal of drug & alcohol abuse centers in 
which people can go to receive professional help. The only 
problem is that many students can,',t pay the high prices that 
is require~ by these institutions. 

28. The Juvenile Courts today have so many cases to follow through 
for_ teenagers that they have a difficult time enforcing the 
rules of probation, and making - their c-li-ents seek professional 
help. The courts should enforce that parents seek counseling 
for their children when they have been arrested for the pos­
session and use_of drugs and alcohol. 

29. With the increase of single parents at homes students go to 
empty homes and have no immediate supervision. So they do 
as they please. In many cases students only see their parents 
on -weekends. If a parent works from 3:00 P .M . to 12:00 A.M. 
that means that the student did not.see the parent in the morn­
ing since the parent was sleeping. When that student arrives 
home after school chances are that the parent has already left 
for work. So that there is no communication betwee n the parent 
and child. 

30. We need to enforce stricter laws for those caught with illeg~l 
drugs, and those who abuse them. 

:; 
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II. Prevention Programs in use today in Tucson Public Schools 

1. As of January 1986 Project PRIDE will go into affect 
in 20 schools, including 136 classrooms throughout 
some of the school districts in Tucson. Project PRIDE 
consists of a Citizenship Curriculum which involves 45 
minutes to l½ hours per week of materials such as 
Personal, family, community and school prtde. Dealing 
with every day problems in our society. There is quiet 
a bit of information on the prevention of drug abuse. 
It also deals _with peer pressures --and· -how to cope with 
them. 

2. In the Tucson Unified School District #1, Santa Rita 
High School -and Wakefield Junior High School are the 
only schools within the district that have retreats 
out of town in which they take students who have been 
identified as having drug and alcohol abuse problems 
and spend several days counseling on self pride, and 
the problems of drug abuse. They work on Action Plans 
as to how they want to make their lives a better way 
and to have follow ups when they come back from their 
retreats. Alot of time is spent on drug and alcohol 
abuse counseling . Many of the f.unds available for these 
retreats come from state and local grants·, monies are 
made possible by donations, dances, sponsorships. They 
generally pay for the·rental, food and transportation 
for these retreats. 

Results have been hard to gather since there has been 
poor follow up on many students who have attended these 
retreats. 

3. There are other schools who are taking the same steps as 
the two schools mentioned above in trying to get students 
who have drug problems involved in school life, involved 
in student council, sports, activiities in positive 
activities that will take them o·ut of the negative cli­
mate that these students find themselves. 

4. Many of these programs reguire that funds be made available. 
in too many cases funds cannot be acquired since there are 
none available by either f ederal, state and local agencies . . 
Districts are not setting funds for thes e types of programs. 

5. Many of the programs found in some of the schools are being 
provided by agencies that have received federal grants to 
do pilot programs. 'l'hey can only do so much until their 
funds run out. 
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6. Many schools have applied for grants from the Arizona State 
Department of Corrections in order to get funds to have proper 
training programs. Again funds are very limited and only those 
few schools who receive such grants can establish training pro­
grams for thier staff. There is a need for more teacher support 
and training for such proqrams in prevention. 

There are many teachers who feel that it . is not there respon­
siblity to do prevention work, they should leave that up to 
the counselors, social workers and administration. They want 
to follow the regual school curriculum. This i's where preven­
tion workshops, training need to be held to train teachers · 
and make them aware. that they can make a . big .. ..difference with 
their students by understanding the needs of doing prevention 
programs in the schools. 
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III. Drug Trafficking in Tucson 

1 . Since the Reagan Administration has placed a great 
emphasis in the stopping of drugs into the United 
States by way of Florida, now the drug traffic has 
moved to Arizona. Tucson has once again become the 
king pin for durg trafficking and being that it is 
60 miles away from the Mexican border with a vast 
amount·of isolated miles of sonorian desert it is 
seeing the traffic flow of ille~al drugs iound in 
Florida has now moved here. 

2. According to the Tucson Police Department Narcotics 
Department millions of dollars of marijuana and co­
caine enter _and pass through Tucson on a daily basis. 
Recently there has been large busts of drugs which 
indicate that there is a great deal of drugs that 
is passing through Arizona unnoticeablly. 

High school students are turning to making quick money 
by selling drugs on the streets. or in schools. Many 
quit school since they feel they can make more money 
illegally than going out and getting themselves a 
job that pays minimum wages. 

3. Many etudents will start as mules (carriers) for some 
of the local dealers and move on to dealing once they 
learn the trade. It ·is very difficult to try to con­
vience a student to stay in school and receive an educa­
tion when he/she knows that they can go out and make 
quick money into the thousands by selling drugs. 

4. In low income social environments it js difficult for 
students to stay in school and struggle with trying to 
receive an education. Many do not realize that only 
a few will make money and succeed in dealing, while the 
rnast majority will end in prison, get killed in a drug 
deal, or end up as junkies themselves. 

5. A 19 year old young man in Scottsdale, Arizona had over 
a 10 million dollar business selling drugs to high school 
studer,ts, before he was busted by the Narcotics division 
in Scottsdale. 
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IV. Recommendations for Prevention of Drug & Alcohol Abuse Programs 

1. More federal monies should be available to school districts 
to make more programs availble for students. 

2. A federal title program which would inforce school districts 
to have prevention programs as part of their curriculum. 

3, Have School Boards become aware of the problems that they 
have in their school, and let them pass r~les that state 
that if a student has a drug problem, it is the responsibility 
of the parent to make sure that the student receives proper 
professional -counse_l irig oefore he/she -·1:'eturn to school. -

4. Have more educational curriculum courses dealing with the 
prevention of drug abuse. 

5. School Boards and Superintendents need to emphasis how 
important these types of programs are in our schools. 
They need to make a stronger effort in educating the 
community and the parents. 

6. Schools need to realize that there is a big problem in 
our society and we need to educate our students of what 
the outcome will be if they take drugs. 

7. Schools need to open their doors to more.counseling and. 
training agen·cies that deal with the training of faculty 
students and parents in problems with drug and alcohol. 
There are many agencies that are willing to work with 
the youth in our schools. 

8. More inservice funds should . be made available to train more 
teachers in schools. 

9. _School districts should hire ful 1 time coordinators that 
deal with substance abuse . They should be the ones to set 
up the curriculum for prevention programs. 

10. State Legistlatures should provide more funds to school 
districts to set up prevention programs. 

11. Have the federal government establish programs throughout 
the country with well qualified people, experts in their 
field, to train other staffs in school districts. 

12; More drug abuse programs established with federal funds 
to be used in our schools. 
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Drug and alcohol abuse among adolescents has become a major social and health concern 
in Arizona, as throughout the United States. The relation of drug abuse to motor vehicle 
accidents and fatalities, long-term chronic disease, and the economic and social costs 
associated with lost productivity, drug-related crimes and support for treatment and 
rehabilitation services are now generally recognized. What is not generally recognized, 
however, is the concept that effective successful prevention of substance abuse is a 
shared responsibility among parents, schools, the community, law enforcement agencies 
and the criminal justice system. 

Prior to 1978, the Arizona Department of Education had a Drug Abuse Prevention Unit 
staffed by specialists available to school districts for the purpose of conducting drug 
abuse prevention programs. An extensive library of audiovisual materials, books and 
literature was also available statewide through the ADE, purchased with federal funds . 
As a result of budget reductions at both the state and federal levels, the Drug Abuse 
Prevention Unit was abolished in late J 977. 

Historically in Arizona the responsibility for substance abuse prevention was most often 
associated with the state's public health system or in terms of drug supply and trafficking, 
law enforcement agencies. The Arizona Department of Health Services, as the designated 
Single State Authority (SSA) for alcohol and drug abuse services, provided state and 
federal funding to local communities for the delivery of substance abuse treatment and 
prevention services. Over the past ten years, prevention services provided to school 
districts by that community-based system consisted of primarily technical assistance, 
consultation and provision of educational materials and resources. 

The Arizona SSA was part of the State Prevention Coordination program funded by the 
National Institute on Drug Abuse and the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and 
Alcoholism from 1977 to 1983. Participation in that program afforded Arizona the 
opportunity to coordinate drug and alcohol abuse prevention efforts on a statewide basis 
by supporting 2 staff positions within the Department of Health Services. In addition, 
DHS also received federal funds for participation in the national Substance Abuse 
Information system which resulted in the formation of the Arizona Substance Abuse 
Information Center from 1978-J 983. During that time an extensive resource library was 
developed, with school personnel as the primary users. With the demise of both the State 
Prevention Coordination program and the Substance Abuse Information Network, at the 
federal level in 1983, many of the state's capabilites in the areas of information 
dissemination and statewide coordination have been significantly diminished. 

The passage of Senate Bill 1248, in April 1985, will help to ensure that Arizona's school 
districts receive not only the badly needed financial support for substance abuse 
prevention, but also ongoing training, technical assistance and other resources necessary 
to implement effective programs to reduce and prevent the abuse of chemicals by young 
people. 

The Arizona chemical abuse prevention legislation is significant from several standpoin ts. 
First, the new law appropriates state funds for school districts to initia te or expand 
existing drug abuse prevention/intervention programs. While the appropriat ion of 
$250,000 is insufficient to meet the identified financial need statewide, it does serve to 
demonstrate a strong belief among lawmakers (and their constituents) tha t school distric t s 
have a responsibility to provide substance abuse prevention opportunities for the ir 
students. Senate Bill 1248 also defines and clarifies certain responsibilities for the State 
Board of Education, local school district governing boards, the Arizona Department of 
Education and the Department of Health Services. The delineation of such 
responsibilities, now stated as Jaw, is expected to strengthen coordination, within the 
educational system, avoid inconsistencies and "turf disputes," and improve the overall 
climate for promoting substance abuse prevention efforts. 
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Of particular significance is the mandate within S.B. 1248 that substance abuse programs 
supported by the appropriation address all grade levels, kindergarten through twelfth 
grade. Current research supports the notion that substance abuse prevention efforts 
aimed at students prior to entry into high school have the highest potential for positive 
attitude and behavioral change among program recipients. By emphasizing the 
development of programs for earlier grades, the legislation will encourage the use of 
resources in the areas with the highest likelihood for long-range success. 

Finally, the new law requires districts that receive substance abuse funds to adopt 
comprehensive substance abuse policies and procedures, consistent with model policies 
and procedures adopted by the State Board of Education. By requiring the adoption of 
policies and procedures, it is hoped that school district prevention programs will have the 
necessary administrative support in place to facilitate program growth and development. 

At the present time statewide data on the nature and extent of drug use and abuse among 
school children in Arizona is unavailable. Several school districts survey the student 
population periodically on a voluntary basis as part of their ongoing chemical abuse 
program needs assessments, bu~ the data from such surveys are not collected, reported or 
analyzed in a consistent manner. In an effort to respond to the need for such 
information, the Department of Education intends to request that school districts 
participating in the chemical abuse prevention program during school year 1986-87 survey 
their students and school personnel at the beginning and end of the school year using 
reliable and valid survey instruments provided by ADE. Information to be gathered 
includes student reported use, student attitudes and perceptions, drug and alcohol related 
referrals and suspensions, teacher-reported school safety and student-reported school 
safety. 

Despite a lack of data, information compiled from school district applications for funding 
and discussions with numerous teachers, students, administrators and law enforcement 
personnel indicate that the levels of student drug use and abuse in Arizona is fairly 
consistent with that reported in the most recent 0984) NIDA High School Survey. With 
the possible exception of a higher incidence of alcohol abuse among the reservation-based 
Indian student population, (regardless of whether the student attends a BIA, public or 
reservation school), it is estimated that approximately 25 percent of all high school 
students use marijuana at least once monthly, and slightly more than half of all high 
school students reporting having ever used marijuana. Alcohol still appears to be the 
"drug of choice" among both males and females, with approximately 66 percent of all high 
school students reporting use of alcohol in the last 30 days. Use of cocaine by Arizona 
students appears to be significantly increasing, based on student reported use and the 
increase in cocaine-related emergency room incidents for ages 16-21 from 1983-1984. 

According to several drug abuse treatment agencies and two of the larger high school 
districts in the state, approximately 15 percent of the high school population have ever 
used cocaine. It is estimated that 2-4 percent of the high school students in Arizona use 
cocaine once or more per month. 

Inhalant abuse, considered a problem of epidemic proportion in Arizona during the early 
I 980's, expecially among Hispanic and Indian populations, appears to have peaked in I 983 
and shows a significant decline over the past two years. The use of hallucinogens, 
amphetamines and barbituates is reportedly stable since 1982, the first year that most 
observers noted a decline since 1980. Based on Uniform Crime Reports, the Drug Abuse 
Warning Network (DAWN) and limited data supplied by schools, it appears that the three 
substances most frequently used by young people in Arizona, in order of frequency, are 
alcohol, marijuana and cigarettes. 
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Priorities for the Arizona Department of Education's Chemical Abuse Prevention program 
for the next two years focus on improved coordination of information and resources 
throughout the state and strengthening the capabilities of local education agencies to 
reduce and prevent substance abuse in school settings. 

Improved coordination will be accomplished through the mandated establishment of an 
Interagency Committee representing many perspectives throughout the state to work with 
OHS and ADE officials. This group will provide both state departments with information 
about locally perceived needs and issues, and serve as advocates for substance abuse 
prevention services throughout the state. A major task of the Interagency Committee 
during the current year is to develop a 3-year plan for school-based substance abuse 
prevention activities from 1987-1990. In preparation for the 3-year plan, the Interagency 
Committee will compile an inventory of prevention-related programs and resources 
currently available in the state. 

The Department of Education, through the services and resources available in the newly 
formed School Improvement Unit will provide extensive training and technical assistance 
to schools in a variety of substance abuse related areas, including policy and procedure 
formulation, teacher in-service, curriculum development for effective teaching of 
essential skills relative to drug and alcohol · education and program development, 
implementation and evaluation. Department staff will monitor program performance for 
those districts receiving state funds, following a set State Board approved program 
standards, and submit periodic reports to the legislature, State Board and local districts 
and the general public. 

Through the combined efforts of the Department of Health Services, the lnteragency 
Committee and the Department of Education, Arizonans may look forward to the 
development of high-quality, responsive substance abuse prevention opportunities for the ir 
children leading to a positive and protected learning environment for all students. 
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Early Parent Movement in Arizona 

The Parent Movement in Arizona began in 1981 in Scottsdale, Lake 
Havasu and other communities. It grew out of deep concern for the 
high level of apparent teenage substance abuse. During the first 
two years, parent groups were given strong support from the 
Division of Behavioral Health because of grants from N.I.D.A. In 
1983, Governor Babbitt gave a directive to the Division of 
Behaviorial Health to assist with the Chemical People Project. 
With parents and community involvement, 120 sites in Arizona were 
established for viewing and the formation of task forces. Shortly 
after the Chemical People Project, there was an unsuccessful 
attempt to form a statewide parent organization. 

By this time the division of Behaviorial Health had been 
reorganized and key prevention people were no longer available. 
Since that reorganization there has been no prevention 
coordination, plan, or direction in prevention, except through the 
Dept. of Corrections, to address the needs of Arizona on a 
comprehensive basis. 

One result of the state-wide Chemical People Project was the 
creation of a network of people around the state which can be 
mobalized quickly by phone on important legislative issues. The 
network also includes many major civic and service organizations 
such as the Jr. Leagues of Tucson and Phoenix, the Pima County 
Medical Auxillary, the Maricopa County Medical Auxillary, other 
county medical auxillaries, the Crime Prevention Leagues, the 
local and state P.T.A., Mothers Against Drunk Driving, and many 
more. 

Exhibit 

The National Federation of Parents for Drug Free Youth has been 
active in Arizona for the last 4 years. The role of the 
Federation has been to provide resource information and materials 
whenever needed. The National Federation is represented on a 
grass roots, individual group basis, rather than on the state 
level. 

Although we do have a National Federation of Parents State 
Networking Coordinator, Virginia Martin of Phoenix, it is 
extremely difficult to develop a state-wide network without 
funding and support from the state. Establishment of a state 
network should be one of the priorities in long range prevention 
planning for the state. 

Furthermore, Arizona is one of the few states not represented by a 
\ state delegation at the National Federation of Parents Conferenc e 

yearly. Approximately 8 people have attended the National 
Conference over the last three years and have been impressed by 
the high level of committment from parents and leaders in 
government to the parent movement. There are more than 4,noo 
parent groups nationwide and now in many foreign countries. 

Page 1 
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The continuing education and involvement of parents is critical to 
the problem of drug abuse locally, state wide and nationally, 

Exhibit 

Current Activity in Prevention in Tucson and Arizona. 

Amphitheater School District 

Amphitheater School District was involved in Chemical People 
Project and the passage of Senate Bill 1248, 

1, The district with parent support developed a parent 
handbook on Substance Abuse and it was mailed to all 
parents in the School District. 

2. The School District is developing K-12 Curriculum. 
3, Project Pride, developed by Codac is being used in the 

elementary grades. 
4. The Quest Skills for Living Program is being used in 

several Amphitheater high schools . 
s. For information contact Bill Kemmeries, Assistant to 

Superintendent of Amphitheater School District for 
Substance Abuse. 

Exhibit 

Tucson Unified School District 

Tucson Unified is the largest school district in the state wi th 
some 53,000 students. 

Santa Rita High School is an outstanding example of a school with 
an excellent prevention program developed over the last five years 
from the School Team training approach. The high school is a 
mixture of Mexican American, Anglo and black students. There drop 
out rate is about 3% compared to the district average of 10%, 
Imaginative programs include positive retreats for student peer 
counselors during the year. For information please contact Carole 
Schmidt, Counselor. 

Project Pride, a K-6 prevention curriculum developed by CODAC is 
being used in district along with the Impact Program from West 
Center, the Substance Abuse unit of Tucson General Hospital, 

Please contact Sue Subaliskei for further informa t ion. 

Flowing Wells School District 

1. The Quest Early Adolescent program i s being successfully used 
at Flowing Wells Junior High. Every seventh grader must take 
the skills for adolescence program. 

2, The High School is using the Quest Program and it is a popular 
elective for the Sophomore and Junior class. 

Page 2 
: 



147 

3. Flowing Wells had a very successful Project Graduation last 
year in 1985 and plans another for 1986. 

Marana School District 

Marana, located 15 miles west of Tucson is growing very rapidly. 
It has a diverse population of rural and urban students. 

1, Marana High School is using some of the programs of the 
Matrix. They are in the process of developing curriculum at 
this time. 

2. Tortilita Junior High is using the Quest Early Adolescent 
program with a great deal of support from parents. 

Scottsdale 

Surveys were done in 1981 in the Scottsdale School District 
indicated problems in the community were in line with national 
average. The surveys also indicated early need for parent 
education about substance abuse. 

1. Training sessions were held for approximately 600 parents. 

2. A parent group, Informed Parents, was started and the group 
produced a parent handbook which was printed by the Circle K 
Corporation and mailed to each parent in the school district. 

3. Curriculum development was updated for grades K-12 for 
substance abuse prevention. 

4. Close working relationships were established with Police Dept, 
Camelback Hospital and other social service organizations, 

Aft~r the loss of state support, activity died down until recent 
national attention was focused on several high schools i nvolved in 
cocaine rings. 

Exhibit 

Flagstaff 

The Flagstaff community formed Citizens Against Substance Abuse 
(CASA) after the Chemical People Project in 1983. Casa is 
networking the Flagstaff community. The Department of Corrections 
gave CASA a grant to develop Camp Flag, • Family Living Action in 
Growth" and 65 people were trained. Training in the All Star 
Program was done in Colorado, A Juvenile Court Judge has 
appointed a coordinator for the juvenile court, to work on 
comprehensive plan for their area. Flagstaff has their o wn 
district-wide handbook for Substance Abuse. For information 
contact Nina Poore. 

Exhibit 
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Lake Havasu 

Lake Havasu had excellent leadership from Lori Nelson the past 
President of Medical Auxillary for Mohave County. 

1. Involvement of entire civic organizations (Lions & 
Rotary) 

2. Lake Havasu made a parent handbook and brochure on 
Substance Abuse Prevention. 

3. Several conferences were held and attended by national 
speakers from National Federation of Parents. 

4. Pat Schwarzlose is current President. 
5. Grant from Supreme Court on Youth Division Program which 

covers Substance Abuse Education, Counseling for Teens 
and Family. 

6, A newsletter is sent twice a year to Lake Havasu, & 

Mohave County 
7. Selected by National Institute on Drug Abuse to attend 

11 State Planning Conference. 
8. Provided leadership for the Chemical People Project. 

Please contact Lori Nelson. 

Sierra Vista - Fort Huachuca 

May Day Project is a Parent and Community organization that 
focuses on Substance Abuse and relate~ areas of teenage 
suicide, communication and teenage pregnancy. 

May Day became a model program for the Army, nationwide. 

May Day now has a Chapter in Safford. 

May Day has recei v ed several state awards for pre vention. 

Codac & Project Pride 

Codac is a treatment and prevention provider for Pima County. 
Project Pride, developed by Paula Randell is a curriculum for 
grades k-6 which has been successfully used in the Tucson area in 
23 schools and 210 classes. There is an important parent 
education component of the program which has been popular with 
parents. The curriculum has been highly evaluated by the 
Wisconsin Clearing House, particularly emphasizing the parent 
component of the program. This years funding is through the State 
Department of Corrections. 

Major Prevention providers for Tucson ha ve been: 

a. The State Department of Corrections 
b. Codac 
c. Matrix 
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Matrix 

The Matrix has been involved in training for elementary and 
secondary curriculum in the schools. The curriculum is now being 
taught by volunteers rather than the staff of Matrix. A 
significant amount of parent training has occured with the 
Program, "How to talk to your kids about Drugs and Alcohol." The 
Matrix has received training grants from the Department of 
Corrections. 

A significant amount of training for volunteers and professionals 
has been done in the Tucson areas. Activities of the Matrix 
include, recreational activities, wellness retreats, and teen 
theater. Please contact former Director Dr. Robert Schwebel for 
additional information. Dr. Schwebel provides leadership on the 
State Interagency Task Force for Substance Abuse and the 
Governor's Council on Children, Youth and Families. He may be 
reached at 748-2212. 

Pima County Medical Auxillary began its efforts in 1981. The 6th 
grade Curriculum "Lets Talk" has been taught to many Tucson 6th 
graders since 1981. 

"Lets Talk" is a prevention oriented, decision making Curriculum. 
Train i ng is done by the Matrix, a prevention training resource arm 
of ADAPT. Pima County Auxillary has given consistant 
participation and support to: 

Chemical People Project 
Raising Drinking Age 
Passage of Senate Bill 1248 to provide funding for Substance 
Abuse Prevention funding. 

County Medical Auxillaries of Arizona 

Medical Auxillaries of the State have provided leadership, trained 
volunteers working in the schools, and constant support of 
activities such as the Chemical People Project, raising the 
drinking age, and the passage of Senate Bill 1248. 

Project Graduation 

Project Graduation was begun in July of 1985 and is an ongoing 
broad based, community effort to reduce substance abuse at 
graduation time in the Tucson area. We have had excellent 
leadership from Dr. Ron Sparks, President of the Pima County 
Medical Society. 20 major groups in the community have 
participated in the planning. Close working relationships with 
students of 4 major high schools brought about the "Old New Year's 
Eve Party", attended by 800 students on December 27. Ongoing 
planning for a city wide spring party and upcoming graduation 
paties are planned for the remainder of the year. For 
information, please contact Dr. Ron Sparks at the Pima County 
Medical Society. 
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The Jr. Leagues of Tucson and Phoenix have been actively involved 
in Sustance Abuse Prevention through participation in Chemical 
People, Raising Drinking Age, Training and Development & support 
of senate bill 1248. 

Madd Mothers Against Drunk Driving 

Under the Presidency of Helen Wolfe, MADD provided active 
leadership in the Chemical People Project & led petition drive for 
raising the drinking age to 21. MADD had lobbied for Senate Bill 
1248 and supports Project Graduation. 

Arizonan's For Prevention 

AFP is a state wide volunteer organization made up of 
professionals and volunteers from many agencies and in the state 
involved in prevention. The AFP has sponsored and co-sponsored 
several state wide Prevention Conferences. It serves as an 
important resource network in the state. AFP has an excellent 
position paper on Prevention. Please contact Dr. Christine 
Miller, President at 884-8470. 

Exhibit 

Phoenix 

The Palmer Drug Abuse Program (PDAP) was established in 1982 by 
Phoenix business man Robert Huber. The program provides out 
patient counseling, support, teen activities and education. Mr. 
Huber's persistance and dedication made the program possible. 
Approximately $50,000 worth of local funding was raised . There 
are now three locations in the Phoenix metro are a . All loca tions 
are housed in Church building. 

1. Mesa - 1844 East Dinah 
St. Peters Lutheran Church 

2. Phoenix - 2310 North 56th Street 
St. Stephens Episcopal Church 

3, Phoenix - 4901 West Indian School 
Concordia Lutheran Church 

A similar program is needed badly in the Tucson area . 

Phoenix High School District 

Cheryl Watkins, District Coordinator has developed an exce l len t 
curriculum for this district, 

Please contact Cheryl for additional information. 
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Major isues affecting Tucson and Arizona at this time: 

1. Rapid population growth - increasing demand on all 
social & mental health services. 

2. Arizona ranks 48 in nation for funding Behavioral Health 
which includes Substance Abuse. 

3 . Arizona lacks coordination of prevention activities from 
major state departments. 

4. There is no state-wide and regional comprehensive plan 
for Substance Abuse Prevention. 

5. There is a lack of coordination of existing resources on 
a city, county or regional level. We use a bandaid 
approach to our problem. 

6. There is a lack of adequate funding for the staffing of 
School Districts Substance Abuse Coordinators 
sta t e-wide. 

7. The State of Arizona has not made a committment to the 
Parent movement as many other states have. Parents are 
a vital force. We are not using the vast resources & 
influence of National Federation Parents, for Drug Free 
Youth. 
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Major events have oc c ured to develop a strong network of parents, 
professionals and service organizations working together. 

1. Chemical People Project provided a strong informal 
network around the state. It is very easy to mobilize 
people by phone for legislative issues. 

2. Successful laws were passed due to this Chemical People 
network. 

-- The Raising of the Drinking Age 
-- Passage of Senate Bill 1248 

3. Establishment of Interagency Committee on Substance 
Abuse represented by 25 people from around the State to 
imprement prevention curriculum. 

4. Office of Children under the Governor's Office will 
begin in March of 1986 and will kelp to coordinate 
prevention activities. Contact Carol Kamin. 

5. This Hearing will give the state a broad overview of 
activities and programs in the state. 

6. Lions Club International and the Arizona Lions Club are 
sponsoring an Institute on Early Adolecense. 22 school 
teams will be involved around Arizona. 

7, Senate Bill 1248 authored by Cheryll Walkins Chemical 
Abuse Coordinator for Phoenix Union High School 
District. Law came from the people and had enormous 
support from parents, service organizations and school 
districts. 

Exhibit 

Drug Trafficing & Proximity to Mexico 

1, Arizona is now a dumping ground for cocaine and 
marajuana. High availability of drugs translates into 
abundance on the streets at a lower price for our 
children and our labor force. 

2. Prevention planning funding must be entegrated into the 
Federal Enforcement Program with at least a 5-10 year 
committment of funds. 

3. The border states must have a special priority. 
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Recommendations f o r Arizona 

1, Comprehensive Planning on State level for the entire area of 
Prevention. 

2, Arizona and other border states need federal monies for 
prevention which would be part of the Drug Inforcement plan. 
Prevention funding is an important part of enforcement. 

3. The State of Arizona needs to foster and encourage the 
development of parent and community groups on a local, 
regional and state level. The goal should be joining and 
using the resources of the National Federation of Parents for 
Drug Free Youth. 

Exhibit 

4. Funding for School District Substance Abuse Coordinators for a 
5 year period to be used for curriculum development is 
critical. 

5. A State Coordinated Substance Abuse Prevention Plan will help 
the state of Arizona in combating domestic violence, teenage 
pregnancy, teenage suicide, and child abuse. 

"Prevention saves lives and dollars" 

Interagency Committee members from Tucson and Southern Arizona 
include: 

Dr. Robert Schwebel, former Director of Matrix 
Member of Governor's Council on Children Youth 
and Families. 

Mrs. Dianah Tuck, Parent in Tucson Unified School District­
(largest in the state) 
-Member Codac Board of Directors for 3 years 
-Chemical People Steering Committee 
-Executive Committee on Substance Abuse - Tucson Unified 

Mr. Jacob Flores, past President of Arizonan's For 
Prevention 

Prevention training and communication specialist, 
Bisbee, Arizona. 
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Marilyn Civer, Health Coordinator for Marana Health Center 
-Former Arizona Board Member of National Federation of 

Parents. 
-Chemical People Volunteer Coordinator for Tucson and 

Southern Arizona. 

*Many other excellent programs are going on in Glendale, 
Paradise Valley, Mesa, and Tempe. There was not enough 
time to include them in this report. 

A special thank you t o all those people in the state who 
contributed information on very short notice. 

A special "Thank You" to the Marana Health Center for as s ist i ng 
with the preparation and cost of this report. 
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police, paramedics or hospital worl<ers 
with a sharp instrument. The information 
can be read under a microecope. 

The Crime Prevention League is in­
terested in beginning such a program 
which requires the skills cl licensed den· 
lists to affix the dots. Lois of healthy, safe 
smiles ara in store for dentists who vol· 
unl8er !heir S8MC8S for this innovative 
and ,-sary community project. Cell 
623-4802 for details . 

II you know-you would like 
to noml- to be. -~ of u. 
Mon111, ...... wrt1a • lhort bk>­
graplly and IUbm" ltto: 

The Crime "-tlon Laegue, 
135SoulhC.mpbelt, 'lllcaon,15119, 
■-Ilion "ANIAlr" ltlill. 
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YOU CHOOSE 
You won't be the only one to ■ay NOi 
EVERYBODY DOES NOT DO DRUGS 

5D,DDD copies paid for by IBM Corporation 

YOU MAY THINK LIFE IS 
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~ . an.ge, ... .AtcohOI: 
A Handbook tor Parents 

All'l)hitheather School District 
Tucson, Arizona 

PARENT 
HANDBOOK 

A guide for parents 
who have questions about 
substance abui;e ... 

Flagstaff, Arizona 
& 

Lake Havasu, Arizona 

62-482 0 - 86 - 6 

ARENT 
ANDBOOK 

INFORMED 
PARENTS INC 
of the Scottsdale 
School District 
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♦ party of 
♦ the year 

Dcccmbc, 17, 1985 

TCC Exhibition Hall 

Ju,t a lot of fun you'll ,e"-'embcu 
the next mo,nlng! 

·9,m-lAm 

a TeEN1iG8rS' celebR.Ation 
$5 at TCC outlets . 
$6 at door· 

; 

; 

!. 
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A party so students 
won't be dead drunk 
~mllWWUON-
C,11,en S1aN Wntet' 

Whffl high sd1ool >tudents con• 
gregate at a big pany this Friday 
night, the only zing In their drinks 
will be the carbonated water that's 
Added to Pepsi syrup. 

And dial's all ri«ht with them. 

They and others under age 20 
will be at the Old Year's Eve party 
at the Tucson Community Center. 

The party is being organized by 
a commiuee or parents and chil· 
dren who want to reduce incidents 
of teen drunk driving. The commit• 
tee, called Project Graduation, will 
consider lhe party a trial run for 
another it plans to throw in June 10 
keep celebrating student drivers 
sobt-r. 

The idea for a dry party was 
warmly received by students, said 
Chris Mann, a member or the com­
mittee. They are looking forward to 
meeting students from other 
schools. 

Three Tucson bands will be on 
hand to play three kinds ol rock 
music, said Barbara Abrahams, 
who is also on the committee. "Au­
dience" will play metal, "The Dis­
tant Company" will play new wave 
111d "Al Perry and th•· Cattle Co." 
•ill play rockabilly. . 
Radio personalities - Alan Mi · 

charls (KCEE-AM). Ra111ly Murri 
son (KWFM·FM), Rick Alli!n 
(KLl'X-FM). Andy Swvcns (KRQQ­
FM) and Carrie Summers (KHYT­
AM) - will introdure each band 
and give away prizes bet wren each 
band's oeta. Local businesses have 
donated food, beverages and prizes 
like a color television, girt rertifi­
cales and the grand prize: a limou­
sine ride to a dinner for two at Hou· 
llhan's. 

"We wanted ID provide an en· 
vironment when, kids can come 
and have a good time," Abrahams 
said. "They won't have to worry 

· about alcohol being on the premises 
and they won't have to worry about 
drugs being on the premiS<>s." 

Diana Tuck, anotlwr rommittee 
member, said the idea for this party 
should work out vl!ry well lw<·ause, 
.. so many times Wt' parenl~ or the 
schools harp 011 the dangrrs of 
dru~s or the dangers or drinking. 
We get so involved iu that, we lail to 
provide some fun alu•rnativt•s for 
the kids. 

"We should givt• lhcm ~unw op­
tions ii we"rp going to he preaching 
at them about the dangers." 

The Pima County Slwriff's De­
panmenl"s Alllliliary will provid,, 
S<>curity for thP party. Ami youths 
who arrivP at the parry cln111k will 
not be allowed in nor will tlwy br 
allowed to drive home, Ahraharu, 

sttid. They will IK' giv,·11 lree ridus 
home by the Allstal<' Cab Co. Inc. 

"Wr'rt• just hflrt• lo savr livf>s and 
havt• fun," Abrahams ~aid. 

The pany, whi,·h will run lrnm !I 
p .111 . to I a .m. , will ht• i11 thP Exhibi 

tion I-lull. Tit-kct~ C'OSt $!, a11d an· 
availabh• at all T(C outh•b. Tht·)· 
will tw availahl" al till' door for thP 
salllf' prin·. Tiu,. tkkf'I prir 1• i11 
duch•s all £>11lt-rtai1111w111, ht•vt•r 
ilJ.!f'\, '-11Ut'ks 81111 ctoor pn,,, .. 



Downr('lwr J\l;-1:--(:. C::-ecu-. 
r:cros~ tnt' Ri~• Gran0!' ~:-i: :-:--. oowr;. 
tow!", E. f'~E : . i~ ~eec: an ::. rur1· 
oowr,. b~1 tne ,~o~; l1r.1n~ Juare: 
·'°'venuE genen~.! :: o!te:- tnE bes: 
bur:: 1;; leather 2nc:· ~ias~ good.s 
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Mex1c~n d.1sr.~5 anC 1s rr.ore reaso:­
abl\' p:1cec'.. !: ~ i ., :::J.i.ec! on C~l11. It· 
nac10 MeJ;~ . 

jlil(I; c~. 16th c'. s~~ter.ibf~. h:: 

See EL PASO. Pa[!t 3'." 

Bash for teens 
planned at TCC 
By Pat Conner 
Tr,e Ari.:o-,a Daw ... Sta~ 

S choors C'J! The- rio!1a:~·s are 
here B.i, wherf car. h1~r, 
school st~dents turn for 

whoiesome run·, 

One alternam·e i; the Ole Ye~,·, 
E\'e Pan;· or tr.e Ye:c tomorrow at 
the Tucson Com~rnn:ty Cente, Ex­
hibition Hal!. 

"We scheduleo i: foe two da,·, 
after Chr:stmas. thinl;ir.g tha i teen, 
will wan; tc ge: out anc do some 
stepping.' .. said Dr. Ror.::ld Sparl: 
pres1drn1 of ,he Pima Co.int, :vled1-
cal Soc iety . 

Tht pari,· v.a, pl:nncc bi· ,iuder.1 
represe:H~t1ve~ !rorr. Tuc~or. h1~h 
~chool~. s:?1d w·lunrrt.":-- o~rh::H:. 
Abraham,, cc,-or d1re,t0r at J,.;CEE 
and J,.;li 'F~!. 

"They arc iry1r.!! to ~hov. thi!! 
ktd~ cafi h;'.l\(' ,. ~r,(,:J time Wllh0U' 

c!:--ugs: c:- !1q1..o:- . • -::,L :n~: the ccim­
muni1y !S will1n~ !t • c!·.!;: Ii~ w make 
this ;:)\'nilablc to t1C!-," she S~llC 

Local bu~ines, e, '1r.c.! communir: 
S?roups have Co~atcd lime. tale,, : 
and relre,hme;;L~ IG make the 
event poss1bit . 

Three lccu i b:.~ct, w' l i perform · 
The D1sta.nt, :\ud.1e:icf'. anc'. A! 
rerr~· nn <! :f'l C:: ·'.:r 

On-:111 ;wrSll!1 .'.".!J;!r·:- from ! : '."(• 

rjd1(, !- l~.:1~ir. r i~F:,,. l<LPX. 
' • J , :, \ . 

fHO\'Jde er.'t.·: : .. 1.: · . ':r: ! bctweer. 
ban<1, 

Theff• w:li t,r r.10r! th.,n 5P d r.n :­
prize ... . ir. :·: u<'.in~ rec 11 rO ~lbum,. ;, 
I J-1nct. r ~!J ~•• 1ele\·::-:1 .. ;. ~":. !Wt, .::i:r: 
.';1rhe1:,:; .' n l. 1.. llllit."i' r ~. :-1w c ~)I i-!u-..:!t· 
l);!:-1 ·~ \• . . : :· '"'l! i:•; i' ;_,• rt : r: 1·u· b:, C1 :; .. 
111:..: l :n·H, ,: ... ;·:(· ~..--r ·. ;t t.' 

Per,,-( 1• • . ; 

l..! n:.t.:-- . . ! · 1 

Ll •~~.:10:' .._ .. f ; 
~: . ,(' 1 · :~ , ,t,' I 

PREVIE'\A,/ 
V✓ :iat: OiC Years Ev: F-2:-t.1 :::i' 

!r'1e ) 6Gr 

When: 9 p.m . t: 1 a.m. tomO'· 
IOW 

Where: Tucson CommLln 1ty 
Center Ex~ .. ::,: ,on Hall 

Admissior.: S5 per persor .. in• 
eludes so!t drinks. snacks anc 
mus ·c :rorc, three Lve bands 
T 1cke1~ avaiiaO!e at the door . 

bu11ng muricriles Secu:-ity wili be 
prov1dec b:, ofl-du,v pohcemer .. 
and rhe c1:) ;; n01 chargini; for use , 
o! the Exhibit,or. H~!I. 

Spon,c,rs are Proiect Grndua1:or .. 
A,sori~t1on foe Drug Abuse and ~.!· 
cohol1~m Prnentior. and Tre~1-
ment . Tucson Broadc~sters Ass0 -
r1~:i:1r. ~nC.: ?1mn Co'..!n~\' Mcd1c:.: i 
Soc1e:1 Proceeds wii'I ber.e ,: 
ProJect G:-i.lGU:l!H) t~. wt11ch w~~ 

loundec'. e:ir:1C'r t: ·, ;<- ~ 1,;nr to dc•.-t ic,:i 
ulro!iol- :: ·1j c'.:-L:g-frec ~ct1nt1es !c•r 
teens 

Aor.:ih:.:rr,~ Sl:l1C =-~.c- go: 1nvo: ·. ~~ 
n::- .:i \'l,:unteer because she has I \\ ,J 

childre::1 wn0 wi ll soor, be c,:~ 
enN.:cr1 to dn\·e . She 1s concernc ~ 
!!: .:: ti: (' iN1di~.[: C:1U5e of deal ~ fc-
15- tt· :..;-year-olds 1s: accidents rt:• 
l~.IC('. · •~r;.!nhenCri\:r,r 

br. :-t' ~•-•~I', ::;id pet,; ;:ire~~:.ire ai:..' 

l\\t.• f:. L:;1 ;s- re~;,01:s, ... '-- fr•:- ~lcohc: 
'J'~: .1r:1 , '.iJ:. tl't:1.5. Sp:irl-: saic'. 

...t... !r: of :he :!1 Ci'.' ~1\d con~ump111' :. 
11~~ !( (. 1 V. , ; h 1:1C ~; ,·, : ~O ••L. j)OS;: r , ~ 
tH 11-. : '. 11_ .... ,,\·c-r t1.c \~eeher.c~ :ir: ~t 

twh ... · ~;>:!rh ~~ '. ~ . " Tr: ... : CC•~'.· 

: nhi..:t :t- i: ic ;-iro?"> !e:~ -. - !h r:-.- • 
Jj,-.J r, .: rr~~,._ !: ;-:-.-o. :l~.t·! 1.- f r,:- tttr: ~ 

·· 1, c;i1 1 ~·,,: ~- l';·• :-('.c ... ;:;~ Gun:;;.: II' 
t1ni1cl:1 - Tt'C: . <!rt l 11 1 c,r, fr 1, ... · 
! !.c·i r ;· .. : , 1· ·. .~;;1 -. :-I;1n i 
I !11 ·; r '.. ' , · ' • '1, ', ( ... . :: ,.~ · 1· •n . 
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EO Mt:CA1'-'ITMC~· :,uzr, 

A group of high school students enjoys a dry _'Old YHr'• Eve' party held by Project Graduation. 

Soft drinks and hard rock 
draw 800 teens to dry party 
By STELLA PENA 
C ;,:f · S:c .. Vm1e: 

. -\bout 800 of Tucson's hiih 
si:: hool studPnls ,01 together last 
ni~ht for an "Old Year's E\'<.:,. party 
mi :111 s thC' liquor. 

Dr. Ron Spark, chairman of 
Projf'rt Graduation. one of the 
!,po:t!,urs of Inst night 's e\'ent, said it 
,, as.;. \'C'ry sucrc·ssfol e\'eni11~. 

!-it' !,aid al>out 500 s1udems were­
c•xpt·r1rd 10 P.ttend to r!qoy Jin• 
11 .l!!,ll'. s:1al·ks and non•alcuhulir 
~r:11k!,. Tirke1.:; were S~ in ad,·anrr. 
$(, at tht- door. 

S11.irk !,aid lhf !,lUdt•IJl!, ~ta:-tc..·d 
filt1.:r111ii: i1110 tlir ExJ1!bition Hall a: 
tilt "j U('!,UJ1 Com1111111i1,· Centc• r 
alJOlll 8 .,.m .. thouJ!h thf' ."pany of 
ti.·· \l.ir·· •lilt ll •J• l.ll'pin until 8 p.111. 

It t· ncJt·d :n 1 a. m. 

?rr ,l .. : Gr:idt.ation b(•pat1 ta,; 
• .!,; 1; t, 1ot fnr :.ltrrnn!ht·~ to µ;1r· 
li'.'!- .1, .- ... , \1111:? dnnki11~ . Sµ::r~s .::ia111 
,11111· ::!'- ;l1 ,, or~:-ihop, J1atl voin·d 
hOJ•f>~ for a '.°\f•\,· Yt•ar·~ pRr1y. L'11· 

able to find aliy bar,ds wil!::1£ to 
do1~all· a pL•rform:111~·r 011 '.':l~"· 
Yenr 's, the ~wdc·ms cl.ose to hav«: 
their party C'arli<·r . 

" The main thillf is tha.1 they art 
not 011 thC' strec·ts. · Spark said. 

Donations for tht- party camt­
from morC' than 20 ~rouµs and 
agenices. ;ncluding Tuc~on (i '.y 
Council. which pro\'iMd till' Exh i· 
bltion Hal: a1 nci to c: t. 

"\\'c· huvc rcrri\'ed tremrndous 
ci\·ic support and ,,·c.'rt- already 
look in~ into a sµrin; activity.·· 
Spark said. 

The part~ ·gol'rs sat a! tal,l"S a.1111 
converscci must ol thr t,i~in, bu t at 
lt:-a.st 100 could b1: ~l•t-n 011 the danct' 
noor &1 an,· ('11\f• 111ne. 

:,..10s1 bt8an to ll-'a,·c· by 11 p.m .. 
but somr ri· :·• i11<'d u:11il tlw c•nrl. 

"l::\'f'rvu!H' ll!ft l'arlv," ~tic1 
Y,·011nr ·P~rrn: 1:. oi C!i;,IIH Hil,!11 
Schoo!. "Tiu•) wt·nt to ~•J, mi~,-anc1 
lH\\'(' fun <·l,1•\\ hn,~ ... 

~lust st-enH"d H.1 C'll; !J , . tht· ( •\·c-n1. 

hut m:lll) c·o111plai11l'd . .ihtllll 1111' 

music, Spark ...,n,d. CJ1lu ;·, s:1 id tl1l' 

party was borin1Z, 
"l 1lzi11;,, llwy jus1 wa11~c-n svmr-- · 

thin~ tliAt the~ could danLt' to mor'1 
easily." said Svark. 

"\\·e thought about ha,inl!'. o .:s 
spin rf'cords, bu; sv111eOilf'" sug· 
gE"s\E"d live bands would be, bes t. \\·r 
will probably consicier havinJ:, lln:~ 
011e hand anci spin11it11Z record 1, next 
tirnr.'· 

Pnio:--111i11J: f:-r•t.· of char~P fo:- ti.'· 
~tu<.lcllls wrrt- .-\ur.ienct.•. Tiu· ~•i~­
tanrc. and .-\I Pt>rn and Tiu· Ca~ 
tic. Tl1i· ba11ds p!·ovi°d<'cl a ,arit•~ y d 
lu-A\'Y nwt:1 !. CiJllH: mpor,lr~ rod 
aml rnd.·a-bi!h nu :sir. 

"Thf'\' 1w,•d llt'W musi<·. ·· saici 
~lark Sal~ado. 16. of Tucson H.i~h 
School. Sal~odo and his friends ,,i<l 
t ilt•) would han, c11joyE"d su111e send 
tllliSk. 

"] ,\;,., bc;rc•d m l:0 111(' and d '. rln't 
ha,·l' a11)1hi:1~ t.•\.., t• t •do.but! 1'. :~i::·· 
m,,. 1111• 11\d~ir ... 5,;rn: Jol· F nc.-11. 17' a 
F) ,, ,,i:1~ \',•: II~ ~ :!:! b Srl 1••11! -.1;; 
rl••111. 

'T,, 111s1 li1.·i.·1: ~;11111;.'. 1:, ,, . :.1a, 
i11i.: ;,11d cirin\..111!: ... Co\..,·.' 
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f I ans underway tor 
1Project Gradllation' 
•• tOn Nov. 14, a meeting took 

ce in A-100 at the.high achoo! 
order to construct different 

fmmittees to help with Project 
Jraduation. 
,:Just what is Project Gradua­
G_tin? "It's a community effort 
fponsored by Havasu for Youth to 
p,t the people of Lake Havasu to 
fork together for a party for the 
~aduating claas of'86," said Mrs. 
tat Schwarzlose, Havasu for 
Jouth representative. 
i Project Graduation is scheduled 
!Fr May 29, 1986 from 10 p.m. till 
•ound 4 a.m. under the London 
,ridge. Seniors are eligible to 
~tend and may bring one guest. 
}lddmission is free . 
,: The Air Force Rock band has 
:Olready been hired to perform at 
¾fie event, and now some seniors 
:are trying to locate another band 
:Jo perform during the second half :er the night. If another band is not 
!l,und then pouibly a disc jockey 
flay be hired to play records for 
~e students to dance to. 
:; The London Bridge Theater 
will be ahowi"' gi9vies 
throughout the evening. "The ee­
nior clau will chooee at leut two 
movies unleu there is a really 

good movie playing in the theater 
already," said Mrs. Schwarzlose . . 

· Why is ao much time and 
preparation going into the event? 
"We're doing"it to give the Cius of 
'86 an evening together that 
would be drug and alcohol free . 
Graduation night is statistically 
the moat dangerous night of the 
year for high school students and 
many lives are lost," said Mrs. 
Schwarzlose. 

Once a senior and their guest 
have entered the party, then they 
can not leave and come back, 
however, students are allowed to 
enter late . 

"Security will be set up to make 
sure there aren't any gate 
crashers. Security will mainly bf' 
communittee volunteers," saio 
Mrs. Schwarzlose. "We are de­
pending on community support 
from donations to help make the 
project a success, and so far the ' 
community has been behind u, 
100 per cent," she added. . . ,, 

The next Project Graduation 
'tneeting will be held on Jan.· 9, 
1986, in case any interested 
partiee would be interested · in 
helping out or would like to hear 
more about Project Graduation. 

l 
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LEADERS FOR 
QUALITY OF LIFE 

IN ARIZONA 

ADVOCACY 

NETWORKING 

TRAINING 

COORDINATION 

PROGRAM DEVELOPMENT 

EVALUATION 

ARIZONANS FOR 
PREVENTION 

In 1982 two existing state•wide prevention 
organiutiona, the Arizona Prevention Task 
Force and the Arizona Prevention Coalition, 
joined force■ to form Arizonan■ for Prevention. 
The merger waa an effort to strengthen 
prevention and health promotion work 
throughout the state. 

Arizonan, for Prevention (AFP) exIs1s to 
provide leadership and direction in advancing 
ata•wkte prevention efforts. AFP commits its 
collective expertise to developing proactive 
prevention pollclea and serves as a resource 
pool In the areas of training, advocacy, 
program P9velopment, evaluation, networking 
and coordination . 

In addition, AFP exists to strengthen and 
maintain linkages among prevention people to 
develop needed improvements for the field , 
and to pubUcize and support the successes 
and accompllshments of current effort AFP 
repr .. nta prevent ion mterests m such fields 
11 bu1inn1 and industry employee assistance 
programs, public education. medicine, alcohol 
and drug abuse programs, child care. mental 
health, law enforcement, corrections and 
social Nrvices. AFP encourages the creation 
of prevention partnerships among state 
government, local government and the private 
aector to produce the most effective and 
unified prevention efforts possible. 

The Arizonans for Prevention makes the 
following NCommendation1: 

1. Adoption of the following standard 
definition of prevention, as contrasted to 
remediation, by slate government, local 
government and lhe private sector 
throughout Arizona : Preventmn Is the 
CrNtlon of conditions, opportunities and 

experiences which encourage and develop 
heallhy, sell-sufficient people. 

2. Elevation of cost◄ffecllve prevention .. a 
priority through the commitment of fundt. 
planning and coordinatmg acIiv1II•: and 
noce1Ury policy and legisl■tove CN1119!11 
at the state and local level. '.: 

3. Commitment by diverae groups •naa,ed 
in prevention activities to add, ... th.­
fundamental common causes of vartoua 
community problems. raIher than 
addressing only the problems 

4 Acknowledgement by stale gowernment. 
local govern men I and lhe private sector of 
their responsibility in prevention, 
recognizing that prevenlion is lhe aha* 
responsibility of the enIIre community. 

5. Adoption of prevention policies by alt 
governmenIal and private community 
groups which are currently engaged In 
prevention activities by virtue of their 
purpose. 

6. Commitment by groups engaged in 
prevention act1vit1es to public 
accountabll1ty and evaluation In· 
accordance with appropriate evalutllOn 
procedures. 

How to Join AFP 

AFP 1s looking for ind1v1duals end 
orgarnzaIIons with an active mterNt In 
prevention, who are will.mg to share In 
promoting purposes, goals and commitmena·· 
to the organization. 

Mail in the membership appllcat1on with your 
check or money order and you will be put on 
the mailing IIsl. Meeting limes and locattona 
are announced by mail. 

.... 
~ 
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The lns1i1u1es on Early Adoles<:ence are one-day events being held 
thruughoul the United Stales and Canada . Their purpose is to bring 
educator.; and wmmunily leader.; together to address the critical issues 
of early adolescence, 10 explore the latest research on the lopic, and lo learn 
about an exciting new life skills program called Skills For Adolescence. 

A number of leading national organizations concerned about youth 
have panicipatcd in developing Skills For Adolescence and are co­
sponsoring or par11L'ipa1ing in the lnstilules. Rarely has an effon of this 
magnitude been launched with such broad-based suppon. The sponsor­
ing and participating organizations include: 

American Association or School Administrators 

W.K. Kellogg Foundation 

Lions Clubs International 

National Federation of Parents for Drug-Free Youth 

National Middle School Association 

National YfA 

The Quest National Center 

W. Clement and Jessie V. Stone Foundation 

Skills For Adolescence is a school and community educational 
program designed specifically for young adolescents and their parents. The 
program targets the early adolescent years (ages ten to founeen) . since this 
is a panicularly vulnerdble stage of development and the lime when many 
forms of negative behavior are likely lo begin. The goals of the program 
include helping teenager.. learn how to deal with the challenges of our com­
plex society by offering positive growth experience~ and teaching specific 
coping skills. The program places special emphasis on preventing drug 
and alcohol abuse, building M:lf.<:onfidence. and enhancing skills in leader­
ship, decision making. communication, and goal setting. 

\.f 

~ 6~.!YnLernLUiond 

.America/ti .A&wcia/UJ-/v Pl 
Jc/wot JUrl,Vl,Ml/'a.to-M, 

and 

~Uie~ f'f'!P(,U'-~ 

a~ 

§IULitu,te,,(Ja, 6~ ~e, 

Wed~~sday - January 22, 1986 

10:00 am - 4:00 pm 

The Phoenix Hilton 

Phoenix, Arizona 

...... 
~ 
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JliiA&J FOR YOUD-I 
r. 0: :, 
t"n~•--.. , 
>' .-~-- 00 YOU KNOW? 
r, 
i.~ , ),:. 

i_tM, fine-third of all kids in America uae ilegal tr · ·. i-
~ out of 16 high school Nniors use marijuana .,__....,. 
• 6iftie amount of alcohol in a 12 oz. beer, 5 oz. 

_...., wine, or a mix drink containing 1 ~ oz. of 
' .iquor. 

~-graders haw all been expoeed tolOffle 
. bm al drug&. 

, -. out o1 .,_ hWI IChool atudenta t.u a 

~ dltalkw•problltn. 

~--~ntmakecoi'itainl 1trr»morecarcinogens 
... i'{ 

:·-IDbeccosmoke . 

.:"ThoGnolllddlctm."of lhelO'a,UIMI 

t~ .,, • .,,, ,,k • r-· ... . ._ , . 

v-
i 
I 

I 

GUIDELINE 
FOR 

ALL PARENTS 
WHO 
CARE! 
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WHAT WE 1rib; .... 
PARENT SUPPORT GROUP 
Concerned parents meet-'~_....,. 
of dealing with substance ~ ptoMln tiHd 
obtain up to date d"'f -WO,,ndffott · 'F'dfl1i81e 
information caB Marge ~ -1155-0Ml ·of'Mcfey 
C2amowski 855-4650. ·" 

DRUG EDUCATION 

Kathy McAndrew, Pat Schwonbse, Lorie Nelton 
giue educational presentations to pa,..,..~ 
school and senJice organizations. We gw strav,t 
forward factual information on the dangsr o/ drug 
and alcohol abuse. 

OFFENDERS PROGRAM 

Organize a community drug education p.o;ttan 
for youth who are on probation or suspended/f'om 
school for drug and alcohol abuse. 

PREVENTION PROGRAM 
Encourage a preuention program int ... ~~ to 
include self-esteem, decision making skilla, .~ 
and drug information. 

YOUTH PROGRAM 

Organize teenagers with some crwfibflfy to go into 
the elementary schools and giue ~ mess­
ages. Start a peer group c~ or tuto,ing 
program and encourage wholesome '8enqgs acti­
vities which discourage drug and alcohol use. 

RESOURCE MATERIAL 
Distribute educational information to schools, 
parents, youth, seruice clubs, and libraries. 

LEGISLATION 
Supports f!//ecta>e legialation and works to change 
those laws that u,dt,min• our efforts to red.,ce 
the incidence of drug and alcohol abuse. 

f 



HOW TO JOIN THE FIGHT 

I want to join Havasu For Youth in the fight againlt drug and alcohol abuse: ___ $!.00 per year. (lnclw:bil M11111tber~ 

I would 6ke to support your efforts by making a donation of: __ _ 

Manbenhip fea and contributiona are tax deduct.able. 
Name _________________________________ _ 

Adena---------------------------------
Sa'Nt 011w s.. 2lp 

Home Phone ------------- Olice Phone---------------
~ particular mo/ interat in la,wipn:g ,.,__, Fw ~ arc 

□ Pwmt Support Group a Cllriall a L•e' 1,•1ot, 
□ Education Cl~, 0 Youth AatMti11 

HM'ASUPIIIYOtmf 
2CM5 ec..na. I.Ml HM.au aty,:iit.an. 86409, _.,-... 

-0) 
-:i 



A CONFERENCE DESIGNED TO GENERATE ACTION 

May 9 & 10. 1985 
YWCA Leadership Tra ;n;ng 

Center 
9440 N. 25th Avo. 

Phoenix, Arizona 85021 

85 CONFERENCE CD 
,a 10, 11U 
ferahlp Training Friday, May 10 
!enter 
joenlx 

8:00 am 

8:15am 

General Session 
Keynote Address 

HON. JACQUE STEINER 
9:00-9:55 ,m Worl<lhop IV 

SIJC)wcaolng Succeaa I 1 
Seven showc11ea w#I M featur«J Hparate/y In OM 25--mlnute .... ,on. rt-• 
Alter• 5-mlnure b,.llk, the,. • .,, w111 ·i. repHled. "-·': 

10:15-11: 10 em Worklhop V ., 
Showculfll/ Suocus I 2 ·~ ·· 

A socond group ot ... .,, IHIU,.d 1tparatt/y In one 25-mlnute •~Ion. , • 
Aller a 5-mlnutt b~H/t, ,,,. •••en w/11 be r•~-
11:115-12:15 pm General S-lon ' 

FHlurlng Awards made by ARIZONANS FOR. 
PREVENTION 

Partlcl/.nr, wlU be ·on their own· tor lunch 

1:15 pm 8pec;lal S-lon on 
Community N•tworklng 

4:30 pm f-dl!lu'"ment 

• NANCY HUGHES, Director, Pre­
vention Unit, Az. Dept. ol Cor­
rection, 

□-0-□ 

WORKSHOP II 
ADVANCED PREVENTION TRAINING 

11:00am' 

WORKSHOP Ill 
HIGH-RISK STRATEGIES 

1:30pm 

Preaentors: • ANEESAH NADIR, CODAMA 
Services 

0 Preg,..nl & ParMllng 

T-- □ • PATRICIA ANAYA, CODAMA 

Presentors: • SHARLENE WOL CHIK, Ph. 0 . 
Services 

• EDMUND PORTNOY, Community 
Treatment Program 

• IRWIN SANDLER, Ph. D. 
• HARR Y KOMENSKI, MSW 
□ Cltlldret1 ol OJ,,orced □ 

• MARK ROOSA, Ph. D. 
• LAUREL CAPPO, ACSW 
□ Chlldren ol Ak:ohoU.m □ 

• JOANNE GERS TEN, Ph. D. 
a Chlldren ol p.,.,,,., a .. ,,, a 

0 Chlldnn ol CINmkelly• 
· D-1 Femi/IN □ 

• JANEEN BAILE Y & 
• DAN BABBITT, Psychology Dept., 

Scottsdale School District 
□ E•_,.,nol Clllldron □ 

Continued . 

:OBLE M S T H AT A R E N 'T T H E RE ... YET" 

... , 

..... 
&l 



•. , r · • 

TEXN6:.AR 4lN CRUCS 
7800 9-1 Creelc Blvd~ Suite 381-W 

• ~'.{ _ .Austin, T•- .1_8757 ·-- . . . 
- -=----- ---~ ---

RCCilc,i A 

tlEGlON I 
le•~• Wor on Dr1.19s 
1,01 fc:.t l1ttl St. 
Suit..e 20' 
OcM..so, lll 7'7'2 
1,,s1 348-5"" 

Te•orw' •or on 0~ 
)132 (aecuU•• Dr, 
Suit.. 115 
Son ,t.ng,elo 1 ll "'°" 
1,1s1 '"i.-~,, 

~!C:~~:t~1t0':1,u.r'-""-----' 
18:>0 Shool CrHI,; lhd. 
Suite 3',0-W 
Al.St.in, Tll 71157 
{5121 it5'-43'o5 

LAW [t,WOltC[M[Nl COOROlNAl~ 
leaor,s' Wor on Or"'5P 
1111 ror•t Lane 
Dellos, TX 75230 
121'•1 ",-4111, 

169 

TM (DIUfJal[ t■ ,..,.UaNd qi.,or-

1.er11., U. T■--• tfol' on Ori,,p1, 
tmG 9hool ..C:...,.: aou1e..-orcl, SuU.• 
»1..w, ..,,_u", , ... 11151 . 
.John G. MctCoy, lt..e1.tUN1 Director 
Jo.-u.te-Uitol" 

lEXANS' WA" ON O,iJIJGI 
fltEGIONAl MA' 

JOHN McKAY 
E•eC!Jb\'tO.•ecic, 

,tOWHtn 
A4m,n1111a1, ... AUtl1&1\I 

REGION 0 

Non Profit Org. 
U.S.Postege Poid 

A..ist in, Tea.es 
PenTli't No. 1492 

te .. on9 ' Wor on Dr"'i9 
7800 Shoal Crull llvd. 
Suite 388-W 
.....,_Un, Tl 78757 
1s121 1is,-J1n 

lllE.GION E 
T••on•' Wor on Drugs 
1001 Pol looker Rd, 

:!!:,:i City, lX 781'-8 
(5111 ,56-1~ 

RCGJON f 
T ••OOS ' Wor 01"1 Or~ 
3311 •••t ,Uot,or.,a 
51.iih 107 
Ho..iston, Tlt 710'98 
t'1JI 522·'-" 

MINOR] TY C~]NATOR 
TeaOIW' Wor on Drug• 

~~Ji,h s::~k M~~~o~~l~~~::, su. 202 
So,, Antonio, Tlt 7822.r, 
(512) ,21.1508 

JJTH COOROINATOR 
Teaon•' •or on Drwvs 
1800 St!ool Cr .. lt llvd, 

51.iihl88·• 
Austln, Tl 1815'1 
1s,21 1os,...1o3'S 



Drug 
Abuse: 

Family 
Enemy 
Number 

One 

NATIONAL 

FEDERATION OF 

PARENTS FOR 

DRUG-FREE YOUTH 

MESSAGE FROM 
NANCY REAGAN 
''M Fint Lldy, NF'P's NatioNI Honorary Chainmn 
and a J)Ul':nt. I w~ with l!Mfflhffl of tht Nationa.1 

Fedtr.llion of P;r,~nu for 
'- DrUI-F'rtt Youth U..ir 

conctm and com•nd 
I them for ltwir 

utraordirwy efforts 
toward mdina todaiy's 
dNQ crisis .amona youth. 
11~1 drua,s h.11~ btcomr 
1 pcNuiw and 
dHtructiw force in our 
aocidy. Wr know lhat the 
most tfftcliw way lo stor 
drua abUM: is to UM the 

customn away from lht product By tducalina 
pa~nls. NFP rnabks f1miliu to,,.,...., drua ust 
from st.artinll or to.« ..., for thost alrudy 
involffli ll is only throu•h this kind of 
commilmtnl dtdiulion and hi.rd work from aroups 
such u thr NFP th.It nttdlns IT'lifll)' .and wutr 
of youna liws will bt .1vokled. 

Co'tlffllmrnt ~ its pl.1.cr in try;nll to interdict 
dru&s cbminll into tht country and in punishina 
pushen. but in !ht final anal)'lis. •II•,.,.,,, _ ....... ....,,,._,,_ __ .. 

NaacyReap■ 
Nf'P N1tional Honorary Chainnan 

DRuc PROBLEMS TODAY 
• faer,,· fiw s«ond!r. 1 lttn is inw,lwd in • dru& 

1kohol-rtl1tN Kcttknl 
• Mott thin h.lilf of 111 tttna,t duths mull from 

dnl& ' 1kohol UK. 

• TM l\'Trllf brainnini I.ft of marijuana ustf1 1s 
12 ~1~ akohol 11.S ~an. 

• Thu.- h.u bttn an alannina inctt'W 1n 1hr: uw 
of maniu1na m araiks6- 8 Ahout fl perctnt of 
lheSt ch,ldrtn ~mokr m.ariJmna . .and ah,oul 2 
percrnl OfarJ'fo11mattly 1"8.000 111- 13 )'Cilr · 

~ $ u..~ 11 II lt:UI wrtklr 
• Morr th.an !i ~rnnt ol 10-1 l yur-old$ usr 

1kohol and ldmil to llttlin• drJnk 11 leul 
Wftkly Ainon• U-18 YtM·olds. nun than 
~ !:;~,tnl 1rt drinkint from oner I Wttk 

• Coainc UM it on tht riM amon• hiah school 
shdtnb. Pro;tcUon1 lhow that by tht tnd ol 
1985. 20 pncent ol hi.ah w:hool 1tudrnts will 
havir tried COCliM before i,adUAtiftl and 
1M ,-cal ol auburt»n hi•h school studrrnu. 
.... __ _ 

• Pill•PGPSNnt appean lo br thr: iwwly rmertin• 
Pd ahdabk chotc:n "h~h." Nurfy 12 perrtnl 
of hiCh tchool lludrnb l.lkr "' uppm·· .and 6 
pncent pop "'downen." Iv lor 01hr, t~s °' 
drues such u eluc 1niffina. LSD or PCP r an1tl 
dust'1, llmOlt 10 pr,ccnl ofl4-18 ~ar-okb 
haw tried thrm in 1hr past y,u,,. and 
approJ1hnlltly 300.000 ult thrm 11 Jusl once a -

WHATISNFP? 
Foundrd In May 1980. tht National frdm,tion of 
P1rt:nb f« Orut-frrr Youth INF'PI is a non-profit 
orpniution comm,urd 10 ra1sinlil a grnrra11nn of 
dNt-frtt ~'Oulh. 11..s rnnc,p,al ob,rCll\'T 1$ to .l55ijt 
in thr: formation 1nd SUPrOrt of k>cll p.rrnt and 
y,outh ,roups m commumt1rs urou Amtriu to 
tlimin11t drut and alcohol uSt amon(I )'Outh NFP 
is 1ht voict of 1hr 11rau roots p,irtnl fflO\'tmtnl 
and I valU1blt rnourct to tnd our n1tt0n·s 
adolntrnt drull cnsis NFP"s protnmi, o1nd 
activilin ,1,r coordinilrd from ita ftltionat 
huaquartrn in \vuh1na1on. OC. ind implt mtnlrd 
by drdicatrd volunlttrs at 1hr loc1I lr\Otl NFP 
actividrs atT supporttd b)· membuships •nd 
pnvatt srclor contnbut,ons. 

AcTIVITIES OF NFP 
• ~ of 1n annual l\llloftll conftrrncr 

in \\'ash1na1on DC· 
• ,,,._,_,_, of RBCH Arnrnn 

llrsJl(lni.iMr. Eduutrd AdolttcrnL, Can Htlp 
Amn,n 1,1op dru15'. l1. a youth tradrrshir 
traininat pro,rcl lo hrlp oldr, jl!Kknt~ rd1.1n1t 
younltr unrs. 

•~of an umbrtlla Oflln111t10n ' " 
nrhrnrk u1Mm5t •nd nr-..· Jrufl•ft-tt ,..,,, 
a,ours u NFP nth1·nrh,-ffttt1' lruur!'>. 

• ~I ,1fM11r otlwt1rkjmU , 1.11r,and 
j(,1tt nrlworiii nr,.sk-Ul'r: 

• c.n,-,.,. wi th 1hr NattOn•I Alloci,1tinn of 
Brotdcast.-rs INABI fo, frtt. OYtr-thr-air rubhc 
KTVic:t announcrmrnts and rrotramm1n11. 
•~of P,ojttt ~~~U.t!IO~ 

National Autnmoh1lr Llralrrs ,\.,.1ooo.1tmn 
National flon,I Markr11nt Coonc1I. fliatmnal 
RuUun,nt ,AsJ,OC1allon ind thr Nal mnal Soft 
DnnkA$J,OC11hon. 

• ....,._.,, 1n tJw drwlot)ffltnl of thr Naoonal 
Partnrnhip to Prtwnt Alcohol ind l>rull Abuse. 
sponsortd by tht U.S Otpartmrn1 of Just1ct 

• ~ of pubhc srrvict 1nnounctmtnl.s 
luturinl Nancy Rupn. Rfookr Shirkb. Kryr 
Luke. and Hr T. 

• ,,,___,.., ind promotion nf thr Dn.i(I 
Enforcrmtnl Admmistn.tion·!'> pro1tnim to tram 
hiah school co.chu in drua prrvtnt1on 
rducat,on. 

• ~ in Whitt Hous-r lntrmallon.al Finl 
Ladiu Confrrtncr on Oru(I Abuse. 

• ~,.,,.,,., of NFP shdt sho1« Im ui.t t't}· loc1I 
SMrtnt lrDUP!' 11 confrrtnces. srmm1rs or 
communll)' mrcti n1ts 

BENEFITS OF 
MEMBERSHIP 

As a mrmbrr o4 thr So1honal Frdera11r>n r,f P1rtnt, 
fOf ON(l-frrt Youth. )'OU ,.-.11 ht,nmt rart uf tht 
national mob1hnt1on tffuf1 .... mlun(I to tnjUFf lhat 
Amrric~· s you1h ..,,.i\l lro-..· ur dru(I ftt'f" You "·•II 
hlw ti!)" 1ccru lo tools nrcn ..... n· It• crralr a 
c1mf111tn or tnhancr u,stm(I rroQ~m, m your 
a,ra. Thor mclude 
• t+r,Jarrtl ,...trtNII: drull: and :ilcnh"l 

tducalmnal bmchurf!I fc>r 6dull< anJ ,uuth 
Culdrhnt, '°' Or(lo1mimt , .. ur l'arl·nt c;,.,ur 
Educ.1IIN1 Pubh, ~;r,kir,51 'hnull l'.a,o>nl 
Commun,11 r..~k FN,r \bnuJI Pn·,.._ ~1•J1:i 
Cu1drhnu. quar1trl!l nr1olrttr1 anJ ltt1~l.i t1,·1• 
updalt. · REACH Amtnca · \"oulh Trammll, 
M;r,nu1I. "-n t1-P,1raphrm.1h.i Kit anJ l,1ct ~hfl'1 "-• NFPN.,,.._,..,.,u,,,, - t111u.554 IUDS • 11.,.,_,.,.,-,. on Capitol lilfl anJ •1th ftJtral 
aatnc1tj, 

• fl¥'WIHJ: lo, t.u -utmrt :,!Jtu, fur r,11•n1 
a,ours u!Wrr tht ~rp umhrr11 .a 

• l:Mttllltf w1lh natu>nal nr•~ mo>d1.1 
• ,,.,_,,..,_,, anJ pw(lram cltarmj!_huu~ 
• c.,,.,,..,.,., AwrTIM'U ru'"l'nlllu•n~ 
• Uw.,,.,_I ,.v,k-ht11'' )nJ .... · mm.ar~ 
• Tn,l,tff¥...,.. for \, ... al 1nJ r.-~11•11.al an•ur, 
• A .. ,..,..,,...,~ f11t ~ rrnli-. ,·nuth 

rd1.tCaton ind othrn in Wuh1nawn. IX: 
• NIP N--. ,,_,.. s,,.,.t,,n ,..,...,: 
• N.-.,,. .. ~CH A...-ric•'" youth lr1drnh· 
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4th National Conference 

Conference Speakers 

• Honorary Chairman • 
Mrs . Nancy Reagan 

• Claudia Black . Ph .D .. M.S.W. 
• James Crowley 
• Susan L. Dalterio, Ph .D. 
• Judge Andrew DeVine 
• Robert L. Du Pont, Jr., M.D. 
• H. Stephen Glenn, Ph.D. 
• Mark Gold, M.D. 
• Donald Ian Macdonald, M.D. 
• Beth Polson 
• Mark Scharenbroich 
• and more 

November 
7-9, 1985 
Mayflower Hotel 
Washington, D.C. 

Come join the 
American Team 

for 
Drug-Free Youth 

Parent/Youth 
Community 
Conference 

For further information 
contact : 

DBDm AND 100TB: 

• 
National Federation of 

Parents for Drug-Free Youth 
8730 Georg ia Avenue 

Su ite 200-210 
Silver Spring, MD 20910 

1 · 800 · 554-KIDS 
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--DD nun: NA Tl ONA L 

FEDERATION OF 

PARENTS FOR 

DRUG-FREE YOUTH 
A not for profil corporation organized to provide leadership 

and services to local parent groups throughout America. 

SM 11182, NFP 

"Government has its place in trying to interdict drugs 
coming into the country and in punishing pushers, 

but in the final analysis, it is the parent groups 
who are going to make the difference." 

Nancy Reagan 
Honorary Chairman of the NFP Conference 

REPORT TO MEMBERS AND FRIENDS 
NOVEMBER, 1985 

Nal,onal HeadQuarters: 8730 Georgia Avenue • Suite 200 • Silver Sprong, Mary land 20910 

301 -585-KIDS 

• 

') 
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The National Federation of Parents for Drug-Free Yout n 
is pleased to report that your support toward the growt~ an d 
development of a parent and youth prevention networkinq effo r~ 
i n America has been used effectively and is working! 

The principal objective of NFP is to assist in the · 
formation and support of local parent and youth groups in 
communities all over America who can serve to eliminate illicit 
drug and alcohol use among youth. 

NFP's task is understandably enormous. Ille9aJ drugs 
are now a 100 billion dollar a year business in the United 
States. To combat this, a well-coordinated, adequate staff 
at the national level is required and a volunteer effort by 
hundreds of thousands of parents across the U. S. 1• 
indispensable in the battle to stop this tragic destruction 
of our youth. 

Starting in the home, NFP evolved from a virtual grass 
roots parent revolution against illicit drugs into an inter­
nationally recognized success. NFP now represents hundreds 
of thousands of volunteer parents, youth, educators and others 
who've joined together to say, "Enough, let's get drugs out o f 
our schools, out of our homes and out of our communities!" 

NFP is asked regularly to consult with other national l y 
recognized groups and agencies who are in drug-related fields. 
Law enforcement experts, ranging from street "cops" to U. S. 
Attorneys, judges and Drug Enforcement Administration Director , 
Jack Lawn, tell us, "We can stop trafficking much more success­
fully if NFP can take away the customers." NFP is also working 
with over 155 national groups to form the National Partnership 
to Prevent Drug and Alcohol Problems Among Youth. NFP was 
invited to present its prevention strategies to 17 Firat Ladies 
from around the world at the White House in June! 

The National Federation of Parents for Drug-Free Youth 
and its Honorary Chairman, Nancy Reagan, are proud to report t he 
following projects and accomplishments: 
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• Joined with the National Association of Broadcasters 
(NAB) to plan mutually beneficial strategies for 

• 

public service and programming. NAB passed a resolution 
at its national board meeting to join, support and 
promote the efforts of the NFP. 

Distributed public service announcements featuring 
Nancy Reagan, Brooke Shields, Keye Luke, Mr. T and 
others listing the National Federation of Parents for 
Drug-Free Youth address and hotline, 800-554-KIDS. 
NBC assisted NFP by ~dding the identification lines and 
NAB distributed them to its 750 member tv stations. 

• Joined and assisted in development of National Partner­
ship to Prevent Drug and Alcohol Problems Among Youth. 
This partnership includes citizens' groups, media, 
professional and corporate organizations (including 
brewers) to work to prevent alcohol and drug use by 
youth. One hundred fifty-five other nationa?. groups 
are involved. 

• Developed "Project Graduation Celebration," promoting 
drug and alcohol-free prom and graduation parties in 
cooperation with the National Association of Broad­
casters, National Automobile Dealer's Association, 
National Floral Marketing Association, National 
Restaurant Association and the National Soft Drink 
Association. 

• Assisted in developing and promoting Drug Enforcement 
Administration's program to train high schoo :. coache s 
in drug prevention education. 

• Served on the American Bar Association Advisory 
Commission on Youth Alcohol and Drug Problems. Th i s 
commission's recommendations for prevention were 
unanimously passed by ABA's House of Delegates. 

• Worked with the National PTA to help promote passage 
of their 1985 "No responsible use" resolutioP . It 
passed. This resolution, modeled after NFP's, says 
educational programs should be directed towa rd " no us e " 
of drugs or alcohol by youth. 

• Conducted the third annual national confere n ce fo r 
parents, educators and drug/ alcohol professionals in 
Washington, D. C. 

• Parti cipated on national and international r a dio and 
television programs (International coverage include d 
Peru, Jamaica, Colombia, England and Venezue la ). 

( 2) 

J 
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• Participated in White House International First Ladies 
Conference on Drug Abuse. Seventeen first ladies 
attended. Testimony was translated into seven languages. 

• Extended honorary memberships to seventeen first ladies 
attending the White House International Conference on 
Drug Abuse. 

• Met with delegations from twenty-five (25) other 
nations seeking to replicate our prevention strategy. 

• Participated in national conferences of the following 
groups to further national networking, 

National Association of Broadcasters 
National Association of Life Underwriters 
Chemical Specialties Manufacturers Association 
National Federation of Republican Women 
Parents Resource Institute for Drug Education 
White House International First Ladies Conference 

• Co-sponsored a Capitol Hill reception with the 
Congressional Families for Drug-Free Youth to celebrate 
the publication of "Marijuana Alert,• published by 
McGraw~Hill and written by Peggy Mann. This book 
details the growth of the parent movement and describes 
the health hazards of marijuana and its harm to society. 

• Increased communications to members by adding a quarterly 
Legislative Update to members tracking Federal drug laws. 

• Established state networks in forty-two (42) states. 
Supported state networkers with newsletter specifically 
to keep them informed of new ideas and link them with 
their counterparts in other states. These 42 state 
networkers are principally parent group volunteers. 
NFP also provided the state networkers with a free 
supply of various informational and educational 
brochures to be distributed in their state. 

• Successfully supported parent groups in Columbia, 
Missouri in their efforts to defeat a pro-drug 
movement to reduce marijuana laws in their city. 

• Supported the annual 4th of July Family Celebration 
in Washington, D. C. This event is a counter state­
ment against the annual marijuana smoke-in at the 
nation's capitol. 

( 3) 
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• Invited to broadcast message via closed circuit 
television with NAB President encouraging their 750 
member tv stations to join NPP's efforts to mobilize 
grass roots to work for drug/alcohol prevention. 

• 

• 

Increased staff to meet accelerated demand for NFP 
services created, in part, by national Public Service 
Campaign promoted by the National Association of 
Broadcasters. 

Developed 10-minute slide show on NFP to be shown at 
conferences, seminars and lend to local groups for 
their use. 

• Established an endowment to ensure the future of NFP. 

• Transferred all financial records to computer for easier 
access and detail. 

• Moved from school classroom office setting to 
professional office space near subway and bus lines. 

• Continued to distribute a national newsletter, now a 
12 page tabloid, quarterly. 

• Recognized by the National Association of Alcoholism 
and Drug Abuse Counselors with their Distinguished 
Service Award. 

• Received the services of Campbell-Ewald Company, 
an advertising firm, to assess NFP's marketing and 
planning needs. A five-year plan is now in place as 
a result. 

YOtlTll DBVBLOPMBNT 

• Developed REACH America [Responsible, Educated 
Adolescents Can Help America (stop drugs!)]. REACH 
America is a-youth training project teaching older 
students to educate younger ones and provide positive 
teen peer leadership. 

• Hired national youth director to guide the youth project . 

• Initiated a national youth network to pull together all 
drug-free youth groups under the umbrella of the 
National Federation of Drug-Free Youth. 

• Conducted first annual youth training seminar under 
REACH America at NFP's third national conference. 
Nancy Reagan was invited to be their "national coach." 

(4) 
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• Developed REACH America training manual, promotional 
brochure, youth-oriented drug and alcohol prevention 
brochures. 

• Added "youth news• page to NPP's quarterly newsletter. 

• Sponsored REACH America training seminars in 25 states. 

• Designated youth national mascot. Drugless Douglas, 
NPP's giraffe mascot was named last year through a 
contest conducted by the "Mini Pages," a nationally 
syndicated children's activiy booklet in the Sunday 
comics. Columbia, Maryland residents 12-year old Julie 
and 9-year old Jennifer Davidson's name suggestion was 
selected from over 2,000 entries nationwide. 

McDonald's Corporation designed a giraffe lapel pin 
as a conversation piece to enlist the helo of others 
in demonstrating NFP's campaign slogan "Come On America, 
Stick Your Neck Out fpr Kids" through the National 
Federation of Parents for Drug-Free Youth. 

SERVED AS CONSULTANTS TO: 

U. S. Attorneys 
Congressional Wives 
McDonald's Corporation 
U. S. Department of Justice 
Drug Enforcement Administration 
National Institute on Drug Abuse 
National Institute on Alcoholism and Alcohol Abuse 
United States Information Agency 
DuPont Pharmaceuticals 
National Association of Life Underwriters 
Chemical Specialties Manufacturers Association 
American Bar Association 
President's Commission on Organized Crime 

( 5) 



The llewsleader (a -letter by the 
.. tional Association of Secondary 
School Principals' - circulation 
35,000 high school principals) 

Scholastic Update 

.... York TIMS 

The lluhlngton Post 

Chi cage, Sun Tl•s 

Catholic Standard (Archdiocese of 
llash1ngton, circulation 57,000) 

L1Sten llapulne 

N1nl-Pap1 (nationally syndicated 
child's acthlty page for Sunday 
coal cs) 

Congressional Record 

,..tional Council on Alcoho11sa 
newsletter 

The Coaunlc1tor (llh1rlpool 
Corporat I on news 1 etter) 

lloatn' s Day 

F•lh Circle 

Prevention (National Institute on 
Drug Abuse newslatter) 

Educator's Progress Service Index 

The ,..tlonal Center for Research In 
Vocational Education newsletter 

Reader's Digest 

Scholastic News 

The Kinds of Drugs Kids Ai, Getting Into 
(1 progra■ of McNeil Phlnuceutlcals 
and the PhaM111c1sts Against Drug Abuse) 

-rlcan Acadeay of Child Psychiatry 
newsletter 

(6) 
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llcaan's llorld 

lllrlJuana Alert by Peggy Mann 

Steering Clear by Dorothy Cretcher 

Coping with Drug Abuse by Joe Baker 

llffp Off the &rus by &abrlel Nahas, M.D. 

Pot Safari by Peggy lllnn 

&atew1Y Drugs by Robert DuPont, Ph .D., M. D. 

llot MY Kid by Miller Newton, Ph . D. I 
Beth Polson 

Drugs, Drinking and Adolescents by 
tan Macdonald, M.D. 

Peer Pressure Reversal by Sharon Scott 

The Chai Cl 1 Peop 1 e Book 

Parents, Peers and Pot II by the 
National Institute on Drug Abuse 

Aeroso 1 Age Mlgu I ne 

Buslnesslleek 

The following publications by the 
National Association of Broadcasters (NAB) : 

Operation Proa Graduation Guldel Ines 

NAB National Newsletter 

,..tlonal Resource List 

NAB Broadcaster Co.ltment StateMnt 

Drunk Drhlng - National Problem - Local 
Solution 

The National Association of Bro1dcuters 
distributed NFP's public service 
announcOMnts to its 750 -er stations 

NBC provided over $100,000 worth of public 
service 1nnounclll!nt 11r t1M duri ng 
the first quarter of 1985 
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TIE flUalla _,an•. _,o • .._,cn1• 
-- 1IE .Tl.._ FIIEIIIITI■ • NEnS AS A IIESGIIC£ 

ACTICII (Federal Agaticy) 

Merlc1n llr Auocfatlon 

Merfcan Broadcasting Ce111pany 

Benevolent and Protective Order of 
the Elks of the USA 

Catholic ArctMlocese of llashlngton D. c. 

Cllalcal Specialties llanufacturers 
Association 

Congressional Fu11ies for Drug-Free 
Youth 

Cousteau Society 

Dapartaent of Dafensa 

Departaetlt of Justice 

Drug E11forc-nt Adlllnfstratlon 

E. I. DuPont 

Educator's Index 

Fully Circle 

General Federation of llcaen's Clubs 

International Narcotics Officers 

Kiwanis International 

Ladies Mcae Journal 

Lions lnte,...,tional 

McCall's 

llc:Oona 1 d's Corpor1ti on 

National Association of Broadcasters 

National Association of Lffe Underwriters 

National Association of Secondary School 
Principals 

Katlonal Auu.obfle Dealers Assocfatlon 

National Broadcasting Ce111p1ny 

. (7) 

National Center for Research 

National Council on Alcoholisa 

National Floral Association 

National Institute on Alcohol Abuse 
and Alcoho11SII 

National Institute on Drug Abuse 

National PTA 

National Restaurant Association 

National School BoArds Association 

National Sheriffs' Association 

National Soft Drink Association 

Office of Juvenile Justl_ce and Delinquency 
Prevantion 

Dpti■hts 

Porade Magazine 

Phar■achts Against Drug Abuse 

President's Drug Awareness Ca11palgn 

Public Broadcasting Servfces 

Reider's Digest 

Scholastic Magazine 

Scholastic News 

Scholastic Upd1te 

State and Local Parent Groups 

The First Lady's Offl ce 

United States Infor■atton Agency 

U. S. Attorneys 

llhl rlpool Corporation 

llhtte House Drug Policy Office 

lloaln's Day llagaztne 
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TUCSON UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 
SANTA RITA HIGH SCHOOL 

3951 SOUTH PANTANO ROAD 

TUCSON, ARIZONA 

85730-4099 

Santa Rita High School has an educational team composed of parents, administrators, 
faculty, students, secretaries and other staff members. The Santa Rita team has 
devoted more than 50,000 volunteer hours to the OUTREACH substance abuse prevention 
program. 

One of the most pressing problems and concerns in our community is the increasing 
level of chemical abuse by all groups and all economic groups. However, in no 
group is the problem more pressing than among our youth . Over the last ten years 
the mortality rate from substance abuse has decreased across the nation with the 
exception of the 13-20 age group. Their mortality has shown an increase which 
can be directly linked to the use of chemicals. 

The School Team Approach is a response developed by the U.S. Office of Education's 
Alcohol and Drug Abuse Education Program. A national network of training and 
resource centers are set up to train teams of school and community representatives 
in problem solving techniques that would help them develop effective programs for 
youth. Training centers provide teams with the tools to assess their own needs 
and develop their own programs. 

Five to seven member teams are initially selected from each school. The team 
composition includes administrators, teachers, parents, community agency repre­
sentatives, nurses and counselors. Members are selected on the basis of demon­
strated involvement/commitment to youth . l'r-ospective team members express their 
interest in the program or are actively recruited by principals after a brief 
orientation to the program. 

The team functions include: 

1. Involving the entire faculty in the community building process and implementation 
of the action plan set forth. 

2. Formulation of "mini" action plans with faculty and parents. 

3. Recruitment and training of additional faculty members who want to actively 
participate as team members . 

4. Expansion of programs to feeder schools . 

5. Implementation of parent, student and faculty inservices/retreats to resolve 
problems identified in the action plans. 

6. Establishment of a positive discipline policy in schools which includes 
alternatives to suspension, e.g., detention, lunch duty. 

7. Working intensely with students on life skills such as decision making, 
communications and self-responsibility. 

8. Creating a positive school climate and a friendly, warm atmosphere which 
helps students and teachers feel part of the community . 
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9 . Supporting and sharing expertise with other school teams. 

10 . Fund raising activities in corrdi nation with tremendous support from our 
Adopt-A-School parent, Southern Arizona Innkeepers, Ranch and Resort Association . 

From November 1981 to the present, Santa Rita OUTREACH team has worked to improve 
campus morale and school climate through faculty and student retreats and parent . 
workshops as well as student recognition programs. Our concept is that if students 
feel comfortable with themselves and those around them and if they are in a positive 
a t mosphere , they won 't feel the extreme need to turn to drugs and/or alcohol to 
fee l good. 

During the month of March, 1983, Santa Rita was honored by the State Department 
of Correcti ons fo r its outstanding prevention p,·ogram . The award was given to 
onl y one high school, and we at Santa Rita are proud to have received the recog­
ni t i on . The OUTREACH program also contributed to Santa Rita being one of this 
yea r' s national winners in the Secondary School Recognition Program. 

Inc luded in our activities a re workshops on : drug identification, intervention 
and pr·evention techniques , citizenship curriculum (classroom management and 
learning principles) , identifying educational excellence and the means to foster 
such excellence . There are also mini-workshops on motivation, goal setting , 
stress management, self-defeating behavior, due process and self-concept . 

Ove r all the pr ogram has improved total staff/student co1T111unication on campus, 
red uced disc ipline referrals and suspension, and created a very positive learning 
a tmos phe re. News of the success of our program has been widely publicized and 
othe r school s and co1T111unity agen cies are using our core-team members to train 
others interes t ed i n a prevention program . 

CS/ AD 
1/13/ 86 
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TUCSON UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 
SANTA RITA HIGH SCHOOL 

3951 SOUTH PANTANO ROAD 

TUCSON, ARIZONA 

85730-4099 

My name is Scott Chasan. am a senior at Santa Rita High 
School. I am the student chairperson for OUTREACH and have been 
involved with the club for two years. 

When I went on the first retreat (1984), I sa~ many changes 
but it only was for a short time. This year it was different. We 
learned how to appreciate ourselves more and to appreciate other people 
for who and what they are. 

A few of the activities that we do are the annual retreat. 
This year we really carried out our commitments to make the activities 
more available to more students. 

Some of the effects and changes on people were: shy people 
opened up, people who had bad attitudes became more active in school . 
I see the OUTREACH program having a big effect on Santa Rita students. 
Many people at the retreat made promises and now they are following 
through with them. 

1/13/86 
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TUCSON UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 
SANTA RITA HIGH SCHOOL 

3951 SOUTH PANTANO ROAO 

TUCSON, ARIZONA 

85730-4099 

I, Mark H. Nathan, a junior attending Santa Rita High School, 
wish to submit the following information concerning drug and alcohol 
prevention at Santa Rita. 

In the Fall of 1985, I was nominated by one of my teachers to 
be considered for the Student Retreat, a student leadership training 
program. After being accepted, I was invited to attend a 3-day retreat, 
at which, all students present were exposed to promote leadership 
qualities as well as a great deal of positive attitude enhancement. 

Once we had completed the course, it was hoped that we would 
apply our learning in the various social groups with whom we participated; 
thus creating a more positive attitude, as well as reinforcing the fact 
that "it's O. K. to be me." 

This would then allow students to become more self-confident 
and less insecure. I think "peer pressure" is the main cause for the 
need to depend on drugs or alcohof to "get away." 

In addition to this, OUTREACH presents to the student body 
guest speakers, plans, and movies dealing with the effects, consequences, 
available rehabilitation, and prevention programs for drug and alcohol 
abuse. 

Teachers and parents are also encouraged to lend support and 
positive reinforcement to young people. Counseling is also offered to 
students thus helping to lower the threat of suicide and need for drugs 
and alcohol. Using the training from OUTREACH, students also counsel 
each other. 

In the short time I have attended Santa Rita, I have seen 
an excellent school dedicated to the education and shaping of America's 
young people, and for one, am extremely honored to be a student at 
Santa Rita. 

1/10/86 
MN:hs 
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SUBMISSIONS FOR THE RECORD 

13644 N. SANDARIO ROAD 
MARANA, ARIZONA 85238 
MARANA 682-4111 
TUCSON 792-0898 

COMMUNITY CLINIC 

Charles B. Rangel, Chairman 
Select Committee on Narcotics, 
Abuse and Control 
U.S. House of Representatives 
H2-234 HOB Annex II 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

January 26, 1986 

Dear Congressman Rangel and Members of the Select Committee, 

Thank you for holding the recent hearings in Tucson. Your hearing accomplished 
a great deal because it connected those who testified and identified Prevention 
E;:ducatton as a major shared goal. 

The following events have occured since the hearing: 

l. Contact has been made with those who testified so that we can begin 
working together in the area of Prevention. 

2. On January 22, 1986 Lions International, the Lions Clubs of Arizona 
and the Quest National Center sponsored an Institute for Early 
Adolesence. The program is a skills for Jiving program that is designed 
for sixth, seventh and eighth grade. 260 school teachers and 
administrators were in attendance and the enthusiasm level was very 
high. 

3. Three regional training workshops will be held in late February to 
assist the school districts in co-ordinating their efforts to begin to 
develop substance abuse prevention curriculum, K-12. 

4. The Interagency Committee on Substance Abuse has already begun to 
gather information to be used in a comprehensive three to five year 
state wide prevention plan. 

5. The Department of Education is receiving an enormous number of 
requests for information and technical assistance in the area of 
substance abuse prevention, 

6. Once again, Federal Funding for states is essential for Prevention 
Education. Senator DeConcini from Arizona is in the process of drafting 
important prevention legislation. 



185 

Because of the high level of activity at this time in our state, I will send you 
an update from time to t1mf:l so that you are aware of our act1v1ties. 

Sincerely, 

~~ 
Marilyji Civer 
Chairperson, Interagency Committee on Chemical Abuse for the Departments of 
Education and Health Services. 

Heal th Coordinator, Marana Heal th Center 

Enc . 2 

cc to 
Kristine Bell, Department of Education 
Robert Brooks, Oepar tment of Heal th Services 
Congressman Morris Uda ll 
Congressman Jim Kolbe 
Senator Dennis DeConcini 
Members of the Interagency Committee 
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~,partmmt of ~butafum 

January l If, 1986 

1931 WI.ST JE,.,.EIIISON 

"MOIINIJl. AIIIIZONA a■007 -· 
Dear Colleague: 

1be Departments of Education and Health Services and the School Olemical Abuse 
Prevention lnteragency Committee invite you and other concerned members of your 
organization to a one-day conference designed to assist your district in complying with 
Senate Bill 1248, the Chemical Abuse Prevention Act. 

For your convenience three conference sites and dates are offered: 

CENTRAL 
REGION 

SOUTHERN 
REGION 

Metro Tech-VIP, 1900 West Thomas Road, Phoenix, 
Friday, February 14, from 8:30 a.m. to ,:00 p.m. 

Holiday Jnn/Holidome, 1u,o South Palo Verde Boulevard at 
1-10, Tucson, Friday, February 21, 8:30 to ,:00 p.m. 

NORTHERN 
REGION 

DuBois Conference Center, Northern Arizona University,- South 
Campus, West of the Dome, Flagstaff, Friday, February 28, 8:30 to 
}:00 p.m. 

The agenda for each conference will include the following topics: 

1. Current information on the scope and severity of substance abuse by 
young people in Arizona. 

2. Discussion with a legislator about the intent of and compliance with 
S8 1248 and projections for '86-87. 

3. A showcase of drug prevention programs that are working. 

4. Identification of resources available to schools and an opportunity to 
network. 

,. An assessment of local and regional needs for training and other services 
to help formulate a long-range statewide chemical abuse prevention plan. 
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-•al-a:.-,al. ........... t 
the•launce.._e_& ••• 

~ and..a.memller ___,. .,-,emlqg ~ °" ~iClii .wd __ 

There ii no charge for registration, materials, or lunch. P.leue complete and return the 
enc:kad registration form by the date indicated so that a place will be reserved for you. 

Sincerely, 

~~ 
Kristine Bell 
Olemlcal Abuse Speciallst 
v,-3h7 

Enclosure: Registration Form 
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Workshop Location IDcl ·Dafe 

0 Phoenix, Feb. 14, 1986 
Metro Teclt • VJP 

: ... . 

cldd812 

0 ~ Ji• 21, 1916 

0 
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62-482 (192) 




